

Government Gazette Staatskoerant

Vol. 609

9 March Maart 2016

No. 39792

Part 1 of 2

N.B. The Government Printing Works will not be held responsible for the quality of "Hard Copies" or "Electronic Files" submitted for publication purposes



39792

AIDS HELPLINE: 0800-0123-22 Prevention is the cure

Government Printing Works

Notice submission deadlines

Government Printing Works has over the last few months implemented rules for completing and submitting the electronic Adobe Forms when you, the customer, submit your notice request.

In line with these business rules, GPW has revised the notice submission deadlines for all gazettes. Please refer to the GPW website www.gpwonline.co.za to familiarise yourself with the new deadlines.

CANCELLATIONS



Cancellation of notice submissions are accepted by GPW according to the deadlines stated in the table above. Non-compliance to these deadlines will result in your request being failed. Please pay special attention to the different deadlines for each gazette.

Please note that any notices cancelled after the cancellation deadline will be published and charged at full cost.

Requests for cancellation must be sent by the original sender of the notice and must accompanied by the relevant notice reference number (N-) in the email body.

AMENOMENTS TO NOTICES



With effect <u>from 01 October</u>, GPW will not longer accept amendments to notices. The cancellation process will need to be followed and a new notice submitted thereafter for the next available publication date.

CUSTOMER INQUIRIES



Many of our customers request immediate feedback/confirmation of notice placement in the gazette from our Contact Centre once they have submitted their notice – While GPW deems it one of their highest priorities and responsibilities to provide customers with this requested feedback and the best service at all times, we are only able to do so once we have started processing your notice submission.

GPW has a <u>2-working day turnaround time for processing notices</u> received according to the business rules and deadline submissions.

Please keep this in mind when making inquiries about your notice submission at the Contact Centre.

PROOF OF PAYMENTS REMINDER

GPW reminds you that all notice submissions **MUST** be submitted with an accompanying proof of payment (PoP) or purchase order (PO). If any PoP's or PO's are received without a notice submission, it will be failed and your notice will not be processed.

When submitting your notice request to submit.egazette@gpw.gov.za, please ensure that a purchase order (GPW Account customer) or proof of payment (non-GPW Account customer) is included with your notice submission. All documentation relating to the notice submission must be in a single email.

A reminder that documents must be attached separately in your email to GPW. (In other words, your email should have an Adobe Form plus proof of payment/purchase order – 2 separate attachments – where notice content is applicable, it should also be a 3rd separate attachment).

REMINDER OF THE GPW BUSINESS RULES

- ☐ Single notice, single email with proof of payment or purchase order.
- All documents must be attached separately in your email to GPW.
- 1 notice = 1 form, i.e. each notice must be on a separate form
- ☐ Please submit your notice **ONLY ONCE.**
- Requests for information, quotations and inquiries must be sent to the Contact Centre ONLY.
- The notice information that you send us on the form is what we publish. Please do not put any instructions in the email body.







Contents

No.		Gazette No.	Page No.
	GOVERNMENT NOTICES • GOEWERMENTSKENNISGEWINGS		
Social Dev	elopment, Department of/ Maatskaplike Ontwikkeling, Departement van		
230	White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: Official Publication and Gazetting of the White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities	9 39792	4

GOVERNMENT NOTICES • GOEWERMENTSKENNISGEWINGS

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT

NO. 230 09 MARCH 2016

WHITE PAPER ON THE RIGHTS OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

OFFICIAL PUBLICATION AND GAZETTING OF THE WHITE PAPER ON THE RIGHTS OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

I, Bathabile Olive Dlamini, Minister of Social Development, hereby publish the White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities which was approved by the Cabinet on the 9th of December 2015, for public information.

BOLOMMIN'

Ms BO DLAMINI, MP

MINISTER OF SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT

DATE:



WHITE PAPER ON THE RIGHTS OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

Approved by Cabinet on 9 December 2015

"Everyone is equal before the law

and has the right to equal protection and benefit of the law.

Equality includes the full and equal enjoyment of all rights and freedoms.

To promote the achievement of equality, legislative and other measures designed to protect or advance persons or categories of persons, disadvantaged by unfair discrimination may be taken."

The Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996

FOREWORD BY THE MINISTER



'Human dignity cannot be fully valued or respected unless individuals are able to develop their 'humanness' to the full extent of its potential. Each human being is uniquely talented. Part of the dignity of every human being is the fact and awareness of this uniqueness. An individual's human dignity cannot be fully respected or valued unless the individual is permitted to develop his or her

talents optimally.'

Constitutional Court, 1996

It gives me great pleasure and honour to introduce the White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, the first ever policy document in South Africa. The White Paper takes its cue from the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa and a number of international instruments, including the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and its Optional Protocol, Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, the Copenhagen Declaration and Programme of Action and the recently adopted Sustainable Development Goals which reaffirm the human rights of persons with disabilities.

The White Paper is a crucial step along the journey of improving the lives of persons with disabilities and moves us closer to a fully inclusive society for all as envisioned in the Freedom Charter which unambiguously stated that "South Africa belongs to all who live in it". It builds on the progressive policies and programmes that our government has and continue to implement to over the past number of years to make more positive and meaningful change for persons with disabilities and their families. In line with the National Development Plan, the White Paper specific prioritises actions that require more than one government department or entity to work together as many of the barriers that persons with disabilities experience span different government entities.

The White Paper is a call to action for government, civil society and the private sector to work together to ensure the socio-economic inclusion of persons with disabilities. We therefore seek to create a caring and inclusive society that protects and develops the human potential of its children, a society for all where persons with disabilities enjoy the same rights as their fellow citizens, and where all citizens and institutions share equal responsibility for building such a society.

This White Paper is intended to accelerate transformation and redress with regard to full inclusion, integration and equality for persons with disabilities. We believe that the WPRPD and its Implementation Matrix will offer both the public, private and civil society sectors a tangible platform to do things differently to expedite the process of improving the quality of life of persons with disabilities and their families.

We are currently seized with the task of investing in early learning opportunities for children with disabilities to ensure that children and young people with disabilities are empowered to meet the needs of the 21st century

MS BATHABILE DLAMINI, MP

palammi)

MINISTER OF SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT

REPUBLIC OF SOUTH AFRICA

OVERVIEW BY THE DEPUTY MINISTER



The foundation for this White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (WPRPD) was laid by socio-political activists with disabilities, who, after an extensive community-based consultative process, adopted the Disability Rights Charter of South Africa in 1992. This Charter, founded on the principles enshrined in the 1955 Freedom Charter, informed, and continues to inform, the promotion and protection of the rights of persons

with disabilities in South Africa.

This WPRPD:

- Updates South Africa's 1997 White Paper on an Integrated National Disability Strategy (INDS),
- Integrates obligations of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UNCRPD) and in the Continental Plan of Action for the African Decade of Persons with Disabilities (both of which South Africa has signed), with South Africa's legislation, policy frameworks and the National Development Plan 2030,
- Endorses a mainstreaming trajectory for realising the rights of persons with disabilities.
- Provides clarity on and guides the development of standard operating procedures for mainstreaming disability,
- Guides the review of all existing, and the development of new, sectoral policies, programmes, budgets and reporting systems to bring these in line with both Constitutional and international treaty obligations,
- Stipulates norms and standards for the removal of discriminatory barriers that perpetuate the exclusion and segregation of persons with disabilities,
- Broadly outlines the responsibilities and accountabilities of the various stakeholders involved in providing barrier-free, appropriate, effective, efficient and coordinated service delivery to persons with disabilities, and
- Guides self-representation of persons with disabilities.

It is important to state upfront that the WPRPD does not introduce a policy shift. Nor does it replace any sector specific policies on disability. It reiterates that the primary responsibility for disability equity lies with national, provincial and local government; and other sectors of society but also allocates responsibilities to persons with disabilities and their families. The vision of the WPRPD is the creation of *free and just society inclusive of all persons with disabilities as equal citizens*".

It commits duty bearers to realising the rights of persons with disabilities by:

- Accelerating implementation of existing legislation that advocates equality for persons with disabilities;
- Taking calculated action to ensure that their rights as equal persons are upheld;
- Removing discriminatory barriers to access and participation;
- Ensuring that universal design informs access and participation in the planning, budgeting and service delivery value chain of all programmes;
- Recognising the right to self-representation;
- Acknowledging that not all persons with disabilities are alike, and that personal circumstances, gender, age, sexuality, religious and cultural backgrounds, geographical location, requires different responses; and
- Embedding the obligations contained in the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities in legislation, policy and service delivery.

The WPRPD is built on nine (9) Strategic Pillars:

- Strategic Pillar 1: Removing Barriers to Access and Participation
- Strategic Pillar 2: Protecting the Rights of Persons at risk of Compounded Marginalisation
- Strategic Pillar 3: Supporting Sustainable Integrated Community Life
- Strategic Pillar 4: Promoting and Supporting the Empowerment of Children, Women, Youth and Persons with Disabilities
- Strategic Pillar 5: Reducing Economic Vulnerability and Releasing Human Capital
- Strategic Pillar 6: Strengthening the Representative Voice of Persons with Disabilities
- Strategic Pillar 7: Building a Disability Equitable State Machinery
- Strategic Pillar 8: Promoting International Co-operation
- Strategic Pillar 9: Monitoring and Evaluation

The Directives under each of these strategic pillars task duty-bearers with the responsibility of eradicating the persistent systemic discrimination and exclusion experienced by persons with disabilities.

The 9 Strategic Pillars have been unpacked in the implementation matrix for purposes of monitoring implementation of this White Paper. The result statements and outcome indicators under each of the strategic pillars will provide information on the impact of the White Paper implementation on the lives of persons with disabilities and their families. The designated national disability rights coordinating mechanism will publish an annual report on progress being made in the implementation of the WPRPD. It will also conduct an in-depth review on the impact of implementation of the WPRPD at five year intervals.

It is envisaged that the WPRPD will be escalated into legislation to complete the domestication of the UNCRPD. This will be done through a comprehensive review

of gaps in existing legislation and the development of new legislation to strengthen accountability by duty-bearers and recourse for rights-holders.

The WPRPD was developed over a period of time in consultation with organisations of and for persons with disabilities, government departments, municipalities, public entities, the private sector and civil society at large, as well as the South African Human Rights Commission (SAHRC). It incorporates submissions received through, among others, the following processes:

- Comments on the Draft National Disability Policy, released for public comment towards the beginning of 2011, including comments received from the National Economic Development and Labour Council NEDLAC;
- Comments and submissions received on the 2013 draft Baseline Country Report to the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, released at the end of 2012 for comment:
- Comments received on the Discussion Document towards the finalisation of a National Policy Framework to Uphold, Promote and Protect the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, released for public comment in September 2013;
- Extensive discussions on the draft White Paper in the forums provided by the National Disability Rights Machinery (NDRM) between March and September 2014, with participation by all national government departments, provinces, metropolitan municipalities, SALGA, nineteen national disability organisations, the SA Human Rights Commission and the Commission on Gender Equality;
- Releasing the draft White Paper for a period of public comment between December 2014 and February 2015;
- Consultation with the Development Chamber of the National Economic Development and Labour Council (NEDLAC);
- A final consultation with national disability organisations;
- Subjecting the draft Policy to a peer review process, constituted of a Panel of Experts.

Bilateral engagements with key government departments explored synergies in socio-economic policies impacting on the lives of persons with disabilities and also identified both sector and cross-cutting policy gaps against the obligations contained in the UNCRPD. This has already resulted in a number of sector initiatives to review and strengthen their existing policies.

The Department of Social Development (DSD) would like to express its appreciation to the UN Partnership to Promote the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UNPRPD), which, through its Multi-Party Fund, rendered significant financial and technical support to the White Paper development process. This enabled the Department to,

amongst others, finalise research into a number of the key policy options considered in the WPRPD and deepen participation by civil society. It will furthermore assist with the roll-out of an implementation capacitation programme across government and civil society, but also in particular for representative organisations of persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents' organisations).

MS HENDRIETTA BOGOPANE-ZULU, MP DEPUTY MINISTER OF SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	BREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS DSSARY OF TERMS	
OL	JOSAN OF TERMO	
PAF	RT 1: CONTEXT	16
1.1	Definition of Disability	17
1.2	Addressing Disability: Past and Present	18
1.3	Prevalence of Disability in South Africa	22
1.4	Constitutional, Policy and Legislative Framework	28
1.5	The National Development Plan: 2030 Vision	28
1.6	International and Regional Instruments	29
PAF	RT 2: THE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF PERSONS WITH	
DIS	ABILITIES	30
2.1	Political Rights	
2.2	Human Rights	
2.3	Social Rights	33
2.4	Economic Rights	
2.5	Cultural Rights	35
PAF	RT 3: PURPOSE, SCOPE AND KEY PRINCIPLES	37
3.1.	Purpose	38
3.2	Scope of Application	38
3.3	Key Principles and Considerations	39
PAF	RT 4: VISION, MISSION AND OUTCOMES	41
4.1	Vision	42
4.2	Mission	42
4.3	Outcomes	42
PAF	RT 5: STRATEGIC APPROACH TO REALISING THE RIGHTS OF	
	RSONS WITH DISABILITIES	
	A Rights-Based Approach	
5.2	A Mainstreaming Approach	45
5.3	A "Life-Cycle" Approach	46
	RT 6: STRATEGIC PILLARS FOR REALISING THE RIGHTS OF PER	
	H DISABILITIES	
6.1	Pillar 1 – Removing Barriers to Access and Participation	49
6.2	Pillar 2 – Protecting the Rights of Persons at risk of Compounded	
	Marginalisation	
6.3	Pillar 3 – Supporting Sustainable Integrated Community Life	70

6.4	Pillar 4 – Promoting and Supporting Empowerment of Persons with	
	Disabilities	79
6.5	Pillar 5 – Reducing Economic Vulnerability and Releasing Human Capital .	90
6.6	Pillar 6 – Strengthening the Representative Voice of Persons with	
	Disabilities	99
6.7	Pillar 7 – Building a Disability Equitable State Machinery	104
6.8	Pillar 8 – Promoting International Co-operation	115
6.9	Pillar 9 – Monitoring and Evaluation	116
PAI	RT 7: ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES	124
7.1	Overview of Roles and Responsibilities	125
7.2	Roles and Functions of Executive Authorities (across state machinery)	125
7.3	Roles and Functions of Accounting Officers (across state machinery)	125
7.4	Disability Rights Coordination	126
7.5	Roles and Functions of Legislatures and the Houses of Traditional Leaders	129
7.6	Roles and Functions of Institutions promoting Democracy	129
7.7	Roles and Functions of Disability Organisations	131
7.8	Roles and Functions of Research and Academic Institutions	131
7.9	Roles and Functions of the Media and Advertising Industry	131
	0 Roles and Functions of the Religious Sector	
7.1	1 Policy Directives: Institutional Arrangements	132
	NEXURES	
•	LEGISLATION AND POLICIES	i
•	INTERNATIONAL AND REGIONAL INSTRUMENTS	xii
•	CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES E	rror!
	Bookmark not defined.	
•	OPTIONAL PROTOCOL TO THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF	
	PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES Frror! Bookmark not def	ined

ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

AAC Augmentative and Alternative Communication

AIDS Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome

AT Assistive Technologies

BBBEE Broad-Based Black Economic Empowerment

CBO Community-Based Organisation
CBR Community-Based Rehabilitation
CEE Commission for Employment Equity

CGE Commission on Gender Equality

CSIR Council for Scientific and Industrial Research

DII Disability Inequality Index

DPO Organisation of Persons with Disabilities/Disabled People's

Organisation/ Parents Organisations

DSD Department of Social Development

DSO Disability Service Organisation

EAP Economically Active population

ECD Early Childhood Development

FBO Faith Based Organisation

FOSAD Forum of South African Director Generals

HIV Human Immune Deficiency Virus

HSRC Human Sciences Research Council

ICESCR International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights

ICF International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health

ICT Information and Communications Technology

IDPs Integrated Development Plans
IGR Inter Governmental Relation

ILO International Labour Organisation

INDS Integrated National Disability Strategy

LGBTI Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender and Intersex

M&E Monitoring and Evaluation

MDGs Millennium Development Goals

MTSF Medium Term Strategic Framework

NDP National Development Plan 2030

NDRM National Disability Rights Machinery

NDRM National Disability Rights Machinery

NEDLAC National Economic Development and Labour Council

NGO Non-Governmental Organisation

NPAC National Plan of Action for Children

OSDP Office on the Status of Disabled Persons

PANSALB Pan South African Language Board

PEPUDA Promotion of Equality and Prevention of Unfair Discrimination Act,

2000

SABS South African Bureau of Standards

SADC Southern African Development Community
SADDT South African Disability Development Trust
SAHRC South African Human Rights Commission

SALGA South African Local Government Association

SASL South African Sign Language

StatsSA Statistics South Africa

UN United Nations

UNCRPD United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

WPRPD White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

GLOSSARY OF TERMS

Augmentative and Alternative Communication

Augmentative and alternative communication is an umbrella term that encompasses the communication methods, aside from traditional speech, used to supplement or replace speech or writing for those with difficulties in the production or comprehension of spoken or written language. This can include using pictures, gestures, sign language (SASL), visual aids, or speech-output devices like computers.

Advocacy

The political act or process of supporting a cause, idea or policy by individuals or a group/s with an aim to influence the outcome. Advocacy should ensure that affected peoples voices are heard, their rights are promoted and that their views are considered when decisions that impact directly on their lives are being made.

Assistive devices

Any device, product, equipment or tool that is designed or adapted to enable persons with disabilities to participate in activities, tasks or actions. They may include: (i) mobility aids such as wheelchairs, prostheses and crutches; (ii) Communication aids such as hearing aids, FM systems; (iii) Sensory aids such as white canes; noise reducing headphones and coloured lenses (iv) Technology aids such as computers for alternate and augmentative communication, screen readers, magnifiers, text in audio format.

Assistive technology

It is an umbrella term that includes assistive, adaptive, and rehabilitative devices and services for persons with disabilities, which enable persons with disabilities and learning differences to attain independence. They include for example, loop systems, sub texting and alternative input for cognitive assistance and computer or electrical assistive devices.

Basic Services

Any device, product, equipment or tool that is designed or adapted to enable people with disabilities to participate in activities, tasks or actions.

One of the key features of a developmental state is to ensure that all citizens – especially the poor and other vulnerable groups - have access to basic services. The Constitution of the country places the responsibility on government to ensure that such services are progressively expanded to all, within the limits of available resources.

Communication

Communication includes languages, display of text, Braille, tactile communication, large print, accessible multimedia as well as written, audio, plain-language, lip-speaking services, speech reading services, whisper interpretation, note-taking services and augmentative and alternative modes, means and formats of communication, including accessible information and communication technology.

Community-Based Rehabilitation and Habilitation (CBR)

It is a strategy to enhance the quality of life of persons with disabilities through rehabilitation and habilitation, equalisation of opportunities, poverty reduction, and social inclusion. CBR as a service is implemented through the combined efforts of persons with disabilities themselves, their families, organizations, and communities, and relevant governmental and non-governmental health, education, vocational, social, and other services.

Disability

The UNCRPD does not attempt to define disability per se, but rather recognises disability as an evolving concept.

Disability is imposed by society when a person with a physical, psychosocial, intellectual, neurological and/or sensory impairment is denied access to full participation in all aspects of life, and when society fails to uphold the rights and specific needs of individuals with impairments.

Persons with disabilities experience three main types of interrelated barriers:

- social (including high cost, lack of disability awareness, and communication difficulties);
- psychological (such as fear for personal safety); and
- structural (including infrastructure, operations and information).

Discrimination

Discrimination is any act or omission, including a policy, law, rule, practice, condition or situation which directly or indirectly (a) imposes burdens, obligations or disadvantages on; and/or (b) withholds benefits, opportunities or advantages from, any person on one or more of the prohibited grounds, which include disability and any other ground that might disadvantage a person, undermines human dignity or adversely affects an individual's rights and freedoms.

Disability Discrimination

Discrimination on the basis of disability means any distinction, exclusion or restriction of persons on the basis of disability, which has the purpose or effect of impairing or

nullifying the recognition, enjoyment or exercise, on an equal basis with others, on all human rights and fundamental freedoms in the political, economic, social, cultural, civil, or any other field. It encompasses all forms of unfair discrimination, whether direct or indirect, including denial of reasonable accommodation.

Disability Mainstreaming

Disability Mainstreaming requires a systematic integration of the priorities and requirements of persons with disabilities across all sectors and built into new and existing legislation, standards, policies, strategies, their implementation, monitoring and evaluation.

Barriers to participation must be identified and removed. Mainstreaming therefore requires effective planning, adequate human resources, and sufficient financial investment – accompanied by specific measures such as targeted programmes and services.

Disability Service Organisations

DSOs focus on service delivery (rehabilitation, habilitation, counselling, training, employment support etc.) to persons with disabilities, and are not necessarily membership-based organisations. They are run by service providers and/or community members.

Disablism

Describes the negative attitudes, behaviours, practices and environmental factors which discriminate (intentionally or unintentionally) against disabled people and create barriers to their equal participation in mainstream society.

Duty-bearers

Duty-bearers in human rights law include governments, national and local authorities, public officials and service providers.

Early Childhood Development (ECD)

The composite cognitive, emotional, physical, mental, communicational, social and spiritual development of children that takes place from conception until they enter formal schooling (i.e. Grade R) or reach the age of 8 years (in the case of children with developmental delays and/or disabilities for whom entry into formal schooling is delayed), whichever occurs first.

Early childhood development requires the promotion of planned and safe pregnancy, delivery and postnatal care; nutritional support for pregnant women and young children; social protection to enable families to care for a young child; preparation for and assistance with parenting; childcare for working parents and other families needing help;

opportunities for young children to learn at home and with other children in the company of supportive adults, and preparation for formal schooling.

Early Childhood Intervention

Early childhood intervention is a broad term that describes a wide range of services that are offered to children who are at risk for developmental delays or who have disabilities, including support for their families.

Empowerment

Empowerment refers to processes, procedures and actions aimed at affording access, equal treatment, inclusion, participation, accountability and efficiencies. It is premised on encouraging, and developing the skills for self-sufficiency, with a focus on eliminating the need for charity or welfare in individuals and groups. From a disability perspective this means empowering or developing the skills and abilities amongst persons with disabilities and/or their care givers to effectively communicate their socio-economic needs to others in society, advocate and lobby for these needs to be met, represent themselves and actively participate in all decision-making processes on matters that directly impacts on their lives. Empowerment is therefore identified as a core cross-cutting theme for enabling persons with disabilities to avail of and access all socio-economic development opportunities and rights that exist.

Enabling environments

Interrelated physical and other infrastructures, builtenvironments, culture, laws, policies, information and communication technologies, and organisations that must be in place to facilitate the socio-economic development of persons with disabilities.

Equality

Equality refers to the full and equal enjoyment of rights and freedoms as contemplated in the Constitution and includes equality according to the law and in terms of outcomes. It ensures that individuals or groups of individuals are treated fairly and equally and no less favourably, specific to their requirements. It is the right of different groups of people to have respect for their social position and receive equitable treatment in society.

Equality is the removal of discrimination that ensures all opportunities and life chances are available to persons with disabilities on an equitable basis with others. Measurements of equality might address changes in the outcomes of a particular policy, programme or activity or changes in the status or situation of persons with disabilities, such as levels

of poverty or participation. The equality indicators must be responsive to age, disability, gender, race and income differences. Equality indicators will be used to hold institutions from all sectors of society accountable for their commitments.

'Equality' under PEPUDA includes "the full and equal enjoyment of rights and freedoms as contemplated in the Constitution and includes de jure and de facto equality and also equality in terms of outcomes".

Exclusion

Exclusion refers to the act of socially isolating or marginalizing an individual or groups on the basis of discrimination by not allowing or enabling them to fully participate and be included in society and enjoy the same rights and privileges. This devaluation of and exclusion of individuals or groups results in keeping "others" outside from the prevailing social system and thus restricting their access to material, social, economic and political resources and rights.

Exclusion consists of dynamic, multi-dimensional processes driven by unequal power relationships interacting across economic, political, social and cultural dimension and at different levels including individual, household, group, community, country and global levels. It results in a continuum of exclusion often characterised by unequal access to resources and material inequalities, extreme loneliness, loss of self-esteem, etc.

Family

A societal group that is related by blood (kinship), affinity, adoption, foster care or the ties of marriage (civil, customary or religious), civil union or cohabitation, and go beyond a particular physical residence.

Family preservation services are services to families that focus on family resilience in order to strengthen families, so as to keep families together as far as possible.

Family strengthening is the deliberate process of giving families the necessary opportunities, relationships, networks, and support to become functional and self-reliant. The strengthening of families is driven by certain core areas, namely: family economic success, family support systems, and thriving and nurturing communities.

Gender mainstreaming

Gender mainstreaming is the process of identifying gender gaps and making the concerns and experiences of women, men, girls, boys and the LGBTI community integral to the design, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of policies and programmes in all sectors of life to ensure that they benefit equally.

Harassment

It is defined as unwanted conduct which is persistent or serious and demeans, humiliates or creates a hostile or intimidating environment or is calculated to induce submission by actual or threatened adverse consequences.

'Prohibited grounds' for harassment include disability, language and culture among others, as well as "any other ground where discrimination based on that other ground causes or perpetuates systemic disadvantage; undermines human dignity; or adversely affects the equal enjoyment of a person's rights and freedoms in a serious manner that is comparable to discrimination".

Human Dignity

It refers to an individual or group's sense of self-respect and self-worth, physical and psychological integrity and empowerment.

Human dignity is inherent to every human being, inalienable and independent of the state. In contrast, other human rights can be suspended in a state of emergency or limited in terms of law of general application.

Impairment

Impairment is a perceived or actual feature in the person's body or functioning that may result in limitation or loss of activity or restricted participation of the person in society with a consequential difference of physiological and/or psychological experience of life. For example, the International Classification of Disease (ICD) could be utilised for purposes of defining physical, sensory, intellectual, psychosocial and neurological impairments.

Inclusion

Inclusion is regarded as a universal human right and aims at embracing the diversity of all people irrespective of race, gender, disability or any other differences. It is about equal access and opportunities and eliminating discrimination and intolerance for all. It is about a sense of belonging: feeling respected, valued for who you are; feeling a level of supportive energy and commitment from others so that you can best fully participate in society with no restrictions or limitations.

Inclusion implies a change from an 'individual change model' to a 'system change model' that emphasises that society has to change to accommodate diversity, i.e. to accommodate all

people. This involves a paradigm shift away from the specialness' of people to the nature of society and its ability to respond to a wide range of individual differences and needs. Inclusion is the ultimate objective of mainstreaming.

Independence

Independence is a state of being whereby available and adequate support services, assistive devices and personal assistance to persons with all disabilities enables persons with disabilities to exercise choice, bear responsibility and participate fully in society.

Independent living

The ability of a person to live just like anyone else, to have opportunities to make decisions that affect their lives and to be able to pursue activities of their own choosing with the necessary support to enable persons with disabilities to live independently.

Information and Communication Technology (ICT)

ICT is an umbrella term which includes any kind of information and communication device or application and its content, and encompasses a wide range of access technologies, such as radio, television, satellites, mobile phones, fixed lines, computers and network hardware and software.

Legal vs Mental Capacity

One of the most debated issues during the drafting of the UNCRPD was the concept of '*legal capacity*' and its relationship (and possible overlapping) with the 'right to recognition everywhere as a person before the law'.

The UN Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities in its General Comment on UNCRPD Article 12 (2014) defines legal capacity as 'the ability to hold rights and duties (legal standing) and to exercise these rights and duties (legal agency)'. The right to equal recognition before the law therefore implies that legal capacity is a universal attribute inherent in all persons by virtue of their humanity and must be upheld for all persons with disabilities on an equal basis with others. This view is supported by many people with psychosocial disabilities who believe that the denial of their autonomy and decision-making negates their dignity as full persons.

Others however note that the above definition could, in practice, undermine the rights to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health, access to justice, liberty and life. They hold the view that legal capacity should always be assumed unless evidence, which must include a range of principled and practical checks and balances,

proves the contrary. In such cases, safeguards should be proportionate to the person's circumstances, and to how far the measures affect the person's rights and interests. Additionally, such measures should apply for the shortest time possible, and should be subject to regular review by an independent or judicial body.

Mental capacity refers to the decision-making abilities of a person, which naturally vary from one person to another and may be different for a given person depending on many factors, including environmental and social factors.

Life span approach

The life-span perspective, commencing at the point of gestation, examines how a person grows, develops, and declines by taking multiple aspects and contextualising these across the person's journey through life.

National Disability Rights Coordinating Mechanism

Function designated by the President during macroorganisation of the state in line with Article 33(1) of the UNCRPD. The function is primarily responsible for overall coordination of implementation and monitoring of the national disability rights agenda.

Organisations of Persons with Disabilities (inclusive of parents organisations) (DPOs)

Organisations of Persons with Disabilities (DPO's) are membership-based organisations that are managed and controlled by persons with disabilities. They constitute the representative voice of persons with disabilities based on their membership demographics. The majority of DPOs have an advocacy role and ascribed to the principles of self-representation. Some DPOs have also moved to serve as service providers for their constituency.

DPOs support the development of persons with disabilities' capacities by providing them with a common platform to exchange and share their experiences and build a common voice. They engage in the provision of information on disability for their members (on their rights, but also existing services, facilities and provisions.

Organisations, constituted and run by parents of children with disabilities, fall under the classification of DPOs. They represent the voices of parents of children with disabilities, and of children with disabilities. Adults with profound disabilities may also be represented by interested parties.

Personal Assistance Services

A range of services, provided by one or more persons and/or service animals, designed to assist an individual with a disability to perform daily activities that the individual would typically perform if the individual did not have a disability.

Such services must be designed to increase the individual's control in life.

It removes the element of discrimination and segregation by providing for equal participation. (Personal Assistants include amongst others personal aides, guides, lip-speakers, whisper interpreters, South African Sign Language interpreters, note-takers, interpreters for Deaf-blind persons, sexual and intimacy assistants, service dogs, guide dogs)

Persons with disabilities

Persons with disabilities include those who have perceived and or actual physical, psychosocial, intellectual, neurological and/or sensory impairments which, as a result of various attitudinal, communication, physical and information barriers, are hindered in participating fully and effectively in society on an equal basis with others.

Poverty

Poverty is pronounced deprivation in well-being, and comprises many dimensions. It includes low incomes and the inability to acquire the basic goods and services necessary for survival with dignity. Poverty also encompasses low levels of health and education, poor access to clean water and sanitation, inadequate physical security, lack of voice, and insufficient capacity and opportunity to better one's life.

Progressive Realisation

This standard is contained in the South African Constitution specifically in association with socio-economic rights, such as section 26 (housing), section 27 (health care, food, water and social security), and section 29 (1)(b) (further education), and defined by the Constitutional Court, which has defined progressive realisation by referring to its development in international human rights law, including Paragraph 9 of General Comment 3 of the United Nations' Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR).

The concept of progressive realisation constitutes recognition of the fact that full realisation of all economic, social and cultural rights will generally not be able to be achieved in a short period of time. Nevertheless, the fact that realisation over time, or in other words progressively, is foreseen under the ICESCR should not be misinterpreted as depriving the obligation of all meaningful content. It thus imposes an obligation to move as expeditiously and effectively as possible towards that goal. Moreover, any deliberately retrogressive measures in that regard would require the most careful consideration and would need to be fully justified by reference to the totality of the rights provided

for in the ICESCR and in the context of the full use of the maximum available resources.

Progressive realisation as it refers to in this Policy is applicable to three dimensions:

- · More in number (access),
- · More in diversity (compounded aspects); and
- Better in quality (participation).

Progressive Rights

The term refers to economic, social and cultural rights of human rights relating amongst others to the workplace, social security, family life, participation in cultural life, and access to housing, food, water, health care and education.

Reasonable Accommodation

Reasonable accommodation refers to necessary and appropriate modification and adjustments, as well as assistive devices and technology, not imposing a situation, where needed in a particular case, to ensure persons with disabilities the enjoyment or exercise on an equal basis with others of all human rights and fundamental freedoms.

Rehabilitation and Habilitation

Rehabilitation and habilitation is a process aimed at enabling persons with disabilities to reach and maintain their optimal physical, sensory, intellectual, psychosocial and/or social functional levels, thus providing them with the tools to change their lives towards a higher level of independence. Rehabilitation may include measures to provide and/or restore functions, or compensate for the loss or absence of a function or for a functional limitation.

Rights-holders

All human beings are inherently rights-holders who should enjoy universal human rights that must be guaranteed. For purposes of this policy, rights-holders refer in particular to persons with disabilities and their families.

Segregation

It is a system that keeps different groups separate from each other, either through physical dividers or using social pressures and laws, or programmes thereby treating them differently. It is the action or state of setting someone or something apart from others causing separation, setting apart, keeping apart on the basis of differences defined by a system. It also results in exclusion, closeting, protection, shielding, partitioning, division, detachment, disconnection, dissociation; sequestration and partition.

Self-reliance

Self-reliance is the ability to depend on oneself to get things done and to meet one's own needs. It enables one to rely on themselves and on their own efforts and abilities rather than those exerted or supplied by other people. Self-reliance enables one to have confidence in and exercising one's own powers or judgment. It is determined by one's own capabilities, judgment, or resources and independence.

Self-representation

Self-representation refers to the practice of people being able to articulate their own issues by themselves and for themselves. It refers to people being enabled and allowed to have their own voice in issues that relate to their specific needs and circumstances.

Sheltered employment

These spaces offer short to long term employment to persons with disabilities who wish to participate in the development of the economy, but who lack sufficient work and technical skills and productivity levels. These programmes must focus on developing, facilitating and strengthening initiatives to advance access to gainful and sustainable work for persons with disabilities, who require disability-specific vocational training.

Social Cohesion

Social cohesion is the degree of social integration and inclusion in communities and society at large, and the extent to which mutual solidarity finds expression among individuals and communities. A community or society is cohesive to the extent that the inequalities, exclusions and disparities based on ethnicity, gender, class, nationality, age, disability or any other distinctions which engender divisions distrust and conflict are reduced and/or eliminated in a planned and sustained manner. Community members are therefore active participants, working together for the attainment of shared goals, designed and agreed upon to improve the living conditions for all.

Social and Life Skills Community Centres

These centres, also known as protective workshops, are spaces which provide for safe, accessible and development-oriented environments where persons with severe disabilities are able to socialise, learn basic skills, engage in basic work and earn some additional income to supplement their social grants.

Social protection

Refers to policies and programs designed to reduce poverty and vulnerability by promoting efficient labour markets, diminishing people's exposure to risks, and enhancing their capacity to manage economic and social risks, such as unemployment, exclusion, sickness, disability and old age.

Social assistance

Social assistance refers to benefits paid by government units

to bring incomes up to minimum levels established by law. It serves to supplement economic benefits and sustaining livelihood.

Social security

Public and private measures that provide cash and in-kind benefits or both, first in the event of an individual's earning power permanently ceasing, being interrupted, never developing, being interrupted, or being exercised only at an unacceptable social cost and such persons being unable to avoid poverty, and second in order to maintain children whose parents are unable to provide for them.

Social services

Refers to a range of public services provided by governmental or private organisations. These public services aim to create more effective organisations, build stronger communities, and promote equity and opportunity.

Benefits and facilities such as education, food subsidies, health care, and subsidized housing provided by a government to improve the quality of life of citizens and to promote the welfare of those who are unable to provide for themselves.

State Machinery

The system of agencies that implements the power and functions of a state.

Substitute vs Supported decisionmaking

Substitute decision-making regimes can be defined as systems where legal capacity is removed from a person, even if this is just in respect of a single decision; where a substitute decision-maker can be appointed by someone other than the person concerned, and this can be done against his or her will; and any decision made by a substitute decision-maker is based on what is believed to be in the objective "best interests" of the person concerned, as opposed to being based on the person's own will and preferences.

Supported decision-making regimes in contrast comprise various support options which give primacy to a person's will and preferences and respect human rights norms. It must provide protection for all rights, including those related to autonomy (right to equal recognition before the law, right to choose where to live, etc.) and rights related to freedom from abuse and ill-treatment (right to life, right to physical integrity, etc.).

In some exceptional circumstances where a person's mental capacity has been found through due clinical and legal

process to contradict decisions that such person may make at times of "mental wellness", interventions may be made following due legal processes to protect the human rights of that person.

Universal Access

Universal access means the removal of cultural, physical, social and other barriers that prevent people with disabilities from entering, using or benefiting from the various systems of society that are available to other citizens and residents. The absence of accessibility or the denial of access is the loss of opportunities to take part in the community on an equal basis with others.

Universal Design

Universal design is the design of products, environments, programmes and services to be usable by all persons to the greatest extent possible without the need for adaptation or specialised design.

Assistive devices and technologies for particular groups of persons with disabilities where these are needed, must also respond to the principles of universal design. Universal design is therefore the most important tool to achieve universal access.

Not everyone will agree on every term included in the WPRPD but there is a need to develop consensus on general guidelines with regards to consistency in the terminology to be used in official documents, as well as pertaining terminology which must be considered as hate speech. This is particularly relevant for terminology used in official languages other than English in South Africa.

PART 1: CONTEXT

1.1 Definition of Disability

1.1.1 Definition

The struggle to define disability which accurately and realistically encompasses the lived experience of persons with disabilities is a historical one, characteristic of power dynamics, prejudice and social exclusion of those who do not 'belong'. This struggle is best described by Soudien and Baxen, 2006 (*Disability and Social Change – a South African Agenda, Chapter 12*):

"...each definition is embedded within the broader constructs of how society works, who is in and who is out, and under what conditions decisions are made. How definitions work to frame, organize and create policies and the social practices that flow from them, is nowhere clearer than in the field of education. It is crucial, therefore, that these definitions be understood as emergent from particular histories and discursive formations"

At the heart of the struggle lies the search for an identity and a sense of belonging by persons with disabilities. If the early understanding of disability, which was based on a limiting medical definition and equated with a deficiency, influenced measures that resulted in policies and practices that excluded persons with disabilities in mainstream society for decades, then the instrumental use of a definition, based on human rights and developmental model has the potential to catalyse change. Even if disability was understood differently, measured differently and therefore provided for in different ways since 1994, it becomes evident that its 'evolving' nature mirrors the context and society within which persons with disabilities live.

Disability is a complex and evolving concept, and defining it must take into account the following reality:

- Current definitions of disability have evolved over time, and reflect a more progressive view of disability than was the case in the past;
- To date there is no single definition of disability that has achieved international consensus;
- There are various definitions of disability. However, all the rights-based definitions share certain common elements even if they emphasise or word them differently. Common elements include:
 - The presence of impairment;
 - o Internal and external limitations or barriers which hinder full and equal participation,
 - o A focus on the abilities of the person with a disability; and
 - Loss or lack of access to opportunities due to environmental barriers and/or negative perceptions and attitudes of society.
- Disabilities can be permanent, temporary or episodic.

Disability therefore results from the interaction between persons with impairments and attitudinal and environmental barriers. It is important to note that persons with

disabilities should be defined within the context of defining the beneficiary group for purposes such as affirmative action, protection against discrimination, service delivery, reasonable accommodation support measures, social security, etc.

It therefore requires a degree of self-definition, where the individual determines whether he/she is disabled or not, based on environmental factors and contexts.

Within this context, the UNCRPD recognises disability as an evolving concept and states that "disability results from the interaction between persons with impairments and attitudinal and environmental barriers that hinders their full and effective participation in society on an equal basis with others".

1.2 Addressing Disability: Past and Present

"Among the yardsticks by which to measure a society's respect for human rights, to evaluate the level of its maturity and its generosity of spirit, is by looking at the status that it accords to those members of society who are most vulnerable, disabled people, the senior citizens and its children."

Integrated National Disability Strategy, 1997

1.2.1 Disability under Apartheid

The past apartheid government of South Africa addressed disability as a social welfare and medical concern, commonly known as the "medical model", and which meant that persons with disabilities were assessed and provided services in terms of their medical condition. Thus the services provided focused on the provision of social grants and some very basic and rudimentary social services such as rehabilitation and habilitation services. Responses and service delivery was designed to "fix" the person and generally segregated them from the rest of society. At the time, the majority of children with disabilities enrolled in school were found in segregated special schools and the majority of adults with disabilities at best found sustainable livelihoods in sheltered employment with no opportunities for career choices or career advancement.

The 'medical model' emphasises the impairment that the person lives with rather than their abilities. The model does not take into account issues such as:

- the role that barrier-free environmental access can make to the independence and human dignity of persons with disabilities;
- the human, social, political and economic rights of persons with disabilities;
- the rights of persons with disabilities to full inclusion and integration into mainstream society; and
- · the abilities of persons with disabilities.

Furthermore, the racial policies associated with the period of apartheid rule in South Africa found expression even in the services that were provided to persons with disabilities. Persons with disabilities from the white race group received far more, as well as better services than their black (African, Coloured and Indian) counterparts. The patriarchal nature of Apartheid South Africa compounded the situation for women with disabilities, again more so for black women with disabilities. Thus the pervasive racial policies translated into a status quo that resulted in persons with disabilities; especially black people, becoming one of the most marginalized sectors of our society who experience extreme levels of exclusion, prejudice, isolation and denial and/or lack of access to fundamental rights and services.

1.2.2 Disability under Democracy (1994 – 2014)

The past twenty (20) years of democratic governance in South Africa has registered some noteworthy changes regarding how disability is addressed. Post 1994, government developed, and has been implementing in earnest, a transformation agenda aimed at building a just and equitable society for all.

It is an agenda that includes all previously marginalized and vulnerable groups of society such as persons with disabilities, as was encapsulated in the Reconstruction and Development Programme which, after intense lobbying by civil society based DPOs included a commitment to develop a policy paper on disability.

This led to the creation of the first disability programme in the Office of the Reconstruction and Development Programme and with the closure of this office to the formal establishment of the Office on the Status of Disabled Persons (OSDP) in the Presidency. The policy paper, the White Paper on an Integrated National Disability Strategy (INDS), was released on the 3 December 1997. The OSDP was responsible for monitoring the implementation of the INDS in all the government departments, and for facilitating mainstreaming of disability across the public sector as well as in civil society.

The vision of the INDS is "A society for all, one in which persons with disabilities are actively involved in the process of transformation". Informed by the United Nations Standard Rules for the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities and the Disability Rights Charter developed by Disabled People South Africa in consultation with other representative organisations of persons with disabilities, the INDS became the critical benchmark for all future legislation, programmes and projects on disability in South Africa. Rooted in the INDS is a social model to addressing disability based on a mainstreaming approach. This Social Model is explained in more detail in Section 1, 2 and 3 below of this White Paper.

The Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996, adopted in 1996, outlaws discrimination on the basis of disability and guarantees the right to equality for persons with disabilities. The Promotion of Equality and Prevention of Unfair Discrimination Act (PEPUDA), passed in 2000, gives effect to the equality clause in

the Bill of Rights, and defines 'discrimination' as "any act or omission, including a policy, law, rule, practice, condition or situation which directly or indirectly (a) poses burdens, obligations or disadvantage on; or (b) withholds benefits, opportunities or advantages from any person on one or more of the prohibited grounds." 'Equality' according to the definition of the Act includes equality in terms of outcomes.

South Africa ratified the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UNCRPD) and its Optional Protocol without reservation in 2007, thereby committing the country to respect and implement the rights of persons with disabilities as documented in the various Articles.

The Constitutional Court determined that human dignity constitutes a criterion to determine unfair discrimination. The Court endorsed the view that "at the heart of the prohibition of unfair discrimination lies recognition that the purpose of our new constitutional and democratic order is the establishment of a society in which all human beings will be accorded equal dignity and respect regardless of their membership of particular groups" (Prinsloo v Van der Linde & Another, 1997(3) SA 1012 CC/1997 BCLR 759)

The importance of human dignity was also emphasised when the Equality Court in Port Elizabeth held that "there is no price that can be attached to dignity. There is no justification for the violation or potential violation of the disabled person's right to equality and maintenance of his dignity that was tendered or averred by the respondent...the Court therefore found the discrimination to have been unfair" (W H Bosch v the Minister of Safety and Security & Minister of Public Works, Case no. 25/2005 (9)).

Whilst significant progress has been made in mainstreaming disability considerations into sector policies and programmes over the past 20 years, it has often not been sustainable, as it relied more on the attitude of individuals rather than planned and coordinated interventions.

The Baseline Country Report to the UNCRPD, approved by Cabinet in April 2013, highlights systemic inequalities and violation of rights experienced on daily basis by persons with disabilities and their families. It acknowledges that "weaknesses in the governance machinery of the State, and capacity constraints and lack of coordination within the disability sector, have detracted from a systematic approach to the implementation of the UNCRPD. The continued vulnerability of persons with disabilities, particularly children with disabilities as well as persons with psychosocial disabilities, residing in rural villages, requires more vigorous and better co-ordinated and targeted intervention".

The Baseline Report recommends that government accelerates the country's national agenda for the realisation of rights of persons with disabilities by, among others:

• Strengthening baseline information for every article of the UNCRPD;

- Strengthening the implementation of its mainstreamed legislative and policy framework;
- Targeting interventions in a co-ordinated and integrated manner through transversal policy and legislation as well as monitoring mechanisms;
- Strengthening its national disability rights machinery, including creating more enabling environments for organisations of persons with disabilities;
- Strengthening accountability and monitoring through the introduction of disability rights-based indicators into the government-wide M&E system, and above all,
- Accelerating implementation of policies and programmes that aim to provide equal access to persons with disabilities, including disability-specific programmes aimed at addressing barriers to participation.

1.2.3 The Social Model to Addressing Disability (Present and Future)

The social model acknowledges that disability is a social construct and assesses the socio-economic environment and the impact that barriers have on the full participation, inclusion and acceptance of persons with disabilities as part of mainstream society. It is a model that focuses on the abilities of persons with disabilities rather than their differences, that fosters respect for inability and that recognizes persons with disabilities as equal citizens with full political, social, economic and human rights.

The social model does not locate the "problem" within the person with impairment; rather it acknowledges and emphasizes barriers in the environment which disable the person with the impairment aimed at inclusion rather than exclusion of persons with disabilities from mainstream life. It emphasises the need for broader systemic and attitude changes in society; the provision of accessible services and activities; and the mainstreaming of disability to ensure full inclusion of persons with disabilities as equals. The model further encourages that persons with disabilities must actively participate in transformation processes that impact on their lives. Also it does not deny the reality of "impairment", (an incident of human diversity), nor the impact this may have on the individual.

In summary, the key features of the Social Model are:

- Acknowledging that the social context within which persons with disabilities live impacts on their full participation, inclusion and acceptance into mainstream society;
- Acknowledging that disability is a social construct that results from the interaction of various actual or perceived impairments with barriers in the environment;
- Focusing on the abilities of persons with disabilities; respecting their diversity and aiming to address the social barriers that result in discrimination;
- Promoting broader systemic and attitude changes in society;
- · Promoting mainstreaming of disability; and

• Reinforcing the importance of being part of transformation processes to improve the quality of life of persons with disabilities.

1.2.4 Disability and Language

"Words reflect as well as influence the way people think"

Language reflects the social context in which it is developed and used. It therefore reflects the values and attitudes of that context, and plays an important role in reinforcing values and attitudes that lead to discrimination and segregation of particular groups in society. Language can therefore be used as a powerful tool to facilitate change and bring about new values, attitudes and social integration.

In recent years persons with disabilities have claimed individual and collective rights and sought to change their circumstances in part by changing the words used to describe them. Negative words and stereotypes are a barrier to understanding the reality of disability. Misguided language and many prevailing attitudes promote outdated beliefs that persons with disabilities are suffering, sick, disadvantaged, needy, and, in general, not like "us", and have juxtaposed persons with disabilities with those who are 'able-bodied'.

Article 8 of the UNCRPD obliges States Parties to adopt immediate, effective and appropriate measures that will foster respect for the rights and dignity of persons with disabilities, and that will combat stereotypes, prejudices and harmful practices relating to persons with disabilities.

The Promotion of Equality and Prevention of Unfair Discrimination Act, 2000, outlaws hate speech on, among others, the basis of disability. Section 10, dealing with prohibition of hate speech, states that it is prohibited to publish, propagate, advocate or communicate words against any person that could reasonably be construed to demonstrate a clear intention to be hurtful, be harmful or to incite harm, or to promote or propagate hatred.

1.3 Prevalence of Disability in South Africa

Generally, there is little statistical information and virtually no baseline data on the prevalence of disability and/or on the quality of life of persons with disabilities prior to 1994, and even for the first term of democratic governance in South Africa. Some basic data was collected after 1999 by different government departments in relation to their specific areas of work. For example the Department of Social Development (DSD) has data related to the provision of disability grants and the Department of Labour has data related to the employment of persons with disabilities because of the Employment Equity reports that are submitted to them. Clearly, the centralised collection and dissemination of disability specific data and information is an area that must be prioritised, not only by government but by the disability sector as a whole.

Impairment or activity limitation prevalence in South Africa is currently measured through predominantly national census and household surveys (Statistics South Africa), as well as sample surveys (universities and research institutions, and to a limited extent, disability organisations). However the data collection on disability prevalence through national surveys does not provide an accurate reflection of actual incidence, mainly due to the fact that these surveys are often done through proxy responses, where one family member responds on behalf of the entire family; limitations in the number and type of questions which could be asked; language and other traditional beliefs associated with disability.

The data provided below must be read and understood within the above-mentioned context.

1.3.1 General Data

Stats SA's 2007 Community Survey shows that:

- Persons with disabilities are among the poorest of the poor, while people living in poverty are more at risk than others of acquiring a disability and are commonly denied their rights.
- Persons with disabilities face different levels of discrimination and exclusion—in particular, women and girls with disabilities may face double discrimination based on both disability and gender.
- Women and girls with disabilities, along with the elderly, are most vulnerable to poverty. They also face multiple layers of stigma and discrimination.

1.3.2 Rates of Disability

Stats SA, using the Washington Group Model, estimates an impairment prevalence of 7.5% derived from the 2011 National Census. This however excludes, among others, children between 0-4 years, persons with disabilities in residential care and school boarding facilities and persons with psychosocial, neurological and/or emotional disabilities.

1.3.3 Social Grants to Persons with Disabilities

SASSA's SOCPEN system as at 30 April 2015 shows that

- 1 111 063 beneficiaries receive a disability grants.
- 127 139 children with disabilities receive care dependency grants.
- 115 256 social grant beneficiaries access grants-in-aid
- KwaZulu-Natal province has the highest access to care dependency grants (28.7%), followed by Gauteng (12.8%) and Eastern Cape (15.1%) KwaZulu-Natal

province also has the highest access to disability grants (25.5%), followed by the Eastern Cape Province (16.5%) and the Western Cape (14%)

• KwaZulu-Natal also has the highest access to Grants-in-Aid (54.7%), followed by Limpopo (19.1%) and the Eastern Cape (14.4%).

1.3.4 Types of disability

Stats SA's 2011 Census shows that the percentages of persons with disabilities that have severe difficulties and cannot do anything at all in terms of their general health and functioning are very low, i.e.:

- 0.8% are unable to perform self-care functions;
- 0.2% experience difficulties with remembering/concentrating;
- 0.1% experience difficulties with hearing;
- 0.2% experience difficulty with walking/climbing stairs, and
- 0.2% have difficulty with communication.

The same 2011 Census shows the following proportions of persons with disabilities who have some difficulties in terms of their general health and functioning: seeing (9.4%), remembering/concentrating (3.3%), hearing (2.9%), walking/climbing stair (2.6%), self-care (2.0%) and communication (1.1%).

1.3.5 Disability by Race Groups

The 2007 Community Survey of Stats SA provides the following breakdown of persons with disabilities by race group: Indian/Asian (4.6%); Coloured (4.2%) 2%), African (4.0%) and White (3.2%).

1.3.6 Employment of Persons with Disabilities

According to the 2013 - 2014: 14th Commission for Employment Equity (CEE) Annual Report, which is based on reports received from designated employers:

- Only 0.9% (50 867 out of a total 5 593 326) of the country's Economically Active People (EAP) are persons with disabilities;
- White persons with disabilities are mostly represented in the private sector, NGOs, parastatals and national government;
- African persons with disabilities feature more prominently in government and in particular provincial government and are fairly represented in NGOs. Indians are mostly represented in institutions of learning;
- Only 1.5% are in top management positions and 1.2% hold senior management posts;

- White representation is the highest amongst persons with disabilities at top management level in almost all provinces;
- No females with disabilities are found at top management level in the agriculture sector;
- 87.5% of the top managers are white males in the agriculture sector and 12.5% are African males; and
- Of senior managers in the agriculture sector, 65.7% are white males and 11.4% are African males. There are no African female employees with disabilities at this level, with white females being mostly represented (8.6%).

There is low labour market absorption of persons with disabilities. The degree of difficulty is related to economic participation, with increased difficulty being associated with a decrease in labour market participation. In five of the six functional domains, employment levels were lowest among persons with severe difficulties across the provinces. Employment levels are higher for persons with sight disability compared with other disability types.

The severity of difficulty greatly impacts on economic outcomes pertaining to employment, and different population groups are affected differently. The white population group had the highest proportions of employed persons with disabilities, while the black African population of persons with disabilities had the lowest proportions across all functional domains and degrees of difficulty.

Females with disabilities were more marginalised in terms of employment compared to males with disabilities.

The profile of not economically active persons shows that the black African population group had the highest prevalence, particularly amongst persons with disabilities (12.5% for those with disabilities and 10.7% for persons without disabilities).

Provincial profiles show that Eastern Cape and KwaZulu-Natal had the highest proportions of not economically active persons with disabilities (19.1% and 15.3%).

Geographical location variations show that farm areas, followed by urban areas, had the highest proportion of persons employed, while traditional areas were characterised by very low levels of employment, making persons with disabilities in rural areas the most disadvantaged.

It should furthermore be noted that the prevalence of disability is due to escalate over the coming years, taking into consideration some of the major causes of disability identified in the INDS. These include unhealthy lifestyles; increased life expectancy; environmental factors such as epidemics, accidents and natural disasters; pollution of the physical environment; poisoning by toxic waste and other hazardous substances; industrial, agricultural and transport related accidents; sports injuries; violence and civil unrest.

1.3.7 Disability and Education

2011 Census data on the number of persons with disabilities attending education institutions reveals this marginalised sector continues to experience difficulty accessing this very important right.

- About 35.5% of children with severe difficulty in walking were not attending school:
- Farm areas had the highest proportions (52.1%) of children aged 5–6 years with severe difficulty in functioning who were not attending school;
- School attendance at primary school level varies among the different functional domains. Children with severe difficulty in walking and communicating had the lowest proportions attending school, while those with severe difficulty in seeing had the highest proportions in school;
- Attendance at secondary level was lowest among persons with severe difficulties in the various functional domains. Attendance at secondary school level was higher among males than females in all types of difficulty and degrees of difficulty. Children with severe difficulty in walking and communicating were the most marginalised in terms of access to secondary education;
- The majority of persons aged 20–24 years with severe difficulties across all functional domains were not attending any tertiary institution. Tertiary level education includes all post-school qualifications. Only about one-fifth of persons with severe difficulties were attending tertiary educational institutions. Attendance was highest among the white population group and lowest among black Africans. Slight variations in tertiary enrolment exist between males and females;
- The highest proportion of persons aged 20 years and older with no formal education was recorded in tribal/traditional communities regardless of the type of disability, while those in urban areas had a better profile; and.
- Persons with severe difficulties had the worst educational outcomes (5.3% had attained higher education 23.8%had no formal education and 24.6% had some primary education).

1.3.8 Disability and Income

Linked to employment is income, which in turn determines the welfare of individuals and their households. According to the 2011 Census data, persons without disabilities generally earn a higher income than persons with disabilities.

Among persons with disabilities, disability severity and type of disability determines one's income. Persons with visual disabilities earn more compared to persons with

other types of disabilities. Men with disabilities earn double what females earn, regardless of the degree of difficulty.

Massive earning disparities exist by geographical location. Persons with disabilities in urban areas generally have higher earnings compared to those in tribal/traditional areas; a pattern attributed to limited access to employment opportunities in rural areas as well as only having access to low-paying and unskilled jobs.

Adult female family members, and in particular single mothers of children with disabilities, are a significant majority of carers of persons with disabilities and this may further impact on income patterns of the household.

1.3.9 Disability and access to housing and basic services

The 2011 Census data reveals that:

- The proportion of households in traditional dwellings headed by persons with disabilities is two times higher than that for households headed by persons without a disability (15.3% and 7% respectively);
- More than half (55.4%) of households headed by persons with disabilities lived in dwellings owned and fully paid off, about one in five (20.6%) lived in occupied rent-free dwellings, while about 12% lived in rented dwellings;
- Households headed by persons with disabilities living in formal dwellings were about 3% lower than those headed by persons without disabilities. The proportion of households headed by persons with disabilities living in traditional dwellings was two times higher than that for households headed by persons without disabilities (15.3% and 7% respectively);
- About 13.4% of households headed by persons with disabilities had no access to piped water compared with 8.2% of those headed by persons without disabilities;
- Less than half (45.2%) of households headed by persons with disabilities had access to a flush toilet facility and more than a third (37.1%) used pit toilets;
- Households headed by persons with disabilities using wood for cooking were about 9% higher than households headed by persons without disabilities;
- Households headed by persons with disabilities had higher proportions using candles for lighting compared to households headed by persons without disabilities (14.6% and 11% respectively);
- More than a third (38.2%) of households headed by persons with disabilities had their own refuse dump; a figure that is 10% higher than that of households headed by persons with no disability; and
- Households headed by persons without disabilities had higher proportions of goods owned compared to households headed by persons with disabilities.

1.4 Constitutional, Policy and Legislative Framework

The Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996 protects the rights and human dignity of persons with disabilities. The Constitution is further translated into several national policies and legislation that promotes and supports the full equalization of opportunities of persons with disabilities; and their integration into society; within a social model and human rights policy framework.

1.4.1 National Policies and Legislation

The **Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996** states that "everyone is equal before the law and has the right to equal protection and benefit of the law". It thus guarantees the right of persons with disabilities to equality, non-discrimination and human dignity; and provides for the recognition of South African Sign Language as the first language of Deaf South Africans.

The Vision of the WPRPD, which is "a free and just society inclusive of all persons with disabilities as equal citizens", means that all policies and legislation, across all spheres of government and of every socio-economic sector, directly impacts on the lives of persons with disabilities.

The definition of disability, the social model, the rights-based and mainstreaming approach as described and advocated in this WPRPD means that persons with disabilities must be considered as target groups and beneficiaries in all policies and legislation. Thus, all policies and legislation that affect the lives of persons with disabilities will have to be reviewed against this WPRPD and the UNCRPD obligations.

1.5 The National Development Plan: 2030 Vision

The National Development Plan (NDP), approved in 2012, envisages a country by 2030 which has eliminated poverty and has reduced inequality, a "country wherein all citizens have the capabilities to grasp the ever-broadening opportunities available".

The NDP acknowledges that many persons with disabilities are not able to develop to their full potential due to a range of barriers, namely physical, information, communication and attitudinal barriers and states that "Disability must be integrated into all facets of planning, recognising that there is no one-size-fits-all approach".

An analysis of the NDP as a strategy to reduce inequality, eradicate poverty and promote employment of persons with disabilities, has been conducted and should be

utilised in determining actions and targets for purposes of implementation of this WPRPD.

1.6 International and Regional Instruments

The WPRPD is informed by a range of international and regional treaties and protocols ratified by South Africa. So although the WPRPD in particular guides the domestication of the UNCRPD, all international and regional treaties and protocols protecting and promoting the rights of citizens and residents, apply equally to persons with disabilities and have informed the process of harmonising and developing policy objectives in different pillars of this White Paper.

PART 2: THE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

2.1 Political Rights

The UNCRPD clearly states that all States must guarantee persons with disabilities their political rights, create the opportunities for them to exercise this right on an equal basis with others, and ensure that persons with disabilities are able to fully participate in political and public life, for example through being able to vote and be elected. This involves ensuring that voting procedures, facilities and materials are appropriate, accessible and easy to understand and use by persons with disabilities.

Persons with disabilities, together with others, have an equal responsibility for ensuring that they are able to exercise their political rights. This can be achieved through, amongst others, advocating for their rights, creating public awareness thereon and directly participating in public life.

2.2 Human Rights

Protecting and promoting the human rights of persons with disabilities is an underlying principle in all the Articles of the UNCRPD. Notably Article 4 unambiguously commits States Parties to ensure and promote the full realisation of all human rights and fundamental freedoms for all persons with disabilities without discrimination of any kind, on the basis of disability, and to protect all persons against violation of their human rights.

The South African Constitution is based on the respect for, promotion, protection and fulfilment of all human rights and includes an entrenched Bill of Rights of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa (1996) in which socio-economic rights are justiciable. The Constitution enjoins the three branches of the State (the Government, Legislature and Judiciary) to give practical effect towards the fulfilment of these rights, consistent with their mandates embodied in the Constitution.

The Constitution requires the State to respect, protect, promote and fulfil the rights in the Bill of Rights. The South African state thus has the primary responsibility to guarantee the existence of circumstances in which every individual and community can exercise their rights. In this regard, the Government of South Africa has passed a number of laws to give effect to its constitutional goals of achieving equality, human dignity and the advancement of human rights and freedoms.

Section 9 of the Constitution, as entrenched in the Bill of Rights, guarantees the right to equality to all, and prohibits discrimination on the grounds of, among others, disability.

The Bill of Rights set out the rights of citizens and the obligations of the State to take reasonable legislative and other measures within its available resources to achieve the progressive realisation of each of these rights. In the case of education, the Bill of Rights goes further and requires that the State take account of "equity,"

practicability and the need to redress the results of past discriminatory laws and practises".

Mainstreaming a "Rights Based Approach"

A human rights approach provides the necessary framework for action on human development. The focus on human rights brings two important values to development work: Firstly, it provides a framework for policies and programmes, and secondly, it provides the poor with the power to demand accountability to overcome poverty.

Strengthening the capacity of vulnerable communities to enforce their rights is especially important when inequalities in power exist, and imbalances can result in unfair policies that prioritize the interests of one group over another, or lead to abuses of power (for example, corruption, trafficking of children or domestic violence). This can compound people's vulnerability to poverty. A human rights approach seeks to develop people's capacity to demand accountability in two ways: firstly, by defining a minimum scope of legitimate claims (human rights), and secondly, by strengthening the accountability mechanisms and processes to protect these claims (such as the justice system).

Mainstreaming involves the elements of participation, accountability, non-discrimination, empowerment and an express linkage to human rights standards.

Progressive realisation obliges states to be committed to fulfilling immediate Rights by setting aside funds for the realisation of basic Human Rights. This can be attained over a period of time ensuring that the development of programmes aimed at improving quality of life of citizens are adequately budgeted for.

The Preamble to the Constitution commits South Africa to the attainment of social justice and the improvement of the quality of life for everyone, declaring the founding values of our society to be "human dignity, the achievement of equality and the advancement of human rights and freedoms".

The Constitution provides the basic legal framework for participatory democracy in South Africa. It does this by creating a body of rights such as the right to freedom of expression, to assembly, demonstration, picket and petition, and to vote. Notable forms of participatory democracy include participation in Ward Committees, Workplace Forums, Integrated Development Planning (IDP) Processes, Chapter 9 Institutions and the National Economic Development and Labour Council. The right to participate is reflected in the South African Constitution as well as numerous international instruments.

The Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights has focused on the right to participation of people living in poverty and has declared that "Participation is a basic human right in itself, a precondition or catalyst for the realization and enjoyment of other human rights, and of fundamental importance in empowering people living in poverty to tackle inequalities and asymmetries of power in society".

2.3 Social Rights

Persons with disabilities must be accorded equitable social rights as all other people in society because the provision of these rights enables full participation in the life of society. It includes the right to education, healthcare, housing, transport, sport, recreation, culture, social development services, food security and family life.

The NDP details the social rights of all people, including persons with disabilities that have to be realised. These include building socially cohesive communities, improving education and health outcomes and building safer communities. Applying a social model and a mainstreaming approach, the social rights, development and empowerment of children, youth and women with disabilities can be achieved within all the NDP outcomes.

Critical to building social cohesion is enabling persons with disabilities to live in barrier free environments within their communities. Social cohesion should also provide individuals requiring support with the means to participate in community life, and expanding ECD programmes, with government support, to reach all vulnerable children, including children with disabilities. The NDP furthermore promotes accelerated roll-out of inclusive education which will enable everyone to participate effectively in a free society. It also acknowledges that education provides knowledge and skills that persons with disabilities can use to exercise a range of human rights, such as the rights to political participation, work, live independently, contribute to the community, participate in cultural life, and to raise a family. Equally important is the role the NDP sees for the post-school sector as it relates to the promotion and realisation of the rights of persons with disabilities as citizens with equal rights.

There are nine health-related goals that are relevant to improving the lives of persons with disabilities aimed at transforming the health care system by: removing attitudinal, physical, communication and information barriers, skilling health personnel to provide equitable services to persons with disabilities, reducing the cost of medical care and strengthening access to disability-specific health services, will enable persons with disabilities to live longer, be healthier, live with dignity, and contribute better to the development of their communities and the economy.

Chapter 12 of the NDP on Building Safer Communities provides for the following specific measures to be taken which are to ensure that all vulnerable groups, including women with disabilities, enjoy equal protection and that their fear of crime should be eradicated through effective, coordinated responses of the police, business, community and civil society. It also focuses on strengthening the judicial system to be more effective, efficient and accessible.

2.4 Economic Rights

Economic justice is rooted in the provision of equitable economic rights. Economic rights also serve as the focal points of economic policies, plans and programmes. To exercise one's economic rights, one must be able to actively participate in economic processes and activities equally with human dignity and self-reliance. Economic rights include access to the resources such as land, finance capital, decent work, capital infrastructure and labour. Realising the economic rights of people empowers people with the means to independently meet their basic human needs with dignity and self-respect. The goal of economic justice is to create opportunities for all people to achieve economic and financial independence so as to live a dignified, productive and creative life, and to reduce income inequalities.

As in the case of social rights, economic rights can be accorded to all persons with disabilities applying the social model and mainstreaming approach. On a practical level, it means that, amongst other tasks, persons with disabilities must be involved in conceptualising, developing, implementing and monitoring economic development policies and programmes. Also they must be considered when programmes and projects are planned (as beneficiaries and implementers) and that all barriers to access to the mainstream economy must be eliminated.

Employers must take on the responsibility for providing for reasonable workplace accommodation and economic infrastructure must be built and/or renovated according to the concepts of barrier-free access and universal design.

The NDP proposes the following interventions to ensure economic growth and development and the creation of jobs:

- Increasing exports;
- Investing in infrastructure to facilitate economic activity that is conducive to growth and job creation;
- · Lowering the cost of doing business;
- Matching unemployed people to jobs;
- Providing a tax subsidy to businesses to reduce the cost of hiring people;
- Rewarding the setting up of new businesses including partnering with companies;
- Reducing the cost of living for low-income and working class households;
- Reducing the cost of regulatory compliance especially for small and medium sized firms;
- Supporting small business through better coordination of relevant agencies, development finance institutions, and public and private incubators;
- Building an expanded skills base through better education and vocational training, and
- Building capable and developmental state institutions.

The development and implementation of these afore-mentioned interventions can and must undoubtedly include persons with disabilities across race, gender and age elements.

All economic development indicators and targets must include ratios/ and proportions for persons with disabilities. Government's target of 75% procurement from local producers and businesses can be disaggregated to include a specified target of the 75% (for example 5%) that can and must go to local and/producers or businesses owned/ and or managed by persons with disabilities.

2.5 Cultural Rights

Cultural rights are human rights that aim at assuring the enjoyment of culture and its components in conditions of equality, human dignity and non-discrimination. They are rights related to themes such as language; cultural and artistic production; participation in cultural life; cultural heritage; intellectual property rights; author's rights; minorities and access to culture, among others.

Yet cultural rights are the least understood and developed of the rights that have been guaranteed under international law.

Our involvement in culture, as a pattern of thought, speech and action, is largely unconscious. From the moment each of us is born, we are raised within a culture. Unless we are exposed in some significant way to other cultures, we rarely develop an awareness of many of the distinctive characteristics of our own culture. They are, for us, simply "givens." There is thus an inherent difficulty in cultural rights: To think about cultural rights, we need to treat consciously something that is largely unconscious for most of us.

Cultural values are intimately related to our sense of identity. Challenges to our culture thus become challenges to the integrity of each of us as a person and to the values that are closest to our hearts. They threaten our understanding of ourselves and of our world. As a result, challenges to culture generate strong, emotionally charged, survival responses.

Addressing cultural rights is complex because culture has historically been bound up with questions of power. Throughout human history, dominant cultures in all parts of the world have imposed or tried to impose their own patterns of thought, speech and action on the peoples they have encountered or on weaker members of their own societies. As a result, issues of culture and cultural rights are often associated with historical grievances arising from these impositions.

Article 30 of the UNCRPD places specific obligations on the state to take measures that will promote, protect and uphold the cultural rights of persons with disabilities, including the right of Deaf persons to Deaf culture, and the right to enjoy access to participation in cultural life in accessible formats.

The UN Special Rapporteur in the field of Cultural Rights have recently focused in particular on the impact of intellectual property regimes on the right of people to enjoy and access cultural heritage; access by everyone without discrimination to the benefits of science and its applications, including scientific knowledge, technology, and opportunities to contribute to the scientific enterprise; the freedom indispensable for scientific research, including access of researchers to scientific information and advances, as well as collaborative work; artistic freedoms and the right of people to access, contribute to and enjoy the arts; and the rights of indigenous peoples and local communities.

PART 3: PURPOSE, SCOPE AND KEY PRINCIPLES

3.1. Purpose

This WPRPD updates the 1997 INDS, integrates obligations in the UNCRPD and responds to the Continental Plan of Action for the African Decade of Persons with Disabilities.

More specifically, the purpose of this WPRPD is to:

- Provide a mainstreaming trajectory for realising the rights of persons with disabilities through the development of targeted interventions that remove barriers and apply the principles of universal design;
- Provide clarity on and guide the development of standard operating procedures;
- Guide the review of all existing and development of new sectoral legislation and policies, programmes, budgets and reporting systems to bring these in line with both Constitutional and international treaty obligations;
- Stipulate norms and standards for the removal of discriminatory barriers that perpetuate the exclusion and segregation of persons with disabilities;
- Broadly outline the responsibilities and accountabilities of the various stakeholders involved in providing barrier-free, appropriate, effective, efficient and coordinated service delivery to persons with disabilities;
- · Guide self-representation by persons with disabilities;
- Provide the framework for a uniform and coordinated approach by all government departments and institutions in the mainstreaming of disability across all planning, design, budgeting, implementation and monitoring of services and development programmes;
- Provide a framework against which the delivery of services to persons with disabilities can be monitored and evaluated; and
- Guide gender mainstreaming to ensure that women with disabilities enjoy equitable access to all women empowerment and gender equality legislation, policies and programmes.

3.2 Scope of Application

The WPRPD applies to duty-bearers, including oversight institutions, government institutions, the judiciary, the private sector, the media, law and policy makers, public servants, frontline staff, as well as representative organisations of persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents' organisations) and non-governmental organisations.

The main beneficiaries of the successful implementation of the WPRPD will be persons with disabilities and their families as rights-holders.

3.3 Key Principles and Considerations

The generic key principles reflected in the Table below consolidates the principles set out in Article 3 of the UNCRPD and the principles contained in the Bill of Rights in South Africa's Constitution. Key principles that are specific to each of the WPRPD's strategic pillars are reflected in Section 5.

KEY PRINCIPLE

EXPLANATION

Respect for inherent human dignity and individual autonomy

This includes:

- Respecting the freedom to make one's own choices and decisions,
- Respecting the independence and human dignity of persons,
- · Valuing the experiences and opinions of persons,
- Allowing persons to form and express their opinions without fear of physical, psychological or emotional harm, and
- · Respecting the right of persons to a private life that is subject to minimum interference.

Non-discrimination This encompasses:

- Prohibiting discriminatory acts, and
- protect against potential Taking steps to discrimination and hidden discrimination and promoting equality.

Full and effective participation and inclusion in society

This involves:

- · Ensuring consultation and meaningful involvement in activities and supported decision-making processes,
- · Creating opportunities to voice opinions, influence and complain when participation is denied,
- Providing an accessible, barrier-free physical and social environment, as well as access to information and communication.

Respect for difference and acceptance of persons with disabilities as part of human diversity and humanity

This involves:

- Respecting differences and diversity, and
- · Accepting and appreciating persons with disabilities for who they are rather than pitying them or seeing them as a problem that needs to be fixed.

Equalisation of **Opportunities**

This involves ensuring that persons with disabilities are able to access and participate in all opportunities available to all other

people.

Accessibility

This involves:

- Enabling persons with different types of disabilities to live independently and to participate fully in all aspects of life, and
- The dismantling of barriers that hinder the effective enjoyment of all rights by persons with disabilities.

Equality between men and women

This involves:

- Expressing and recognising equitable rights for men and women on an equal footing, and
- Taking sustainable measures to ensure that women have the opportunity to exercise their rights.

Respect for the evolving capacities of children with disabilities and for their right to preserve their identities

This involves:

- Respecting the evolving capacities of children as a positive and enabling process that supports the child's maturation, autonomy and self-expression,
- Enabling their participation in supported decision-making processes that affect them, including their right to preserve their identities and
- Respect for the sanctity of family, the right to family life, and the right to alternative care within the wider family in respect of the preservation of family for children with disabilities.

PART 4: VISION, MISSION AND OUTCOMES

4.1 Vision

The Vision of this White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities is:

"South Africa – A free and just society inclusive of all persons with disabilities as equal citizens"

This vision is aligned with Vision 2030 of the National Development Plan, INDS (1997) and the UNCRPD (1996).

4.2 Mission

The Mission of this White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities is:

"Inclusive and Equitable Socio-Economic Development"

A collective national effort is needed to effect the changes required to transform the experiences of persons with disabilities by removing discrimination embedded in legislation, planning, budgeting and service delivery.

Recognition of the diversity of experiences of persons with disabilities underpins the Strategic Pillars of the WPRPD. It acknowledges that not all persons with disabilities are alike, or enjoy full citizenship, and that personal circumstances, gender, age, sexual orientation, cultural backgrounds, geographical location, as well as strategic reasonable accommodation and support needs linked to strategic impairments, require different responses within a human rights oriented framework.

The WPRPD builds on existing efforts by all spheres of government, the private sector and civil society. It also ensures that all organs of the state retain the flexibility to respond to the unique characteristics, priorities and challenges of their respective jurisdictions in coordinated action, with one shared result – equality of outcome for persons with disabilities.

4.3 Outcomes

Implementation of the WPRPD should deliver the following outcomes:

- Persons with disabilities are accorded and enjoy their full political, human, social and economic rights on par with all other people in South Africa;
- All persons with disabilities, irrespective of their age, gender, type of disability, race and economic status; participate fully and equally in mainstream social and economic life:
- The rights of all persons with disabilities to live and work in safe and accessible environments, free from discrimination, harassment and persecution is upheld

and persons with disabilities have access to recourse and redress in instances where these are violated;

- Persons with disabilities to have equitable access to life-long learning, training and capacity building and be enabled to learn through technology-aided systems other than the traditional method of learning;
- South Africa to provide persons with disabilities with services and interventions that ensure economic security, decent jobs and general economic empowerment;
- Persons with disabilities to represent themselves on issues affecting their lives, make decisions thereon, have control over their lives and are able to exercise choice;
- That all public and private transportations should be designed for universal access;
- An efficient, effective and development oriented state machinery that delivers services in an equitable manner, reports on the equitable outcome of public expenditure and delivery, and which complies with international and national human rights obligations; and
- South Africa providing leadership, sharing experiences and learning from the international community on accelerating the promotion and protection of the rights of persons with disabilities as equal citizens.

PART 5: STRATEGIC APPROACH TO REALISING THE RIGHTS OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

The WPRPD reiterates that the social model to addressing disability (as explained in sub-section 1.2.3 above) remains the only policy stance of government. The model is built on a rights-based, mainstreaming and 'life-cycle' approach and is centred on the cross-cutting themes of empowerment and equality.

5.1. A Rights-Based Approach

A rights-based approach provides a set of performance standards against which governments and other actors can be held accountable for the provision of all human, social and economic rights. It reinforces human rights principles, such as universality, inalienability, indivisibility, equality and non-discrimination as the central core in the formulation, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of policies and programmes. This requires that a human rights lens is used in drafting and implementing policies and programmes.

In the South African context which includes dealing with the legacies of apartheid while simultaneously building a democratic, fair, equitable and just country; the rights-based approach includes understanding the linkages and dependencies between social and economic rights and the need for integrated socio-economic development as a whole. Thus the rights based approach emphasizes social and economic justice, a minimum standard of living, equitable access, equal opportunity to services and benefits, and a commitment to meeting the needs of all South Africans with a special emphasis on the needs of the most disadvantaged.

5.2 A Mainstreaming Approach

Disability mainstreaming involves and is centred on ensuring that disability is at the centre of all development initiatives as a norm and undisputable principle; that all policies, budgets, plans and programmes address the individual needs of persons with disabilities; and the implications for persons with disabilities of any planned action; including legislation, policies and programmes is assessed. It is also about addressing all direct and indirect aspects of disability, as well as the causes and effects of disability thus ensuring that one develops a long term, holistic and more sustainable solution. Mainstreaming requires applying the concept of universal design which calls for all things to be designed to enable use by a wide range of people including various categories of persons with disabilities; without having to be specially adapted for a particular individual.

Mainstreaming of disability occurs on two inter-related levels. One is ensuring that the disability element is inherent in a programme or project and persons with disabilities are included as one of the beneficiaries or target group. The other is ensuring that budget allocations provide for any reasonable accommodation measures that may be required to provide universal access to services.

Mainstreaming fundamentally changes prejudicial mind-sets and applies the concept of universal design technologies and equipment.

Pillars for Mainstreaming

There are four pillars that inform and guide the mainstreaming agenda for persons with disabilities. These include:

- Rights Pillar requires that processes, procedures, policies, programmes and actions be centred on economic, social, human and political rights enshrined in the Constitution; and apply the concept of universal design to ensure access;
- Empowerment Pillar refers to processes, procedures, policies, programmes and actions aimed at affording access, equal treatment, inclusion, participation, accountability and efficiencies. It takes into account structural inequalities that affect entire social groups, and includes encouraging, and developing the skills for self-sufficiency, with a focus on eliminating the need for charity or welfare in the individuals of the group;
- Equality Pillar This pillar encompasses the right of persons with disabilities to
 equality of outcome. Measurements of equality might address changes in the
 outcomes of a particular policy, programme or activity or changes in the status or
 situation of persons with disabilities, such as levels of poverty or participation.
 Equality indicators can be used to hold institutions accountable for their
 commitments: and
- Results Pillar the outcomes-based approach directs processes, procedures, policies and programmes and actions to be centred on results with desired impacts. Results based planning involves the articulation of strategic choices in light of past performance and includes information on how an organisation intends to deliver on its priorities to achieve associated results.

5.3 A "Life-Cycle" Approach

The WPRPD further advocates a 'life cycle' approach, commencing at gestation, to the provision of socio-economic services to persons with disabilities. In other words, all effort must be made to integrate services and collaborate on its delivery so that all persons with disabilities in a particular geographic space or living with a particular type of impairment are receiving an equitable service. This will prevent uneven provision of services that does not meet the needs of persons with disabilities holistically. The "life-cycle" approach also requires that services provided to a child should continue as the child progresses through various stages of his/her life, including when he/she is living as an older person.

A complementary element of a 'life cycle' is being 'person centred or people centred'. The concept of 'people centred' development was initially mooted in the country's Reconstruction and Development Programme which served as the focus of the first

democratic government's transformation programme. In the context of addressing disability, the 'person centred' element requires that the unique circumstances of the person is evaluated and accommodated throughout the person's life.

PART 6: STRATEGIC PILLARS FOR REALISING THE RIGHTS OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

6.1 Pillar 1 – Removing Barriers to Access and Participation

"The new South Africa should be accessible and open to everyone. We must see that we remove the obstacles... Only then will the rights of disabled persons to equal opportunities become a reality".

Nelson Rolihlahla Mandela, 1995

The creation of barrier-free environments requires collective and concurrent action by law and policy makers, service providers, regulatory bodies, the private sector as well as organisations of and for persons with disabilities.

Accessibility lies at the heart of the right to human dignity – being able to live as an equal resident in one's community, being accorded respect for your personal space, having the right to equal opportunities and negotiating one's life unhindered by manmade barriers. A number of articles in the UNCRPD requires State Parties to take appropriate measures to ensure that persons with disabilities are able to access, on an equal basis with others, the physical environment, transportation, information and communications as well as other facilities and services open or provided to the public, both in urban and in rural areas. The Table below reflects the specific Articles of the UNCRDP that speak to removing barriers to access and participation.

RELEVANT UNCRDP ARTICLES

Article 9: Accessibility

This article emphasises that State Parties have legal obligations to ensure accessibility to persons with disabilities. In this vein, the development and implementation of national laws and policies that advance accessibility must be promoted. Accessibility can also be achieved by ensuring that services and information are tailored to the needs of persons with disabilities; by requiring the participation and inclusion of persons with disabilities; and by drawing attention to the most neglected groups within the spectrum of disability.

Article 11: Situations of risk and humanitarian emergencies

This article deals with removing barriers to access in situations of risk and humanitarian emergencies and states that measures should be taken to ensure the protection and safety of persons with disabilities in situations of risk.

Article 20: Personal Mobility

This article recognises personal mobility as an important element of access and states that measures must be taken to ensure that persons with disabilities enjoy personal mobility with the greatest possible independence in the manner and at the time of their choice, and at affordable cost.

Article 21: Freedom of Expression and opinion and access to information

This article foregrounds accessibility in terms of expression, opinions and information. It states that appropriate measures should be taken to ensure that persons with disabilities can exercise the right to freedom of expression and opinion, including the freedom to seek, receive and impart information and ideas on an equal basis with others and through all forms of communication of their choice.

Article 30: Participation in cultural life, recreation, leisure and sport

This article speaks to the accessibility in terms of social life. It states that measures must be taken to ensure the right of persons with disabilities to take part on an equal basis with others in cultural life, including enjoying access to cultural materials and access to television programmes, films, theatre and other cultural activities, in accessible formats, as well as taking appropriate steps, in accordance with international law, to ensure that laws protecting intellectual property rights do not constitute an unreasonable or discriminatory barrier to access by persons with disabilities to cultural materials, and that persons with disabilities are entitled, on an equal basis with others, to recognition and support of their specific cultural and linguistic identity, including sign languages and Deaf culture.

Other relevant articles include:

- Article 3: General principles;
- Article 4:General obligations;
- Article 5: Equality and non-discrimination;
- Article 8: Awareness Raising

6.1.1 Focus Areas

The following six dimensions have to be addressed in order to remove barriers to access and participation:

- Changing attitudes and behaviour;
- · Access to the built environment;
- Access to transport;
- Access to information and communication;
- Universal design and access; and
- Reasonable accommodation measures.

Addressing all the focus areas in their own right and as a holistic solution requires collective and concurrent action by law and policy makers, service providers, regulatory bodies, the private sector as well as rights holders and/or their representative organisations.

6.1.1.1 Changing Attitudes and Behaviour

Harmful and negative attitudes and stereotypes associated with disability continue to segregate persons with disabilities from mainstream social and economic life.

The INDS, 1997 acknowledges the centrality the changing of attitudes and behaviour plays in the promotion and protection of the rights of persons with disabilities. It states that.

"One of the greatest hurdles disabled people face when trying to access mainstream programmes are negative attitudes. It is these attitudes that lead to the social exclusion and marginalisation of persons with disabilities"; and that,

"The changing of attitudes is not something that happens automatically or spontaneously. Attitude changing is a complex process which involves moving, in a series of stages, from one set of attitudes to another."

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Develop and implement a Disability Rights Awareness and Plan

The Plan must be centred on an ongoing campaign across all sectors of society. It must be implemented by all social partners, and multi-dimensional while ensuring integration. Campaigns must be branded and targeted with themes that address the negative attitudes and beliefs about disability that influences people's behaviour in a way that is harmful to persons with disabilities and associates unfounded stigmas with disability. It must also broaden society's understanding and knowledge of perceived or actual impairments, how environmental aspects disable persons with impairments, and how attitudes influence behaviour and vice versa. Public awareness campaigns must also address harmful traditional beliefs associated with disabilities.

Develop and implement new human rights based disability related terminology

The development and implementation of new disability related and sensitive terminology based on human rights must be managed at a national level. The new terminology must be introduced and included in all the official languages of South Africa, as well as South African Sign Language. All government policies and legislation that get amended or revised and any new policies and legislation must incorporate and utilise the new terminology.

Integrate disability awareness into the curriculum of educational Disability rights awareness training programmes must be integrated into the curricula of all education and training programmes. This must include training in all forms of alternate communication. For example the teaching of South

programmes

African Sign Language and the availability of Braille at schools, post school education and training institutions and at work places.

6.1.1.2 Access to the Built Environment

The built environment includes all man-made surroundings that provide the setting for human activity, ranging from the large-scale civic surroundings to personal places.

Current legislation regulating the built environment is not fully compliant with either international treaty obligations or constitutional imperatives, as it does not facilitate or enforce the concept of universal design that will enable equitable access to the built environment.

The National Building Regulations and Building Standards Act, 1977, as well as the National Guidelines for Accessibility currently constitute the regulatory framework for accessibility to the built environment. For any building used by the public to conform to the requirements of the National Building Regulations, its facilities must meet the standards and measurements contained in the SANS 10400-S document published in 2011.

The SAHRC recommended in its 2002 "Towards a Barrier-free Society Report', that "any legislation governing the accessibility of built environments should focus on improving the preconditions for equal participation and human dignity and providing mechanisms for governance, administration and enforcement, and calls for an urgent review of the South African legislative framework for accessibility and the built environment in order to reflect constitutional rights, ensure safe, healthy and convenient use for all and include international standards for universal access".

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Conduct universal design audits of all existing infrastructure to establish the degree of compliance with the SABS minimum norms and standards for the use of people with disabilities.

The disability access of the built environment must include all public and private sector institutions and shared spaces. Quantified and costed plans must be developed to address the outcomes of the audits and the budget must be provided for implementation of the plan.

Develop a financing plan to retrofit

The plan must focus on raising the finances required to retrofit all public and privately owned buildings rendering

existing infrastructure

services to the public. The retrofitting must comply with the SABS minimum norms and standards.

Appoint and train infrastructure accessibility liaison officers

Infrastructure accessibility liaison officers must be provided with appropriate accredited training. These officers must be deployed and/or appointed as part of all infrastructure development project management teams. The trained officers must also advise on, and if necessary, develop built environment regulations and/or amendments to existing legislation to ensure that the concepts of universal design and barrier-free access are adhered to in terms of all built environment infrastructure.

Provide incentives for universally designed barrierfree infrastructure and builtenvironments State and private sector provided incentives and reward systems must be initiated and developed towards promoting universally designed and accessible built-environments that meet regulated norms and standards. These incentives must be aimed at transforming the attitude of built-environment professionals towards designing barrier-free spaces and facilities.

Operationalise regulatory framework for accessibility to the built-environment

The regulatory framework for accessibility to the builtenvironment must be extended and integrated into land use management and town planning schemes and the overall design of landscapes, public open spaces and streets.

6.1.1.3 Access to Transport

Inaccessible public and private systems across the travel value chain are a major barrier to the right to equality for persons with disabilities. Women and learners with disabilities are particularly vulnerable when using inaccessible public transport systems.

Adequate, efficient, safe and accessible transport is required to support productivity and assist South Africans to access basic services, especially in impoverished and rural communities.

The ability to move around the community underpins all aspects of life for persons with disabilities and is essential to achieving all the policy outcomes of the White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities - from learning and skills, to employment and to the general enjoyment of rights.

The link between the home and transportation, the link from the transportation to the workplace or social services is essentially frequently overlooked. It is important that access to transport be viewed across the entire travel value chain:

- Planning a trip having relevant information available in accessible format;
- Getting to the pick-up point being able to negotiate footpaths, cycle paths etc.;
- Getting onto the transport mode of choice including being able to transfer between different modes of transport;
- Making the journey;
- · Getting out of the transport mode of choice;
- Getting to the destination; and
- Providing feedback on the trip monitoring system.

There is therefore a need for a continuous accessible path of travel for persons with disabilities to connect public transport nodes with local services and accessible housing.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Incorporate the concept of universa design and access in all transport licenses and permits

Incorporate the All transport-related licences and permits for all modes of concept of universal transport must include universal access and design design and access requirements.

Conduct transport access audits

All public and private transport operators must conduct operational, staff and managerial audits of existing infrastructure, fleet and programmes against legislated minimum norms and standards. A quantified and costed plan must be developed to implement the outcomes of the audit. Implementation of the plan must be budgeted for.

6.1.1.4 Access to Information and Communication

When information and communication platforms and technology are available, affordable and accessible, they significantly improve the inclusion of persons with disabilities in all aspects of society.

Deaf persons use South African Sign Language as their first language, and therefore require that they have access to SASL training, in particular for Deaf children and their parents. They require access to SASL interpreters, as well as note-takers, captioning and sub-texting to facilitate access to information and communication.

Persons who are hearing impaired and/or acquire deafness later in life, might however never utilise SASL as their language of choice. They require access to lip readers, note-takers, loop systems, captioning and sub-texting for access to information and communication.

Persons with severe speech impairments often require alternative and augmentative communication to communicate and access information. This includes non-speaking autistic persons who may also need alternative and augmentative communication (AAC).

Persons with visual and print disabilities often require that text be made available in alternative formats such as Braille, large print, descriptions of graphs and pictures, as well as in audio.

It should furthermore be taking into consideration that literacy levels among persons with disabilities are often low due to exclusion from education in the past, and that information must be made available in accessible official languages.

The importance of ICTs for persons with disabilities lies in the leverage they provide to open up a wide range of services, transform existing services and create greater demand for access to information and knowledge. Web services constitute the access technology with the greatest impact in promoting the inclusion of persons with disabilities. This contribution is closely followed by mobile phones, which, despite being one of the newest technologies from the ICTs assessed, constitute the second-most valued ICT with regard to its contribution for persons with disabilities. In particular, the use of mobile phones is instrumental in allowing the independent living of persons with disabilities. Television is also an important source of information, but requires sub-titling, close captioning and audio-descriptions to ensure equal access.

The cost of assistive technologies (ATs), which is comprised of the cost of the technology as well as the cost of AT assessment, training and support services, detracts from full access to healthcare services, benefitting at all educational levels, being competitive on the labour market and living independently.

At the same time, this WPRPD acknowledges that some persons with disabilities, for example people living with intellectual and/or psychosocial impairments, may not be able to use the technological and IT related devices for meeting their information and

communication needs. These persons with disabilities require human support to meet their needs and require tailored and innovative information and communication interventions and support services such as easy to read materials.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Promote access for persons with disabilities to new information and communications technologies and systems

All public and private institutions must promote access to new information and communications technologies and systems, including the Internet. This can be done through the design, development, production and distribution of accessible information and communications technologies and systems at an early stage, so that these technologies and systems become available at minimum cost.

Provide captioning on all television programmes

This must be done by all public and private television channels

Ensure equal access to information and communication platforms

All electronic media, broadcasting and print media platforms of all public and private media institutions and agencies must incorporate universal design principles, meet minimum norms and standards regulatory requirements, and government agencies regulating them must publish annual compliance reports.

Promote South African Sign Language (SASL) and train SASL Interpreters A costed plan must be developed for promoting SASL through a number of interventions. The strategy and plan must include the training of SASL interpreters. Adequate budget must be provided for implementation of the plan.

Develop and regulate braille standards

A costed plan must be developed for the continuous development, production and regulation of braille standards. Adequate budget must be provided for implementation of the plan.

Provide access to print mediums for persons with print disabilities All steps must be taken to ensure access to print for persons with print disabilities. One of the steps must be ratification of the *Marrakesh Treaty to Facilitate Access to Published Works for Persons Who Are Blind, Visually Impaired, or Otherwise Print Disabled.*

Provide accessible emergency and disaster management information

All emergency and disaster management and occupational health and safety procedures must include a protocol to ensure that persons with disabilities have access to an equitable degree of information and safety as persons without disabilities using the same service.

6.1.1.5 Universal Access and Design

Universal access is the ability of users to have equal opportunity and access to services, products, systems and environments; regardless of their social and/or economic situation, religious or cultural background, gender or functional limitation. Accessibility can thus be described as "the ability to access" as well as the functionality of some system, environment, product, service or entity.

Universal Design, also referred to as lifespan design, is the most important tool to achieve universal access. It ensures that all residents, irrespective of age, size, ability, gender, etc. benefit from accessible places and products throughout their lives. The fundamental premise of Universal Design is the recognition of human diversity as opposed to the concept of the 'average man'.

There are two aspects to Universal Access:

- Direct Access. This is strongly related to Universal Design and refers to direct adaptations to products, environments, services or system designs that significantly improve their accessibility.
- Indirect Access. The use of assistive devices and technology such as wheelchairs, screen readers etc., and refers to product, environment (rural and urban), service or system interfaces that enable an add-on assistive technology to provide the user with full access.

The 'Universal Accessibility' approach places the responsibility on society to adjust environments, products and systems to accommodate the individual rather than the individual working around these environments, products and systems i.e. the key lies in the integration of Universal Access into the design and planning process. A universally accessible facility, environment, product, system or service will accommodate a wide variety of groups of society appropriately, safely, and with dignity, as well as optimizing their functionality in the system or environment in which they operate.

Universal design principles for learning should for example include multiple modes of representation, multiple modes of action and expression, and multiple modes of engagement.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Develop universal design standards for the country

The South African Bureau of Standards must accelerate development of universal design access standards for the country across all standards setting that impact on the lives of persons with disabilities. The standards must reflect the key principles of the concept of universal design which are:

- Equitable use The design is useful and marketable to people with diverse abilities.
- Flexibility in Use The design accommodates a wide range of individual preferences and abilities.
- Simple and intuitive Use of the design is easy to understand, regardless of the user's experience, knowledge, language skills, or current concentration level.
- Perceptible information The design communicates necessary information effectively to the user, regardless of ambient conditions or the user's sensory abilities.
- Tolerance for error. The design minimizes hazards and the adverse consequences of accidental or unintended actions.
- Low physical effort. The design can be used efficiently, comfortably, and with a minimum of fatigue.
- Size and space for approach and use. Appropriate size and space is provided for approach, reach, manipulation, and use regardless of the user's body size, posture, or mobility.

Develop and implement universal design minimum standards and guidelines

This must be done by all public and private sector institutions. The institutions must also monitor implementation of the strategy, compliance with the minimum standards and utilisation of the guidelines. The standards and guidelines must include all facilities and services open or provided to the public, including those rendered by operators/contractors.

Provide education and training

- (i) Provide tertiary level education on universal design All pre-graduate as well as post-graduate training must have compulsory modules on universal design access and disability equity. Pre-graduate and post-graduate training that directly impacts on universal design access and disability equity must design further courses in this regard.
- (ii) Train decision-makers and implementers on universal

design and access - All public and private institutions must provide training for decision-makers and employees on universal design access, including the removal of barriers experienced by persons with disabilities and reasonable accommodation support measures.

(iii) Develop Accredited Universal Design and Access Training Courses - These courses must be SAQA accredited. They must allow for differentiated accreditation for access advocates and professional categories. Where Continuing Professional Development (CPD) is required as part of professional training, professionals must be required to undertake at least one universal design access or disability equity course annually.

Ensure service licences require full access

All service licenses issued must require that service providers provide a service which is fully accessible to persons with disabilities.

Ensure service All service lice providers prov

All service licenses issued must require that service providers provide a service which incorporates universal design access principles and is fully accessible to persons with disabilities

6.1.1.6 Reasonable Accommodation Measures

Reasonable accommodation ensures that persons with disabilities enjoy, on an equal basis with others, all human rights and fundamental freedoms. The PEPUDA includes 'denial of reasonable accommodation' as a form of unfair discrimination.

Reasonable accommodation support tends to be individual and impairment specific, and includes measures to:

- Make the physical environment accessible;
- Provide persons with disabilities with access to information and communication;
- Redress stress factors in the environment;
- Accommodate specific sensory requirements such as those relating to light, noise and spatial stimuli;
- Improve independence and mobility of persons with disabilities;
- Guarantee participation and supported decision-making by persons with disabilities; and
- Provide access and participation to quality education and work.

Reasonable accommodation measures are therefore inclusive of assistive devices, assistive technology, personal assistance, adaptations of the built environ, signage, captioning, text available in audio, loop systems, FM systems, alerting/alarm systems for evacuation procedures, dedicated sms lines to all emergency service call centres, adaptation of (for example) work arrangements and the implementation of flexibility within the workplace to accommodate persons with disabilities.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Develop minimum norms and standards for reasonable accommodation National minimum norms and standards for reasonable accommodation support measures aimed at providing equal access and participation must be developed and promulgated.

All public and private institutions must ensure equitable access to and participation in programmes and services

This includes the development and publication of reasonable accommodation measures in service charters and standards across the full spectrum of services.

6.2 Pillar 2 – Protecting the Rights of Persons at risk of Compounded Marginalisation

Persons with disabilities do not constitute a homogeneous group, and as with all other constituencies, experience inequality, discrimination and poverty differently, depending on the contexts.

Girls, boys, men and women with different disabilities, from different age groups, living in different geographical and socio-economic settings, with different sexual orientations, require specific measures to ensure that their rights to life; citizenship; dignity; integrity; equality before the law; access to justice; freedom from torture or cruel, inhumane or degrading treatment or punishment; and freedom from exploitation, violence and abuse, are protected.

Women and girls with disabilities still do not enjoy all human rights and fundamental freedoms on an equal basis with boys and men with disabilities.

Whilst all women with disabilities bear the brunt of inequality, black African women with disabilities are particularly affected by compounded marginalisation caused by the inter-connectedness of race, disability, gender, socio-economic status and class.

Children, young people, as well as older persons with disabilities have very distinct age-dependent situations and needs that must be taken into consideration when programmes are designed.

Section 28 of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa protects the rights of all children. These rights underlie all decision making with regard to legislation, policies and programmes in South Africa.

Similarly, Article 7 of the UNCRPD requires of States Parties to:

- take all necessary measures to ensure the full enjoyment by children with disabilities of all human rights and fundamental freedoms on an equal basis with other children.
- ensure that the best interests of the child be a primary consideration in all actions concerning children with disabilities,
- ensure that children with disabilities have the right to express their views freely on all matters affecting them, their views being given due weight in accordance with their age and maturity, on an equal basis with other children, and
- be provided with disability and age-appropriate assistance to realise that right.

The National Plan of Action for Children (NPAC), 2012-2017, which constitutes the cross-cutting plan for implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, mainstreams the rights of children with disabilities as an integral part of the NPAC.

The National Development Plan 2030 requires the Department of Social Development to systematise guidelines, norms and standards to ensure that they "take into account the needs of children with disabilities in all communities".

The Children's Act, 2005 calls, among others, for an enabling environment to respond to the individual needs of children with disabilities, and prohibits the exposure of children with disabilities to "medical, social, cultural or religious practices that are detrimental to his or her health, well-being or dignity."

RELEVANT UNCRPD ARTICLES

Article 1 articulates the purpose of the Convention, focuses on the promotion, protection and realisation of the full and equal enjoyment of *all* human rights and fundamental freedoms by *all* persons with disabilities.

Articles 3, 4 and 5 provide the General Principles, General Obligations and on Equality and Non-discrimination respectively, which are applicable to all persons with disabilities including women, children and older persons.

Articles 3, 6, 16 and 28 specifically recognise that women and girls with disabilities are subject to multiple discrimination. It states that measures must be taken to their full and equal enjoyment of all their human rights and fundamental freedoms; and

to ensure the full development, advancement and empowerment of women to enjoy and exercise these rights.

Articles 3, 4, 6, 7, 8, 16, 18, 23, 24, 25, 28 and 30 specifically recognise the rights of children to full human rights and fundamental freedoms and states that the best interests of the child must be of primary consideration; and that they should have the right to express their views freely on all matters that affect them. Children must be provided with disability and age-appropriate assistance to realize this right.

All the other Articles of the Convention are application to women, children and older persons with disabilities.

Articles which guarantee specific protection include:

- Articles 25, 28: Older persons with disabilities
- · Article 10: Right to life;
- Article 12: Equal recognition before the law;
- · Article 13: Access to justice;
- Article 14 Liberty and security of the person;
- Article 15: Freedom from torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment;
- Article 16: Freedom from exploitation, violence and abuse;
- · Article 17: Protecting the integrity of the person; and
- Article 21: Freedom of expression and opinion, and access to information.

Article 23 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child provides for specific measures to be taken to protect the rights of children with disabilities. The UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, in their 2000 Concluding Observations, expressed concern that the legal protection, facilities, and services for children with disabilities, and particularly mental disabilities, were insufficient.

Article 18 of the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights guarantees the right to special measures of protection in keeping with the physical or moral needs of older persons and persons with disabilities.

6.2.1 Focus Areas

The following four (4) focus areas require specific protective measures to ensure that the rights of persons at risk of compounded marginalisation are protected and upheld:

- The right to life,
- · Equal recognition before the law,
- Access to justice, and

• Freedom from torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, exploitation, violence and abuse.

6.2.1.1 The right to life

Section 11 of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa guarantees that everyone has the right to life.

Persons with disabilities who are particularly at risk and who requires specific measures to protect this right, include, among others:

- Older persons and children with disabilities who live in particular cultural and/or religious communities where disability is associated with evil, punishment, etc.;
- Children and adults with disabilities who require urgent life-saving resources and medical interventions, but are moved lower on waiting lists as their lives are perceived to have less value;
- Persons with disabilities who are unable to access regular and costly health care due to transport barriers, unaffordability of these interventions, or unavailability of specialised interventions due to geographical location and lack of specialised health personnel;
- Persons with disabilities in emergency and/or disaster situations requiring specific measures to ensure that they have access to timeous and accessible emergency services and evacuation procedures and facilities;
- Persons with disabilities with psychosocial disabilities who do not have access to reliable, timeous and appropriate mental health services and/or may be subject to harmful cultural practices;
- Displaced persons with disabilities, including refugees, asylum-seekers and migrants with disabilities; and
- Persons with disabilities who are homeless.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Strengthen mechanisms to protect the lives of persons with disabilities All legislation, policies and programmes aimed at protecting life must be reviewed to include specific measures, including putting in place reasonable accommodation measures which will provide equitable protection against loss of life.

Monitor loss of life of persons with disabilities due to insufficient measures having been taken A monitoring system to track loss of life due to insufficient measures taken to protect the lives of persons with disabilities must be developed.

6.2.1.2 Equal recognition before the law

Equality before the law is a basic general principle of human rights protection and is indispensable for the exercise of other human rights. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the ICCPR, and the UNCRPD each specify that the right to equal recognition before the law is operative 'everywhere'; in other words there are no circumstances permissible under international human rights law where a person may be deprived of the right to recognition as a person before the law, or in which this right may be limited. This is reinforced by the terms of Article 4(2) of the ICCPR, which provides that no derogation of this right is permissible even in circumstances of public emergency.

The right to equality before the law is also reflected in other core international and regional human rights treaties. Article 15 of the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) also guarantees women equality before the law and requires the recognition of women's legal capacity on an equal basis with men, including the legal capacity to enter contracts, administer property and exercise their rights in the justice system. Article 3 of the African Charter of Human and Peoples Rights (ACHPR) enumerates the right to be equal before the law and enjoy equal protection of the law.

Persons with psychosocial, intellectual and/or neurological disabilities are particularly vulnerable of being denied the right to equal recognition before the law. Historically, they have been denied their right to legal capacity in many areas via substitute decision-making regimes such as guardianship, conservatorship, involuntary admission, etc., often without any clinical and legal determination of their legal capacity, and often as a permanent arrangement.

This is further exacerbated if they live within rural and/or impoverished communities and families, if they are homeless or if they are displaced or refugees, as they are less likely to be able to access information on their rights, as well as supported decision-making services.

Recognition of legal capacity is inextricably linked to the enjoyment of many other human rights contained in the CRPD. Without the recognition of the individual as a person before the law, the ability to assert, exercise, and enforce many of the UNCRPD rights, is significantly compromised.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Review all relevant legislation to ensure equal recognition before the law for access

All legislation detracting from the right to equal recognition before the law for persons with psychosocial and/or intellectual disabilities must be reviewed to prevent indiscriminatory and indefinite denial of legal capacity. This should also include focus on informing and empowering persons with disabilities about their rights and how to access

to persons with disabilities

recourse should these be infringed upon.

Develop supported decision-making legislation The development of supported decision-making legislation, in particular for persons with intellectual, psychosocial and neurological disabilities, must coincide with the review of substitute decision-making regimes.

6.2.1.3 Access to justice

'Access to justice' is inclusive of people's effective access to the systems, procedures, information, and locations used in the administration of justice. The ability to access justice is of critical importance in the enjoyment of all other human rights. The enjoyment of other human rights can positively or negatively impact the ability of people with disabilities to enjoy access to justice.

To be fully included in society, people with disabilities need access to justice. As long as they face barriers to their participation in the justice system, they will be unable to assume their full responsibilities as members of society or experience their rights and to enjoy the equal opportunity to perform their duties as witnesses, jurors, lawyers, judges, arbitrators, and other participants in the administration of justice.

The concept of access to justice must however also include a variety of other means of doing justice, including alternative dispute resolution, participation in social movement politics, democratic representation, and civic education for the respect of rights. The empowerment of persons with disabilities and their families require that;

- they understand what their rights and entitlements are, know what recourse
 mechanisms are available should they experience discrimination or exclusion,
 and know how to access these recourse mechanisms; and
- recourse mechanisms are affordable and easily accessible, even in rural communities.

Barriers hindering persons with disabilities from either using the justice system when they feel wronged or mistreated, or limiting their contributions to the administration of justice, include:

- Poverty;
- · Geographic location of adjudication institutions;
- Physical inaccessibility of adjudication institutions;
- Lack of knowledge of legal rights, whereby individuals do not realise that their problem has a legal element and potential remedy;
- Inappropriate dispute resolution institutions and mechanisms (e.g. costs related to accessing the High Courts);

- · Procedural hurdles; and
- · Delays in the resolution of disputes.

Persons with sensory, intellectual, neurological and/or psychosocial disabilities often experience additional barriers, including;

- Difficulties with organisation, which may make it difficult to prioritise their legal problem and keep appointments with legal service providers;
- Being overwhelmed, and therefore too frightened, or lack the motivation, to seek legal assistance;
- Being mistrustful or frightened of divulging personal information to legal service providers;
- Communication challenges, which can hinder a solicitor in assisting their client effectively;
- The formality of the court room and the stress of initiating or continuing with legal proceedings can be overwhelming and prohibitive;
- Police personnel often lack the skills to serve persons with disabilities and are not comfortable with opening cases of sexual abuse or assault where the complainants have visual, psychosocial and/or intellectual disabilities; and
- The high instance of undiagnosed intellectual, neurological and psychosocial disabilities in impoverished and rural communities.

Further compounding the lack of access to justice across the value chain of the justice system is the communication barrier between appointed South African Sign Language interpreters and Deaf persons who do not have sufficient proficiency in South African Sign Language.

Justice system failures often result in infringement of the right to liberty and security of the person when persons with disabilities are arbitrarily detained due to communication barriers or a lack of distinction between intellectual disability and criminal capacity.

Children with disabilities as well as adults with intellectual, neurological and/or psychosocial disabilities require procedural and age-appropriate accommodations across the justice value chain.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Strengthen recourse mechanisms

Recourse mechanisms include

- strengthening enforcement of existing legislation;
- improving access to courts;
- improving equitable access to service delivery and consumer complaint mechanisms and institutions;
- strengthening the capacity of Chapter 9 institutions

such as the SAHRC, CGE, Commission for Promotion and Protection of Rights of Cultural, Religious and Linguistic Communities to respond to disability related issues and complaints; and

 strengthening the capacity of NGOs, CBOs and FBOs, and in particular DPOs, to support persons with disabilities in accessing justice.

This must include making available the full spectrum of reasonable accommodation support measures, access to the built environment, as well as procedural and age-appropriate accommodations within the police services, legal aid services and court procedures.

Strengthen monitoring systems to track access to the justice system for people with disabilities

A system to ensure barrier free access to justice must be put in place. Specific attention is required to other barriers faced by persons with intellectual and psychosocial disabilities and their resulting discrimination due to decision-making or legal capacity, lack of assessments and other relevant issues.

Develop a national action plan to inform and empower persons with disabilities and their families of their rights This should include what the judicial rights are, as well as how to access recourse should these be infringed upon.

6.2.1.4. Freedom from torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, exploitation, violence and abuse

The enjoyment of the right of persons with disabilities to be free from torture and other forms of violence is also related to the enjoyment of other human rights.

Torture is one of the most serious violations of human rights. The right to be free from torture and other forms of physical and mental ill-treatment is absolute, and may not be suspended or restricted under any circumstances.

Persons with disabilities are particularly at risk for exposure to torture and other forms of cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment or punishment.

Torture is furthermore a frequent cause of disability, and when torture is inflicted on a person with a disability, it may lead to secondary disabilities or the onset of a serious medical condition. In addition, the failure of an interrogator to recognise a person's disability could be mistaken for non-cooperation.

Contexts which contribute to the vulnerability of persons with disabilities to torture, cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment and punishment, and which regards specific measures to safeguard persons with disabilities, include;

- Persons with disabilities are often segregated from society in institutions, including prisons, social care centres, orphanages and mental health institutions. They are deprived of their liberty for long periods of time including what may amount to a lifelong experience, either against their will or without their free and informed consent. Inside these institutions, persons with disabilities are frequently subjected to indignities, neglect, poor living conditions (including inadequate food, water, medical care and clothing), severe forms of restraint and seclusion, as well as physical, mental and sexual violence. The lack of reasonable accommodation and the phenomena associated with segregation/isolation in detention facilities may increase the risk of exposure to neglect, violence, abuse, torture and ill-treatment;
- Persons with disabilities are exposed to medical experimentation and intrusive and irreversible medical treatments without their consent (e.g. sterilisation, abortion and interventions aiming to correct or alleviate a disability);
- The belief that persons with disabilities should conform their thinking and/or behaviour to what is considered by others as "in their best interests" can lead to persons with disabilities being forced or coerced into using medications or undergoing "treatments" that may amount to torture and or/and ill-treatment;
- Persons with disabilities, and girls and women with disabilities in particular, are especially vulnerable to violence and abuse, including sexual abuse and torture, inside the home, at the hands of family members, caregivers, health professionals and members of the community;
- Perceived or actual impairments associated with harmful traditional beliefs, such as albinism, are often associated with hate speech, ostracisation and even human trafficking and murder; and
- Such practices, in many instances, remain invisible or are being justified, and are not recognised as torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment.

Sexual exploitation and abuse is a widespread phenomenon among persons with disabilities, particularly women and girls, although men and boys with disabilities also experience sexual violence, exploitation, and abuse. Most instances of abuse go unreported and, therefore, remain unaddressed. Persons with intellectual and psychosocial disabilities are in particular at risk of not accessing justice when reporting incidents of sexual exploitation and abuse.

Sexual violence, exploitation and abuse have long-lasting harmful effects on persons with disabilities. Where such abuses occur in isolated settings, the chances of accessing the assistance needed for recovery may be slim. Moreover, such

traumatic experiences may increase disability-related functional limitations or create secondary disabilities. Programs and services that do address sexual violence and abuse in the community, particularly those targeting women and girls, very often do not reach out to persons with disabilities.

Children with intellectual and communication disabilities in particular are vulnerable to exploitation by criminals to participate in criminal activities, as it is generally believed that their testimony will not be acceptable in a court of law.

The Convention against Torture places an obligation on the state to criminalise acts of torture, prosecute perpetrators, impose penalties appropriate to the gravity of the offence and provide reparation to victims. By recognising and reframing violence and abuse perpetrated against persons with disabilities as torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, victims and advocates can be afforded stronger legal protection and redress for violations of human rights. For an act against or an omission with respect to persons with disabilities to constitute torture, the four elements of the Convention definition — severe pain or suffering, intent, purpose and state involvement — need to be present. Acts falling short of this definition may constitute cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment under article 16 of the Convention against Torture.

Article 17 (Protecting the Integrity of the Person) and Article 22 (Respect for privacy) requires that specific measures be taken to protect the rights of persons with disabilities who require personal assistance. Personal assistants often have easy access to a wide variety of personal information such as identification numbers and financial information, and often work in close physical contact with persons with disabilities they are assisting.

Among the many causes of violations of the rights to respect for privacy and personal integrity are the attitudes and beliefs of other people, especially with regard to persons with intellectual or psychosocial disabilities. The belief by some that such persons with disabilities are "not capable" of taking care of their own private information may lead to people withholding that information or giving it to people with whom the person with disabilities would not choose to share that information. Additionally some people believe that it is permissible to violate the privacy or the physical or mental integrity of a person with a disability if they are not aware that it is happening.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Develop and implement quality assurance programmes and strengthen monitoring systems for all types of institutions and facilities for persons with disabilities These programmes must be benchmarked against international best practice

Develop measures to protect the mental health of persons with disabilities The measures must include pro-active steps to promote, protect and ensure that persons with disabilities are not exposed to inhumane, degrading and cruel treatment by people, services and systems due to the persistent attitudinal, physical and communication barriers existing in society.

Strengthen human rights monitoring mechanisms for older persons and others at risk

Measures must be put in place to strengthen human rights monitoring mechanisms for older persons with disabilities who have been institutionalised/reside in group residential care facilities.

Develop integrated multi-focus areas strategies and plans for other categories at risk

The strategy and plan must protect refugees, displaced persons with disabilities, homeless persons with disabilities and prisoners with disabilities from inhumane, degrading and cruel treatment and have access to disability-related services and benefits. This means reasonable accommodation measures must be put in place to ensure that these groups have equal access and participation to all programmes offered to the general population.

6.3 Pillar 3 - Supporting Sustainable Integrated Community Life

Independent Living does not mean that we want to do everything by ourselves, do not need anybody or like to live in. Independent Living means that we demand the same choices and control in our every-day lives that our non-disabled brothers and sisters, neighbours and friends take for granted.

We want to grow up in our families, go to the neighbourhood school, use the same bus as our neighbours, and work in jobs that are in line with our education and interests, and raise families of our own. We are profoundly ordinary people sharing the same need to feel included, recognized and loved

Dr. Adolf Ratzka (Adapted)

Persons with disabilities have an equal right to live in the community, with choices equal to others. This requires that government, across all three spheres, take effective and appropriate measures to facilitate full enjoyment by persons with disabilities of this right and their full inclusion and participation in the community.

Women and girls tend to carry the responsibility of caring and providing for children with disabilities and adults with severe disabilities where personal assistance and accessible child-care facilities are not available, making them less likely to develop careers, find partners and access training and educational opportunities.

Older persons with disabilities, and in particular with dementia, are vulnerable to exploitation, neglect, abuse and homelessness. Facilities catering for older persons are often not accessible to older persons with disabilities, and residential care facilities for persons with disabilities often do not have frail care facilities for those requiring these. This leaves older persons with disabilities requiring frail care support with little or no access to safe shelter. This constitutes a violation of the rights to dignity and security of the person, as per SAHRC report. The rights of older persons with disabilities are protected through, among others, The Older Persons Act, 2006. The Act regulates community-based programmes, home-based care programmes and residential facilities for frail older persons.

RELEVANT UNCRDP ARTICLES

Article 8 deals with Awareness Raising and states that effective and appropriate measures that will raise awareness throughout society that will foster respect for the rights and dignity of persons with disabilities, and that will combat stereotypes, prejudices and harmful practices relating to persons with disabilities must be adopted immediately.

Article 11 which deals with Situations of risk and humanitarian emergencies states that government must ensure protection and safety of persons with disabilities in situations of risk, including situations of armed conflict, humanitarian emergencies and the occurrence of natural disasters.

Article 19 on Living independently and being included in the community requires that State Parties to recognise the right of persons with disabilities to live in the community, with choices equal to others, and therefore to take measures that will realise this right. Such measures should include:

- Ensuring that persons with disabilities have the opportunity to choose their place of residence and where and with whom they live on an equal basis with others and are not obliged to live in a particular living arrangement;
- Ensuring that persons with disabilities should have access to a range of in-, residential and other community support services, including personal assistance necessary to support living and inclusion in the community, and to prevent isolation or segregation from the community; and
- Ensuring that community services and facilities for the general population are available on an equal basis to persons with disabilities and are responsive to their needs.

Article 20 advocates for personal mobility, with the greatest possible independence for persons with disabilities be ensured, including by facilitating the

personal mobility of persons with disabilities in the manner and at the time of their choice, and at affordable cost.

Article 23 deals with Respect for the family and states that effective and appropriate measures are taken to eliminate discrimination against persons with disabilities in all matters relating to marriage, family, parenthood and relationships, on an equal basis with others. This includes:

- protecting the right of all persons with disabilities who are of marriageable age to marry and to found a family on the basis of free and full consent of the intending spouses is recognized;
- the right of persons with disabilities to decide freely and responsibly on the number and spacing of their children and to have access to age-appropriate information, reproductive and family planning education are recognised, and the means necessary to enable them to exercise these rights are provided; and
- the right of persons with disabilities to retain their fertility on an equal basis with others.

Article 30 which deals with Participation in cultural life, recreation, leisure and sport states that measures to ensure the right of persons with disabilities to take part on an equal basis with others in cultural life, should include, among others, enjoying access to places for cultural performances or services, such as theatres, museums, cinemas, libraries and tourism services, and, as far as possible, enjoying access to monuments and sites of national cultural importance. It also states that State Parties to enable persons with disabilities to participate on an equal basis with others in recreational, leisure and sporting activities.

6.3.1 Focus Areas

The following focus areas require focused intervention to improve community living outcomes for persons with disabilities and their families:

- Building socially cohesive communities and neighbourhoods;
- Building and supporting families;
- Accessible human settlements/neighbourhoods;
- · Access to community-based services supporting independent living; and
- Protection during situations of risk and disaster.

6.3.1.1 Building socially cohesive communities and neighbourhoods

Building social cohesion where persons with disabilities are recognised as equal citizens with the right to play, develop, work and learn in their own communities, is a

national priority. Thus improving access to integrated community, sport and leisure facilities and opportunities for persons with disabilities is an important pillar in building social cohesion.

The existence of multiple disabilities may increase the risk of marginalisation for the person where services are structured according to single impairment-specific interventions.

Displaced persons with disabilities, including refugees, asylum-seekers and migrants with disabilities form an integral part of communities. In the building of socially cohesive communities, it is important that their presence be acknowledged and that they are included in neighbourhood structures.

This requires that society rejects the manifestations of discrimination, exclusion and marginalisation of persons with disabilities experience, and inclusively navigate the changes needed that enhance the rights and freedom of all persons with disabilities.

Particular attention must be paid to ensure that these dimensions are integrated in all programmes and messages focusing on, among others, reducing inequality, building a united South Africa, moral regeneration, social cohesion and universal access.

Improving access to integrated community, sport and leisure facilities and opportunities is another important element in building social cohesion.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Include the rights of persons with disabilities in all social cohesion and human rights promotion programmes and messages The rights of persons with disabilities must be integrated into all programmes and messages focusing on, among others, reducing inequality, building a united South Africa, moral regeneration, social cohesion and universal access to services

Ensure that all community development programmes and community facilities are accessible to persons with disabilities

This includes all social, economic, religious, cultural, sport and leisure facilities and programmes

Ensure access to residential facilities, day care and other programmes to older persons with disabilities Residential facilities, day care and other programmes targeting older persons in general, must be made accessible to older persons with disabilities.

Provide subsidies for sport and leisure development for persons Subsidies and sponsorships for all sport and leisure development must include a disability mainstreaming

with disabilities

component.

Address violence against women/girls/boys and the LGBTI community with disabilities

Appropriate measures must be taken to ensure that women, girls and boys with disabilities are and feel safe living in their communities.

6.3.1.2 Building and Supporting Families

"It is within the family environment that an individual's physical, emotional and psychological development should occur. It is from our family that we may learn unconditional love, we understand right from wrong, and we gain empathy, respect and self-regulation. These qualities enable us to engage positively at school, at work and in society in general"

Centre for Social Justice (2010), Green Paper on the Family

Persons with disabilities in general, and children with disabilities in particular, are often deprived of family life due to the lack of community-based support services and educational opportunities available to them and their families, and due to persistent stereotypical thinking that they are better off in segregated facilities.

Being removed from the family on either a temporary or permanent basis often deprives them from the physical resources such as food, clothing and shelter, as well as love, support and encouragement of family members.

Disability does not only affect individuals, but also impacts on family members. Parents and primary care-givers in particular are often required to take life-changing decisions on what would constitute 'the best interest' of their children with disabilities, and can do this only when they are provided with timeous, relevant and accessible information on the full range of options available, and if they have access to peer and parent support and empowerment programmes. Disability service organisations as well as parents' organisations currently carry almost sole responsibility for the provisioning of family support and empowerment programmes, often without any state support.

Women carry the brunt of care responsibilities in families, and caring for children and dependent adults with disabilities, even if only intermittently, where community-based personal assistance support services are not available or insufficient, often detract from their empowerment as women. This requires that they have access to empowerment services which enable them to develop alternative sustainable livelihood streams.

Family	Ways each function benefits to	
function	Individual family members	Society
Membership & family formation	 Provides a sense of belonging Provides personal and social identity Provides meaning and direction in life 	Controls reproductive function Assures continuation of the species
Economic support	Provides for basic needs of food, shelter, and clothing and other resources to enhance human development	Contributes to healthy development of members who contribute to society (and who need fewer public resources)
Nurturance, support and socialisation	 Provides for the physical, psychological, social and spiritual development of children and adults Instils social values and norms 	 Prepares and socialises children for productive adult roles. Supports adults in being productive members of society Controls antisocial behaviour and protects society form harm
Protection of vulnerable members	Provides care and support for young, ill, disabled or otherwise vulnerable members	Minimizes public responsibility for care of vulnerable, dependent individuals

Source: Adapted from Patterson, J.M. (2002). Understanding family resilience, *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, Vol. 58 (3): 233-246

The White Paper on Families (2012) therefore recommends that economic and non-economic measures, such as personal income tax relief, care subsidies, and affordable and accessible child, community care and afterschool school care services to mitigate families' responsibilities of caring for, among others, persons with disabilities, be provided.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Develop a plan for mitigating family responsibilities in terms of caring and support for persons with disabilities The plan must be integrated and multi-sectoral. The Plan must contain both economic and non-economic support measures at household and community level. These services must be standardised, expanded and fully subsidised if provided by NGOs, CBOs and FBOs.

Provide information on available services

Parents and/or care-givers of children with disabilities must have access to integrated disability information,

to all parents and care-givers of children with disabilities

including information on parental counselling and peersupport services, respite care services, therapeutic, educational and economic programmes, as well as the establishment of a disability service and information portal that provides access to the information.

6.3.1.3 Accessible Human Settlements/Neighbourhoods

Accessible and well-designed housing and neighbourhoods contribute significantly to improving the living status of persons with disabilities, as it provides persons with disabilities and their families with choice about living arrangements and moving about the community.

This requires that universal design principles are applied across the human settlement planning and design value chain.

The built environment, transport systems and information systems must be fully accessible for use by persons with disabilities.

The impact of inadequate living conditions is particularly negative for children with disabilities. Children with disabilities living in impoverished homes and communities, especially the former homelands as well as informal settlements, experience multiple deprivations. According to Stats SA's Community Survey 2007, children with disabilities are less likely to have access to adequate housing, water and sanitation than their non-disabled peers. Children with disabilities are more likely to live in traditional dwellings and informal settlements than their non-disabled counterparts. Overcrowded living conditions and outside toilets place enormous stresses on children with disabilities and their families.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Include supported community living plans in all Integrated Developments Plans (IDPs) The plans and budgets must make provision for coordinated and integrated community living support plans, focusing in particular on access to the built environment, integration of transport nodes and human settlement spatial design.

Ensure all modes of transport are accessible to persons with disabilities

Public and private transport systems must be designed and retrofitted to enable persons with disabilities to utilise the entire transport value chain without barriers.

Provide access to subsidised housing support Persons with disabilities and single mothers of children with disabilities must have equitable access to the full range of subsidised housing support provided by the state.

Incorporate the concept of universal design in infrastructure grants and tax rebate programmes

All infrastructure and neighbourhood development grants and tax rebate programmes must incorporate a universal design requirement. Small site-specific and ad hoc improvement of urban and rural dwellings, facilities, services and open spaces must be prioritised for dwellings inhabited by persons with disabilities.

6.3.1.4 Access to community-based services supporting independent living

Persons with disabilities must be able to choose their place of residence and where and with whom they live on an equal basis with others and are not obliged to live in a particular living arrangement.

Persons with disabilities must have access to a range of in-home, residential and other community support services, including personal assistance necessary to support living and inclusion in the community, and to prevent isolation or segregation from the community.

Persons with disabilities living in rural and impoverished settlements, and on farms and traditional communities in particular, are less likely to access basic and social services, including early identification of disability, health, rehabilitation and habilitation and access to justice services, as well as education and training

Community services and facilities for the general population must be accessible on an equal basis to persons with disabilities and must be responsive to their needs.

DIRECTIVES

Develop a sustainable community-based system for personal assistance to support independent living within the community for persons with disabilities

DESCRIPTION

The system must be:

- person-centred and self-directed;
- maximise opportunities for independence and participation in the economic, social and cultural life of the community;
- be responsive to the particular needs and circumstances of persons with complex and high needs for support;
- provide persons with disabilities requiring personal assistance with choice of where they live and with whom they live, and
- provide access to relevant integrated community and home-based support services for persons requiring independent living. The system must be subsidised.

6.3.1.5 Protection during situations of risk and disaster

Persons with disabilities, when compared to the general population, face higher risks in emergency situations and are disproportionately affected by natural and other disasters.

Humans are emotional beings; their mental health and psychosocial well-being play key roles in resilience, recovery and reconstruction. Integration of mental health and psychosocial well-being makes disaster risk reduction more effective, resilient and robust. Persons with psychosocial disabilities may require additional support services.

Persons with disabilities and their families requiring assistance during situations of risk and disaster must be prioritised for evaluation and disaster management procedures. This requires that all emergency and disaster management services be staffed with personnel who have immediate access to the required reasonable accommodation support systems and who have been trained in assisting persons with disabilities.

Persons with disabilities and their families are a unique resource of knowledge and experience, which is often overlooked, and should therefore be included in actions aimed at reducing the risk of disasters, building resilient communities and finding solutions during situations of disasters and emergencies.

DIRECTIVES	DESCRIPTION
Review Disaster Management Plans	The plans must ensure that persons with disabilities requiring assistance during evacuation and disaster warning systems have prioritised access to disaster management services.
Provide accessible disaster relief services	National and provincial disaster management centres must ensure that psychosocial support service personnel that have the capacity to assist persons with disabilities, are available for deployment during disasters and that evacuation centres are accessible.
Provide accessible emergency services	Municipal emergency services must put in place reasonable accommodation support systems and trained emergency personnel to ensure equitable and immediate access to these services for persons with disabilities.

6.4 Pillar 4 – Promoting and Supporting Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities

"The failure by commission or omission to presume all individuals to be capable and willing to learn and assert themselves in the world restricts adversely their ability to participate equitably within their societies".

Douglas Biklen, Interview, 2012

The human rights based approach to development aims both at strengthening the capacity of duty-bearers and at supporting the empowerment of rights-holders. Participation is a key component of a rights-based approach to development and a key component to achieve people's empowerment.

The normal life cycle of persons with disabilities is often interrupted due to, among others.

- Barriers which exclude them from accessing socio-economic opportunities created in the various stages of their life cycle;
- Lack of effective articulation and alignment between different services offered by different departments targeting the same target group;
- Lack of access to appropriate and timeous information and support;
- Lack of access to essential disability and other support services in particular in more rural contexts;
- · Poor enforcement of existing enabling legislation; and
- The high cost associated with disability which deprives persons with disabilities and their families from taking up opportunity.

Factors which contribute to dependency and disempowerment among persons with disabilities include:

- Social isolation For most of the people with disabilities, their social isolation began early in life. It is experienced at home, at school, at work and in the community. Escaping social isolation is therefore a major step on the road to empowerment.
- Unresponsive services and systems barriers to access to opportunities and services available to the general population, inappropriate or unavailable disability-specific interventions, combined with the additional cost of accessing services, contribute to disempowerment of persons with disabilities and keep them in a state of prolonged dependency.
- Poverty dependency on others for survival contributes to high disempowerment levels among persons with disabilities
- Abuse Persons with disabilities and children and women in particular experience high levels of vulnerability to abuse.

Successful implementation of the UNCRPD is premised on the meaningful participation and empowerment of persons with disabilities as rights-holders.

Supporting the empowerment of persons with disabilities for purposes of the WPRPD is defined as processes whereby individuals achieve increasing control of various aspects of their lives and participate in the community with dignity.

RELEVANT UNCRDP ARTICLES

Article 24 requires that States Parties to ensure that children with disabilities are able to access an inclusive, quality and free primary and compulsory education and secondary education on an equal basis with others in the communities in which they live; and that persons with disabilities are not excluded from the general education.

Article 25 states that Persons with disabilities have the right to the highest attainable standard of health, and requires that measures are taken to ensure accessibility and affordability of health care services, including the provisioning of reasonable accommodation measures.

Article 26 deals with Habilitation and Rehabilitation services and recognises the rights of persons with disabilities to access rehabilitation services aimed at improving their independence and social integration.

Article 23 on Children with Disabilities requires that State Parties to recognise the rights of children with disabilities to specific assistance to ensure their effective access to health care services and rehabilitation services directed towards social inclusion and individual development.

Article 4 on General Obligations, states amongst others that accessible information must be provided to persons with disabilities about assistive devices and technologies, as well as other forms of assistance, support services and facilities.

Article 13 requires that persons with disabilities are provided with access to justice on an equal basis with others. It also requires the provision of procedural and age-appropriate accommodations in order to facilitate their effective role as direct and indirect participants, including as witnesses, in all legal proceedings, including at investigative and other preliminary stages.

Young people make up the largest and fastest growing proportion of Africa's general population. The African Union's Youth Charter, released in 2006, prioritises non-discrimination, development, participation, policy and education and skills development as strategies to counteract historical influences. Most importantly Article 14 recognises the right of young people to a standard of living adequate to

their holistic development. Young persons with disabilities are particularly vulnerable of 'early retirement' due to articulation challenges between school, higher and further education and work.

6.4.1 Focus Areas

The following six (6) focus areas aim to strengthen access to economic independence and a life of dignity for persons with disabilities through empowerment support:

- Early childhood development;
- · Lifelong education and training;
- · Social integration support;
- Access to lifestyle support;
- Supported decision-making; and
- · Strengthening recourse mechanisms.

6.4.1.1 Early Childhood Development

Early childhood development services and programmes provide ideal opportunities for the prevention, early identification and timely provision of assistance and support for children with disabilities. Access to relevant information, early identification and community-based intervention services across government departments and spheres of government, and inclusive early childhood development opportunities, is required to unlock the potential of children with disabilities.

There are a number of reasons that support inclusion of children with disabilities at ECD level:

- Inclusion provides a platform for learning opportunities that do not exist in settings where there are only children with disabilities;
- There are opportunities for observational learning and interactions with peers without disabilities;
- Children with disabilities tend to engage in higher levels of play when they are with children without disabilities:
- Inclusion at preschool level has been found to increase social contact between children with and without disabilities and has the potential to impact on the attitudes of children without disabilities towards their peers with disabilities. The experience of being together provides the opportunity to learn important life skills, including dealing with difference and recognition that in different respects we are all dependent on one another; and
- Early identification and appropriate referral and access to intervention enhances optimal development.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Children with disabilities must have equitable access to all ECD Programmes and Facilities

This requires that mainstream ECD programmes and facilities are made accessible for children with disabilities, i.e. that infrastructure; attitudes, equipment and activities do not hinder the participation of children with disabilities. Thus building plans, playgrounds, equipment, toys and ECD practitioner training comply with universal design norms and standards.

Develop disability specific intervention and support services

The services must focus on individual developmental programmes, language and communication development, assistive devices and technology and therapy to improve independence and social integration, as well as parent empowerment and support programmes.

Develop a national integrated referral and tracking system

The seamless system must:

- Identify children at high risk of, or with developmental delays and/or disabilities through Road-to-Health health screening programmes and refer them to relevant accessible services;
- Register all children between the ages of 0-18 years on a centralised database;
- Ensure that children with disabilities on the database are assessed and have access to an individualised developmental support and treatment programme and social assistance benefits;
- To ensure that children with disabilities remain on this programme until the age of 18 years;
- Ensure that all children with disabilities are enrolled in appropriate ECD and compulsory education programmes; and
- Ensure that parents receive timeous, appropriate and accessible information to enable them to take decisions in the best interest of their children.

6.4.1.2 Life-long Education and Training

"The education system will play a greater role in building an inclusive society, providing equal opportunities and helping all South Africans to realise their full potential, in particular those previously disadvantaged by apartheid policies, namely black people, women and people with disabilities. It furthermore advocates the provision of inclusive education that enables everyone to participate effectively in a free society. Education provides knowledge and skills that people with disabilities can

use to exercise a range of other human rights, such as the right to political participation, the right to work, the right to live independently and contribute to the community, the right to participate in cultural life, and the right to raise a family. Ensuring that all children with disabilities have access to quality education will help South Africa meet its employment equity goals in the long run"

NDP, Chapter 9

Exclusion from education reflects a complex, progressive and sustained social process of 'being excluded'. Children who are excluded from education, are often also excluded from development benefits in general:

- Some children already experience exclusion within their family and communities in which they live;
- Some children are excluded at the school level where schools do not have inclusive policies, cultures and practices that make everyone feel welcome with the assurance that they will be able to develop to their full potential; and
- The last link in the web of exclusion can be national education policies.

Statistics show that children and adults with disabilities tend to have less access to education at any level compared to their peers without disabilities. The correlations for both children and adults between low educational outcomes and having a disability is often stronger than the correlations between low educational outcome and other characteristics such as gender, rural residence, and low economic status. For many years, disability remained one of the key reasons for the exclusion of learners from receiving an education in ordinary schools. Children with disabilities were sent to special schools, often far away from their homes, and often in environments which were not safe, and did not necessarily provide access to the curriculum or quality education.

Persons with disabilities must have access to inclusive learning opportunities throughout their lives where they learn with peers without disabilities in barrier-free settings. Specific focus areas to realise this must include:

- Provision of reasonable accommodation of the individual's requirements;
- Persons with disabilities receive the support required, within the general education system, to facilitate their effective education;
- Effective individualised support measures are provided in environments that maximize academic and social development, consistent with the goal of full inclusion; and
- Enabling persons with disabilities to learn life and social development skills to facilitate their full and equal participation in education and as members of the community.

Specific measures that must be taken include:

- Facilitating the learning of Braille, alternative script, augmentative and alternative modes, means and formats of communication and orientation and mobility skills, and facilitating peer support and mentoring;
- Facilitating the learning of South African Sign Language and the promotion of the linguistic identity of the Deaf community;
- Ensuring that the education of persons, and in particular children, who are blind, deaf, hearing impaired, non-speaking autistic or deaf-blind is delivered in the most appropriate languages and modes and means of communication for the individual, and in environments which maximize academic and social development;
- Employing teachers, including teachers with disabilities, who are qualified in South African Sign Language and/or Braille, and to train professionals and staff who work at all levels of education. Such training shall incorporate disability awareness and the use of appropriate augmentative and alternative modes, means and formats of communication, educational techniques and materials to support persons with disabilities; and
- Ensuring that persons with disabilities are able to access general tertiary education, vocational training, adult education and lifelong learning without discrimination and on an equal basis with others by, among others ensuring that reasonable accommodation is provided to persons with disabilities.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Provide accessible education facilities

This applies to all existing and future developed public and private education institutions and campuses.

Provide educational support and reasonable accommodation at all institutions of learning This involves the timeous availability of adequate support and reasonable accommodation measures across the value chain at all public and private education and training facilities and programmes to persons with disabilities. It includes providing students with disabilities group sport, recreation and peer support opportunities within the education institutions where they are enrolled.

Enforce enrolment of children with disabilities of compulsory school-going age

This includes the abolishment of all waiting lists at schools and immediate reporting of all children with disabilities who have been refused access to schools to the SAHRC. It also includes access to schooling, education and stimulation programmes for children with severe to profound intellectual disabilities.

Integrate disability rights

Disability rights awareness training programmes

awareness discourse into the curriculum of educational programmes must be integrated into the curricula of all education and training programmes.

6.4.1.3 Social Integration Support

Whilst all persons with disabilities are at risk of compounded marginalisation, it should be noted that there are groups which currently experience increased risk due to their actual or perceived impairment.

Communication difficulties, which compound the opportunities for persons to speak out, provide testimony; represent themselves effectively and in general, to be heard and to engage. Persons with communication difficulties require assistive technology and/or intermediaries to facilitate communication, which is often not available.

Persons with disabilities require, in addition to enabling environments and access to services available to the general population, a range of disability specific services to attain and maintain maximum independence, full physical, mental, social and vocational ability, and therefore full inclusion and participation in all aspects of life. These services include;

- Screening, early identification and assessment services to determine individualised support programmes;
- Specialised and community-based rehabilitation, habilitation and psychosocial support services;
- Assistive device and technology support services; and
- Peer and family counselling and empowerment support services.

The lack of rehabilitation services beyond hospital level during the initial phases of onset and/or diagnosis of disability (and for only a limited range of impairments) focusing on prevention of primary and secondary disabilities, is a major contributory factor to the slow uptake of affirmative action opportunities for adults with disabilities in economic empowerment and employment programmes.

Very few rehabilitation and habilitation services and programmes are available to facilitate effective social integration into community life, work and education after onset of disability, and families living in smaller towns and rural areas have virtually no access to these services, which are available mainly in metropolitan and larger secondary cities. Access to affordable and relevant rehabilitation services remains a challenge for persons with disabilities in particular in rural areas. Poverty is a major barrier for persons with disabilities and their families in accessing rehabilitation services, even where these are available at community level, and in particular to specialised services are available only in major centres, due to the high cost and inaccessibility of public transport, lack of accessible information on what services are available and where, and poor referral services within the health sector, but also

between the health sector, the social security system, social development services, the education system and employment and skills-development programmes.

Access to community-based peer and parent counselling and support programmes is central to the empowerment process of children, young persons and adults with disabilities. These programmes, preferably managed and provided by organisations of persons with disabilities and parents of children with disabilities, contribute significantly to reducing a culture of dependency and promoting true empowerment and active citizenship.

Adequate resource allocation for the establishment of psychosocial rehabilitation and habilitation services at community level and resource allocation for the improvement of quality of existing services, in all provinces, is required to facilitate the empowering of persons with psychosocial disability.

Community-based residential and stimulation programmes for persons with intellectual disability form an important function for participation within the community and allow the development and obtainment of various skills, for participation in income-generation projects.

Access to appropriate and affordable assistive devices and technologies for persons across the impairment spectrum ensures increased independence, participation and improved health, and should be available for use at home, at school, at work and during leisure activities.

NGOs, CBOs, FBOs, and in particular DSOs, provide a significant portion of social integration support services, often without sufficient state subsidisation, which detracts from both the quality and expansion of these services.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Establish integrated, multisectoral provincial rehabilitation and habilitation centres These must provide and prioritise multi-sectoral screening, early identification and assessment services to determine individualised support programmes and social assistance requirements; a range of specialised independent living and social integration services to all persons with disabilities, irrespective of impairment; an assistive device and technology service, as well as coordination service for community-based personal assistance. peer and parent/family counselling, psychosocial and vocational rehabilitation habilitation and rehabilitation habilitation support services.

Subsidise peer and parent empowerment support

Peer support empowerment programs for children, youth and adults with disabilities, as well as parents of children with disabilities, must be subsidised and available at community level to strengthen their right to self-representation and advocacy. These programmes must preferably be managed

programmes by parents' organisations and representative organisations of

persons with disabilities.

Subsidise disabilityspecific services Subsidisation of any disability-specific services rendered on behalf of government must be congruent with the actual cost of services. Representative organisations of persons with disabilities must be contracted as a central component of

trainers.

6.4.1.4 Access to Healthcare and Lifestyle Support

Health as a human rights issue is framed in terms of the "highest attainable standard of health." In other words, persons have a right to the conditions and resources that promote and facilitate a healthy life.

Access to healthcare for persons with disabilities extends well beyond physical access. Persons with disabilities often experience further disadvantage due to the impact of social determinants of health. Health and social services must be accessible, affordable and relevant to persons with disabilities across all impairment and environmental dimensions.

It is important to enhance the capacity of persons with disabilities to access the healthcare system, to ensure that information on available services is easily accessible and affordable, that healthcare workers treat persons with disabilities and their families with dignity and respect, and that the system is able to respond in an appropriate and timely manner to the needs of persons with disabilities.

Affordability of healthcare (including the cost of transport, rehabilitation and assistive devices, consumables and maintenance of devices) is a major deterrent for persons with disabilities receiving social assistance to seek employment.

Persons with disabilities as victims and/or survivors of disability-related and gender-based violence and crime, often struggle to gain access to victim empowerment support services and the broader justice system for victims due to attitudinal, physical, communication and information barriers. This requires that these barriers to mainstream services be removed, and reasonable accommodation support measures be provided where these are required.

Persons with disabilities are often at more risk of contracting HIV due to access barriers to prevention and treatment programmes. Persons with disabilities who have contracted HIV often experience double-discrimination on the basis of disability and their HIV status. Likewise persons with disabilities who are lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex (LGBTI) face additional discrimination, persecution and violence simply for expressing who they are, and who they choose to love.

Similarly, access to community sport and recreation facilities and programmes, as discussed in the previous pillar, will contribute significantly to the general health status of persons with disabilities.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Provide access to affordable healthcare services

Integrated and holistic basket of accessible and affordable healthcare services at a district and community level, as well as access to higher levels of care, must be provided to all persons with disabilities.

Provide access to victim empowerment and recourse programmes

All persons with disabilities, and in particular women and girls with disabilities as well as older persons with disabilities, who are victims and/or survivors of disability-related and gender-based violence and crime, must have access to affordable victim empowerment and recourse programmes.

Ensure all HIV and AIDS prevention and treatment programmes are accessible to persons with disabilities

This must include family planning, sexuality/sex education programmes. If it is not possible to remove all access and participation barriers, then accessible disability-specific services must be provided.

Develop and Implement a National Disability Services Quality Framework with a National Quality Assurance system, as well as legislation. These must determine and provide determined minimum norms and standards for disability services.

6.4.1.5 Supported Decision-Making

Choice and control are key defining aspects of human dignity. This is also relevant for persons with psychosocial, neurological and intellectual disabilities, who are often denied the right to control decisions over aspects of their lives.

Legislation and policies must recognise and enable the right of persons with psychosocial, neurological and intellectual disabilities to equal recognition before the law. Equality before the law is a basic general principle of human rights protection and is indispensable for the exercise of other human rights. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights specifically guarantee the right to equality before the law.

Persons with disabilities remain the group whose legal capacity is most commonly denied in legal systems worldwide. The right to equal recognition before the law implies that legal capacity is a universal attribute inherent in all persons by virtue of their humanity and must be upheld for persons with disabilities on an equal basis with others. Legal capacity is indispensable for the exercise of economic, social and cultural rights. It acquires a special significance for persons with disabilities in making fundamental decisions regarding their health, education and work.

Legal capacity should always be assumed unless evidence, which must include a range of principled and practical checks and balances, proves the contrary. In such cases, safeguards should be proportionate to the person's circumstances, and to how far the measures affect the person's rights and interests. Additionally, such measures should apply for the shortest time possible, and should be subject to regular review by an independent or judicial body.

Supported decision-making regimes comprise various support options which give primacy to a person's will and preferences and respect human rights norms. It must provide protection for all rights, including those related to autonomy (right to legal capacity, right to equal recognition before the law, right to choose where to live, etc.) and rights related to freedom from abuse and ill-treatment (right to life, right to physical and mental integrity, etc.).

The development of supported decision-making legislation and services, in particular for persons with intellectual, psychosocial, neurological and severe communication disabilities, must coincide with the review of substitute decision-making regimes.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Develop supported decision-making services

The development of supported decision-making support services, in particular for persons with intellectual, psychosocial and neurological disabilities, must coincide with the review of substitute decision-making regimes.

This must include the development of mechanisms to protect persons with disabilities from undue influence, coercion, exploitation and/or neglect in situations where their decisions, choices and preferences are substituted with those of others.

6.4.1.6 Strengthening recourse mechanisms

The empowerment of persons with disabilities and their families require that:

they understand what their rights and entitlements are, know what recourse
mechanisms are available should they experience discrimination or exclusion,
and know how to access these recourse mechanisms; and

 recourse mechanisms are affordable and easily accessible, even in rural communities.

Recourse mechanisms include strengthening enforcement of existing legislation, development of new disability-specific legislation, service delivery and consumer complaint mechanisms and institutions, Chapter 9 institutions such as the SAHRC, CGE, Commission for Promotion and Protection of Rights of Cultural, Religious and Linguistic Communities, NGOs, CBOs, FBOs and the courts.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Develop a national action plan to inform and empower persons with disabilities of their rights

A national plan should include what the rights of persons with disabilities are, as well as how to access recourse should these be infringed upon.

6.5 Pillar 5 – Reducing Economic Vulnerability and Releasing Human Capital

Poverty is a multi-dimensional concept determined by, among other things, a household's access to health, education and employment. Barriers that prevent persons with disabilities from improving their livelihoods are related to limited access to services such as health and education, negative attitudes from staff and community members, lack of reasonable accommodation and resources as well as increased costs related to health care, transportation, assistive devices and personal assistance. A lack of or insufficient education is often highlighted as a key element and cause of poverty in persons with disabilities. Poverty and disability are related in adulthood and this is associated with a lack of access to education during childhood – if children with disabilities have access to education (schooling) it reduces the likelihood that they will live in poverty as adults.

Reduced earning capacity is often associated with functional limitations, oftensubstantial costs of accommodating these limitations, high susceptibility to certain financial shocks, lack of financial reserves and extremely limited earning potential, result in them living below or near the poverty line.

However, such vulnerability also has profound implications for persons with disabilities who are financially more secure, but whose resources are limited and whose expenses are extraordinary. Failure to maintain financial stability may therefore trigger a downward spiral resulting in, among others, bankruptcy, diminished physical and mental health, financial dependence on family and friends, and even homelessness or institutionalisation if insufficient family support and resources are available.

The International Labour Organisation (ILO) estimated in 2009 that South Africa loses about 7% of its annual GDP due to exclusion of persons with disabilities from the workplace and the subsequent productivity loss.

Economic security and social protection for persons with disabilities requires a complex web of inter-related interventions. Persons with disabilities must have access to adequate financial resources to cover the additional cost of living associated with disability.

Reducing inequality in economic security by persons with disabilities and their families will require a concerted and coordinated effort by all government departments, municipalities, employers, labour unions, financial institutions, statistical bodies, education and research institutions, organisations of and for persons with disabilities, skills development agencies, regulatory bodies, institutions promoting democracy, as well as international development agencies to synergise legislation, policies, systems, programmes, services, and monitoring and regulatory mechanisms aimed at the creation of decent work, employment schemes, skills development, social protection, environmental accessibility and the reduction of inequality.

Persons with disabilities living in rural and impoverished settlements, and on farms and traditional communities are less likely to access employment opportunities due to (i) the lack of accessible and affordable public transport; and (ii) lack of accessible and affordable specialised services and opportunities in these areas. Traditional communities are also more likely to associate disability with traditional beliefs and practices.

RELEVANT UNCRDP ARTICLES

Article 27: Work and Employment

The right of persons with disabilities to work, on an equal basis with others, inclusive of the right to the opportunity to gain a living by work freely chosen or accepted in a labour market and work environment that is open, inclusive and accessible to persons with disabilities. To achieve this, specific measures must be taken, including:

- The prohibition of discrimination on the basis of disability across the employment value chain;
- Protecting the rights of persons with disabilities, on an equal basis with others, to just and favourable conditions of work;
- Enabling persons with disabilities to have effective access to general technical and vocational guidance programmes, placement services and vocational and continuing training;
- Promoting employment opportunities and career advancement for persons with disabilities in the labour market, as well as assistance in finding, obtaining, maintaining and returning to employment;

- Promoting opportunities for self-employment, entrepreneurship, the development of cooperatives and starting one's own business;
- Employing persons with disabilities in the public sector;
- Promoting the employment of persons with disabilities in the private sector through appropriate policies and measures, which may include affirmative action programmes, incentives and other measures;
- Ensuring that reasonable accommodation is provided to persons with disabilities in the workplace;
- Promoting the acquisition by persons with disabilities of work experience in the open labour market; and
- Promoting vocational and professional rehabilitation, job retention and return-towork programmes for persons with disabilities.

Article 28: Adequate standard of living and social protection

 Access to social protection programmes and poverty reduction programmes are guaranteed through assistance from the State with disability-related expenses, including adequate training, counselling, financial assistance; access to public housing programmes.

6.5.1 Focus Areas

The following four (4) focus areas aim to accelerate reducing the economic vulnerability of persons with disabilities and their families and fostering economic self-reliance:

- Disability, poverty, development and human rights;
- Access to decent work and work opportunities;
- Persons with disabilities as owners of the economy; and
- Reducing the cost of disability for persons with disabilities and their families.

6.5.1.1 Disability, Poverty, Development and Human Rights

While the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) represented a concerted effort to address global poverty, the MDGs did not address the interface between poverty and disability, and persons with disabilities found themselves invisible in goal-oriented programmes. As a result, persons with disabilities remain excluded from equitable access to resources such as education, employment, healthcare and social and legal support systems, and consequently experience disproportionately high rates of poverty.

This omission is currently receiving attention as the world moves towards finalisation of the Post-2015 Development Agenda, and Catalina Devandas Aguilar, UN Special

Rapporteur on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, is on record stating that "The inclusion of persons with disabilities in the Sustainable Development Goals is fundamental if we are to achieve sustainable development that is genuinely rights-based".

The National Development Plan acknowledges that "disability and poverty operate in a vicious circle. Disability often leads to poverty and poverty, in turn, often results in disability".

As the whole family is affected by the direct and the indirect cost caused by participation restrictions, the proportion of people affected is much higher than disability prevalence figure indicates.

A pilot study conducted in 2014 on *Elements of the Financial and Economic Costs of Disability to Households in South Africa* highlighted that some households, such as those of women with disabilities, persons with severe disabilities and those of children with disabilities are still disproportionally economically disadvantaged and vulnerable. The study identifies seven key areas for intervention to reduce economic vulnerability of households of persons with disabilities.

The White Paper for Social Welfare, 1996 provides that social security covers a wide variety of public and private measures that provide cash or in kind benefits or both. The provision of these measures takes place, first, in the event of an individual's earning power permanently ceasing, being interrupted, never developing or being exercised only at unacceptable cost and such person being unable to avoid poverty. The White Paper further defines social security as policies which ensure that all people have adequate economic and social protection during unemployment, ill health, maternity, child - rearing, widowhood, disability and old age, by means of contributory and non-contributory schemes for providing for their basic needs.

While uptake of social assistance grants has increased significantly over the past 15 years, medium and long-term emphasis has been on providing social grant beneficiaries with alternative income sources through gainful work and training, among others, through public employment programmes.

Workers are protected through unemployment insurance benefits as well as compensation for injury on duty.

Significant challenges exist in the private insurance industry with placement of benefit limitations and/or total exclusion of persons with disabilities from insurance benefits. A shift is required to reflect the social model paradigm, where insurance aims to enable a person acquiring a disability to maintain lifestyle and employment, rather than the current practice of compensating them for loss of income due to loss of employment.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Align social of disability

Social assistance must be aligned with the actual cost of assistance with cost disability, and must be structured in a way that encourages social assistance beneficiaries with disabilities to transition to sustainable livelihoods and decent work.

Review all insurance benefits to include equitable access to persons with disabilities

Insurance benefits must be reviewed to remove all discriminatory practices on the basis of disability, and to expand benefits for persons with disabilities and their families.

Develop and/or strengthen and broaden the geographic reach of programmes and projects designed to reduce poverty amongst persons with disabilities

The programmes and projects must focus on the following 7 areas:

- Access to education:
- Support for caregivers of children with disabilities and those for adults with severe disabilities;
- Accessible and affordable transport:
- Increasing household income through employment and work opportunities;
- Provision of accessible transport to health care facilities;
- Affordable assistive devices and support, including accessibility of information and communication technology; and
- The inclusion of persons with disabilities in the design of key developmental areas such as housing and transport.

6.5.1.2 Access to decent work and employment opportunities

Persons with disabilities must be treated as an asset rather than an expense item, and every effort should be taken, whether formally or informally, to develop skills and abilities and to provide opportunities for people to maximise their contribution.

Work is essential to an individual's economic security and is important to achieving social inclusion. Employment contributes to physical and mental health, personal wellbeing and a sense of identity. Income from employment increases financial independence and raises living standards.

Persons with disabilities are disadvantaged compared to their peers without disabilities as far as their access to decent work opportunities is concerned. This is partly attributed to limited formal education and skills. Persons with disabilities as a result tend to have worse labour market outcomes - unemployment, partial employment or full employment at lower wages than persons without disabilities. The Employment Equity Act, 1997 has not resulted in a significant improvement in the employment status of persons with disabilities, with very minimal year-on-year improvements reported by the Commission on Employment Equity. Equity targets have been set well below the national disability prevalence by both the public and private sector, and those benefiting from this affirmative action legislation tend to be white and male and often do not require significant reasonable accommodation support measures.

Invisible disabilities (psychosocial, neurological, hearing and intellectual disabilities) often lead to persons with these disabilities not having access to affirmative action, social security and assistance benefits as they are not easily identifiable. These persons are therefore required to present additional proof of impairment.

Women with disabilities are affirmed through a range of targeted programmes and events by a number of government departments, although it recognised that improved co-ordination and targeting of these efforts will significantly strengthen impact.

The following range of supported/subsidised employment placement and support options are currently available in predominantly urban centres, largely due to the high general unemployment rate in South Africa:

- Sheltered work People working in sheltered settings retain their social welfare benefits, typically a disability grant and usually receive a small discretionary additional weekly payment from the work provider. A weakness in the subsidised supported employment environment has been the lack of financial support for organisations of persons with disabilities who offer income-generating opportunities to their members;
- Integrative enterprises sheltered workshops paying normal wages;
- Supported employment a system of support for persons with disabilities in respect of on-going employment in integrated settings, including job coaching; and
- The open labour market.

A higher rate of investment must create employment opportunities for persons with disabilities, and a labour market that is more responsive to economic opportunity should take into account the need to ensure that persons with disabilities are included without discrimination on the basis of disability, race, geographical location or gender. Labour market strategies should embed disability at each level of the value chain, particularly with regards to ensuring that persons with disabilities benefit from reviewed regulations and standards for small and medium enterprises by addressing public sector labour relations; strengthening the application of minimum standards on the employment of persons with disabilities among employers ensuring that innovative recruitment processes target persons with disabilities; strengthening compliance with disability components of active labour market policies.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Determine disability related economic affirmative action targets that are cognisant of disability population demographics The targets must take into consideration disability population demographics as well as redress requirements to facilitate equality of outcome by 2030.

Provide affordable vocational rehabilitation and related programmes

Employees with disabilities must have access to affordable vocational rehabilitation, skills development, job retention and return-to-work programmes after onset of disability.

Integrate socioeconomic development programmes provided to persons with disabilities on the national employment services database These programmes include social assistance, rehabilitation and habilitation, skills development, entrepreneurial and employment support programmes (e.g. mentorship for start-up business owners, job coaching and placement support). The aim is utilise the national employment support services database for job-seekers to link persons with disabilities to job opportunities.

6.5.1.3 Persons with disabilities as owners of the economy

Persons with disabilities can and should be active players in building the economy, and must therefore be enabled to access opportunities aimed at ownership of the economy. Measures should include:

- Ensuring that persons with disabilities are actively participating in key NDP economic sectors such as mining, construction, mid-skill manufacturing, agriculture and agro-processing, higher education, tourism and business services:
- Persons with disabilities benefit from infrastructure projects that contribute to growth and job creation. There is a need to ensure inclusive planning that guarantees equal business opportunities and access to key services such as commercial transport, energy, telecommunications and water, while ensuring their long-term affordability and sustainability;
- Persons with disabilities must be part of all strategies to reduce the cost of living for low-income and working-class households. Such strategies should take into account the diversified needs of different segments within the population of persons with disabilities;
- Reduced cost of regulatory compliance should be extended to businesses that are owned and managed by persons with disabilities and their families;

- A larger, more effective innovation system should ensure that skills development and businesses owned by persons with disabilities are included and supported;
- Support for small businesses that are owned and managed by persons with disabilities, must be strengthened;
- An expanded skills base that achieves the current target of 4% set in the National Skills Development Strategy, and progressively increase this to 15% by 2030 in line with the increasing number of persons with disabilities, must be supported;
- Strengthened financial services to bring down cost and improve access for smalland medium-sized businesses must be available to persons with disabilities and their business enterprises on an equitable basis;
- The commitment to public and private procurement that fosters the growth of disability empowered business and those owned/managed by persons with disabilities, must be translated into practice and reported on;
- Enhanced commercial diplomatic services should position disability as an integral component of investment and foreign policy; and
- The public procurement system is an important transformation tool, and must include a minimum requirement that all goods and services procured through the public purse, comply with the principles of universal design and disability equity.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Adopt and implement a target of 7% procurement and economic opportunities for emerging SMEs owned by persons with disabilities

Steps must be taken to ensure that at least 7% of all public and private procurement for bids under R30 000 are allocated to business entities owned by persons with disabilities.

At least 7% of all opportunities in the various economic sectors must be allocated to business entities owned by persons with disabilities. This should include interventions so that farmers with disabilities access, own and cultivate land.

Strengthen access to, and participation in, SME support programmes

This must include strengthening all support programmes for entry level SMEs owned by persons with disabilities by implementing affirmative action targets and ensuring that reasonable accommodation support is available across the SME support services value chain.

Ensure that BBBEE benefits persons with disabilities

BBBEE creates access and equal opportunities for the economic empowerment of persons with disabilities by eliminating discrimination of all forms. As an example it facilitates access to the labour market by mandating and

rewarding organisations to hire and upskill persons with disabilities. Persons with disabilities must be included in all the BBBEE legislation and related regulatory framework mandates. Specific directives include the following:

- Persons with disabilities to have representation in all Sector Charters.
- Amendments of BBBEE codes to allocate specific targets for all elements of the codes to benefit persons with disabilities, in negotiation with the disability sector.

Set affirmative action targets for women with disabilities

Proposed targets are:

- 50% of all affirmative action opportunities targeting persons with disabilities.
- 7% of affirmative action opportunities targeting women empowerment.

6.5.1.4 Reducing the cost of disability for persons with disabilities and their families

The extra-ordinary costs of living associated with the high cost of personal assistance services (sign language interpreters, attendant care, reader and note-taking services), assistive devices and technology and transport for some groups, as well as healthcare-related expenses, significantly detract from equality of outcomes despite the availability of affirmative action programmes.

In addition to the direct disability-related expenses noted above, persons with disabilities and their families might need to incur additional costs.

According to data from Stats SA's Community Survey 2007, children with disabilities are more likely to be orphaned than their peers without disabilities. One in four children with disabilities nationwide has lost one or both parents, compared to one in five among children without disabilities.

Taxpayers with disabilities or with disabled dependants, enjoy a significant range of tax rebates for all medical scheme contributions and out-of-pocket medical expenses. These include, among others:

- attendant-care expenses (home, school and work);
- travel and other related expenses (including transport costs specifically incurred in respect of a learner with a disability who attends a specialised school;
- acquisition, insurance and maintenance of assistive devices, artificial limbs and technology required to enable persons with disabilities to perform daily activities

(including computer or other electronic equipment required in order to convert printed material or image files into text, braille, speech or any other accessible format, including peripheral equipment such as scanners, braille printers, speakers and headphones for the personal use by or for a person with a disability); and

service animals, alterations or modifications to assets acquired or to be acquired.

The challenge with the current taxation system in South Africa is that it is linked to the tax bracket of the individual, rather than on an equitable rebate for the actual expense of the disability-related cost incurred.

DIRECTIVES DESCRIPTION Review disability Disability-related tax benefits must be reviewed to ensure related tax benefits equity in the recovery of disability-related costs. Measures must be put Adjudication of bids must exclude the disability-related in place to mediate the associated with reasonable accommodation disability-related costs measures required to run the business to ensure equitable adjudication on price. to SMMEs owned by persons with disabilities

6.6 Pillar 6 – Strengthening the Representative Voice of Persons with Disabilities

Being able to take decisions that affect one's standard of living – where you go to school, where you live, with whom you live, who you form relationships with, where you work and what work you do – is an unknown concept for many persons with disabilities. The principle of self-representation is therefore paramount in ensuring an adequate standard of living, and goes hand in hand with the concepts of empowerment, participation and independent living.

The first level of self-representation, at individual level, has been covered under the Pillar on Supporting Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities. This Pillar focuses on strengthening the collective representative voice of persons with disabilities.

RELEVANT UNCRPD ARTICLES

Article 4: General obligations

Consultation and active involvement of persons with disabilities, including children with disabilities, through their representative organisations in the development and implementation of legislation and policies to implement the present Convention and

in other decision-making processes concerning issues relating to persons with disabilities.

Article 29: Participation in political and public life

Measures to actively promote an environment in which persons with disabilities can effectively and fully participate in the conduct of public affairs, without discrimination and on an equal basis with others, and encourage their participation in public affairs, including forming and joining organisations of persons with disabilities to represent persons with disabilities at national, regional and local levels.

Article 33: National implementation and monitoring

Civil society, in particular persons with disabilities and their representative organisations, be engaged and participate fully in monitoring processes.

6.6.1 Focus Areas

The following five (5) focus areas require attention in order to strengthen the representative voice of persons with disabilities:

- Strengthening access and participation through self-representation;
- Recognition of representative organisations of persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents organisations);
- Strengthening the diversity and capacity of DPOs and self-advocacy programmes
- · Public participation and consultation; and
- Self-representation in public life.

6.6.1.1 Strengthening Access and Participation through Self-Representation

Organisations of persons with disabilities, popularly known as disabled people's organisations or DPOs, are controlled by persons with disabilities themselves. This means that persons with disabilities constitute a majority of the overall staff and board, and are well-represented in all levels of the organisation, and this right is protected in the constitution of the organisation. It includes organisations of parents of children with disabilities where a primary aim of these organisations is empowerment and the growth of self-advocacy of persons with disabilities.

Self-advocacy groups, which often constitute important programmes of disability service organisations, are constituted by persons with disabilities who, as a result of their impairments, might find it difficult to run and manage their own organisations independently. They should however enjoy guarantees of having an independent voice when it comes to advocacy matters; in other words, have the right to express

themselves as a group without interference. These under-represented groups require specific measures to ensure that their voices are heard during advocacy and monitoring processes.

Beneficiaries and participants of disability specific programmes must enjoy selfrepresentation rights on the management committees and governance structures of organisations and/or institutions delivering services to them.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Include persons
with disabilities in
all design, planning,
implementation and
monitoring of
policies and
programmes

Government institutions at all levels and contexts of governance must consult relevant representative organisations of persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents organisations) in the design, budgeting, implementation and monitoring of legislation, programmes and services to the public in general, as well as services and programmes designed specifically for persons with disabilities.

Ensure private entities provide accessible services

Private entities providing services to the public must be encouraged to involve representative organisations of persons with disabilities in developing and assessing the accessibility of their services.

6.6.1.2 Recognition of Representative Organisations of persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents' organisations)

Representing others requires a process of obtaining mandates from the constituency whose viewpoints are being expressed. The right to represent others, to be recognised as a *representative voice*, therefore comes with responsibilities. It requires of representative organisations to put in place, among others,

- Membership management systems, which enables the organisation to account for the constituency it represents (also in terms of race, gender, age, geographical location, sexual orientation, impairment group etc.);
- Empowerment programmes for members;
- Advocacy and monitoring programmes; and
- Internal consultation and accountability mechanisms which enables them to obtain mandates from their membership.

Recognition of representative organisations furthermore requires of duty-bearers to put in place systems that regulates self-representation for purposes of consultation during policy and programme development, implementation and M&E processes in order to ensure the collective representative voice of persons with disabilities.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Develop minimum norms and standards for consultation of persons with disabilities Minimum norms and standards for consultation with representative organisations of persons with disabilities at all levels of governance must be developed and regulated.

DPOs must register with their respective co-ordinating bodies at national, provincial and local level

Representative organisations of persons with disabilities must register with the designated national, provincial, district and local disability rights coordinating mechanisms for purposes of participation in policy development, implementation support, monitoring and evaluation processes.

6.6.1.3 Strengthening the Diversity and Capacity of DPOs and Self-advocacy Programmes

The UNCRPD requires of states parties to contribute towards the strengthening of the representative voice of persons with disabilities. This requires that state funding is made available to support disability organisations in establishing and maintaining self-advocacy and participatory monitoring activities at all levels of governance.

Particular attention is required for funding of self-advocacy programmes that will strengthen the collective voice of under-represented groups, as discussed in the pillar on persons experiencing compounded marginalisation.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Provide funding to DPOs and selfadvocacy groups for rights- based advocacy and research programmes DPOs and self-advocacy groups must be empowered through legislation and financial support to:

- Do rights-based advocacy and research for the promotion of the rights of persons with disabilities at national, provincial and local level;
- Participate in the monitoring of the implementation of the White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, sector policies and programmes as well as the domestication of international treaties; and
- Monitor the rights of persons with disabilities through the independent monitoring mechanism.

Provide accessible

Persons with disabilities who experience barriers in

consultative platforms and support for selfrepresentation representing themselves or organising themselves into representative organisations, must be provided with consultative platforms and support to represent themselves.

6.6.1.4 Public Participation and Consultation

It is important to distinguish between participation and consultation when it comes to the provision of platforms for self-representation.

Public participation constitutes access and full participation by persons with disabilities in community meetings and processes. This requires that reasonable accommodation measures are put in place to ensure that persons with disabilities know about the platforms, are able to get to these meetings, are able to get into and move around in the buildings where the meetings are held, have their specific sensory requirements taken into account (e.g. lighting, noise levels etc.), have accessible ablution facilities, have access to the full range of interpreter services and other assistive technology which provides access to information and communication, and are able to present their viewpoints.

Consultation constitutes a more structured process of self-representation whereby persons with disabilities are provided with access to policy and programme development processes and can participate in M&E processes on issues affecting their lives. This requires that representative organisations/structures of persons with disabilities who are affected by a specific area of focus, apply for recognition with the relevant institutions for purposes of consultation, and that the outcomes of such consultations are shared with management and governance structures.

It is furthermore important that a distinction is made between advocacy (advice on what is required) and expertise (how this should be done) when consulting disability organisations. All participation-related expenditure incurred by disability organisations in state-initiated advocacy and monitoring activities must be covered by the relevant institution, and not by organisations. Expertise should not be provided free of charge, but should be procured through normal supply chain management processes.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

All public participation programmes must be fully accessible to persons with disabilities

This will include making use only of venues that are fully accessible, and ensuring that reasonable accommodation measures are taken to ensure access to information and communication.

6.6.1.5 Self-representation in public life

It is important that persons with disabilities enjoy direct representation in legislative bodies as well as governance structures of public institutions whose mandates impact on the lives of persons with disabilities.

This includes, among others, that persons with disabilities are enabled to stand for election as public representatives at all levels of governance, that all legislatures have a public representation of persons with disabilities congruent with the disability prevalence percentage, and that their right to self-representation in public institutions is secured through legislation.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Legislate the rights of persons to be represented on legislative bodies

Legislation must be developed to secure the right of persons with disabilities to represent themselves in legislative bodies as well as governance structures of public institutions.

Persons with disabilities must be represented on all legislative bodies as well as governing bodies of national, provincial, district and community institutions impacting on the lives of persons with disabilities through nomination by relevant representative organisations of persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents organisations). This will require review of legislation and policies governing the composition of governing structures and eligibility of political party lists for elections.

Children with disabilities must be enabled to represent themselves. This can take the form of providing support and platforms to enable them to represent themselves.

6.7 Pillar 7 - Building a Disability Equitable State Machinery

"Disability must be integrated into all facets of planning, recognising that there is no one-size-fits-all approach".

National Development Plan, 2012

Efficient, effective and development-oriented state machinery that delivers services in an equitable manner is an essential element of a capable and developmental state that pursues a 'substantive' rather than 'formal' approach to equality, in other words,

that the circumstances of people are taken into account and focus is on ensuring equality of outcomes.

The state machinery includes the legislative, executive across all three spheres of government.

RELEVANT UNCRDP ARTICLES

Article 4: General obligations

- Appropriate legislative, administrative and other measures are taken to ensure implementation of the rights.
- The promotion of training of professionals and staff working with persons with disabilities to enable them to give effect to the rights. The need for training is amplified throughout the articles.

Article 31: Statistics and data collection

- States Parties to collect relevant information, which should include statistical and research data, for the formulation and implementation of policies that will give effect to the Convention.
- The process of collecting and maintaining information collected comply with legally established safeguards, including legislation on data protection, to ensure confidentiality and respect for the privacy of persons with disabilities,
- Comply with internationally accepted norms to protect human rights and fundamental freedoms and ethical principles in the collection and use of statistics. Appropriate disaggregation is required to assess progress being made with implementation of States Parties' obligations, as well as to identify and address barriers faced by persons with disabilities in exercising their rights.
- States Parties to take responsibility for the dissemination of these statistics and ensure their accessibility to the general public, and persons with disabilities in particular.

Article 33: National Implementation and Monitoring

- The maintenance, strengthening, designation or establishment of a framework, to promote, protect and monitor implementation of the UNCRPD, in accordance with the government's legal and administrative systems. This framework might include one or more independent mechanisms, as appropriate.
- The participation of civil society, in particular persons with disabilities and their representative organisations, to be involved and participate fully in the monitoring process.

Article 35: Reports by States Parties

 Governments which have ratified the UNCPRD to submit periodic reports on progress made with implementation of the obligations contained in the UNCRPD.

Other Relevant Articles include:

Article 9 (Accessibility)

Article 13 (Access to Justice)

Article 20 (Personal Mobility)

Article 24 (Education)

Article 25 (Health)

Article 26 (Rehabilitation)

6.7.1 Focus Areas

Disability must be mainstreamed across the following five focus areas:

- Disability equitable planning, budgeting and service delivery;
- Disability equitable evidence informing policy and programme development (Monitoring, evaluation, reporting, research, data and statistics);
- Public procurement and regulation;
- Capacity building and training; and
- Strengthening accountability.

6.7.1.1 Disability Equitable Planning, Budgeting and Service Delivery

An efficient, effective and development oriented public service that delivers services in an equitable manner is an essential element of a capable and developmental state. Disability equitable planning and budgeting is about ensuring that government plans and budgets mainstream disability considerations so that persons with disabilities have equal access to services and opportunities compared to their peers without disabilities.

This requires that disability considerations be mainstreamed in all planning processes, with a particular focus on (i) equality of outcomes; (ii) universal design; (iii) the removal of barriers; (iv) reasonable accommodation measures and (v) redress, and that a M&E system be put in place which provides an assessment of the impact of the implementation of policies, programmes, services and public sector spend on the lives of persons with disabilities.

Principles informing coordination of services, budgeting and resource allocation include:

 Persons with disabilities have a right to participate equally with others in any activity and service intended for the general public;

- Principles of universal design and reasonable accommodation provisioning must inform all new and existing legislation, standards, policies, strategies, plans and budgets;
- Targeted programmes and services aimed at redressing and/or to ensure that the diverse needs of persons with disabilities are adequately met must be underpinned by effective planning, adequate allocation of human resources and sufficient financial investment;
- Persons with disabilities must be consulted on selecting appropriate reasonable accommodation measures, assistive technology and personal support; and
- Representative organisations of persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents' organisations) must be consulted throughout the design-planning-implementation-monitoring-evaluation-regulation value chain.

The development of Universal Design Access Plans at institutional level will ensure that:

- Persons with disabilities have equality of opportunity as other people to access the services, programmes and any events organised by such an institution aligned with the requirements of the UNCRPD and PEPUDA;
- Persons with disabilities have equality of opportunity as other people to access the buildings and other facilities of the institution;
- Persons with disabilities receive information in a format or means that will enable them to access the information as readily as other people are able to access it;
- Persons with disabilities receive equitable levels and quality of service from the staff of the institution as other people receive from the staff of that institution;
- Persons with disabilities have equality of opportunity as other people to make complaints to the institution; and
- Persons with disabilities have equality of opportunity as other people to participate in any public consultation by the institution.

Disability equitable budgeting includes the re-prioritisation of existing budgets to accommodate reasonable accommodation support required to facilitate equality of outcome for persons with disabilities, as well as budgeting for disability-specific services required by persons with disabilities to promote human dignity, empowerment and self-reliance. It also requires that all conditional grants in the division of revenue include a requirement that all infrastructure, technology and programme development complies with the principles of universal design.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Develop disability rights and equity commitment statements

All public institutions must include a commitment statement on disability equity, highlighting the relevant UNCRPD obligations to the respective institution, in their strategic plans.

Implement a disability equitable budgeting model

A disability equitable budgeting model must be developed to ensure that state budgets and expenditure take into account the equality of outcome as it pertains to persons with disabilities.

Develop and implement funded Universal Design Access Plans

All public institutions must include a funded Universal Design Access Plan as an integral component of their annual performance plans and/or Integrated Development Plans. This requires that public institutions are able to illustrate how universal design principles are transforming planning and designing, and what reasonable accommodation support measures are funded.

Incorporate universal design principles in procurement of goods, services and construction of infrastructure All state grant funding must incorporate a minimum requirement that universal design principles are included in the procurement of goods and services and construction of infrastructure. All service level agreements with state owned enterprises must include a disability dimension that contributes towards equitable outcomes for persons with disabilities.

Review all programmes targeting children for access to children with disabilities The review must be conducted on all public and private sector programmes. It must include all child-centred services and must focus on the elements of equal access and participation.

Provide top-up budgets for service delivery in deep rural and isolated communities Subsidies for services delivered in deep rural communities must take into account the additional cost of delivering qualitative services in these communities. There must be specific programmes and micro-scale projects, prioritised for portions of rural areas where persons with disabilities reside, aimed at providing immediate basic services, infrastructure and enabling environments.

6.7.1.2 Disability Equitable Evidence informing Policy and Programme

Development

Evidence that informs, among others, disability equitable policy and programme development on the one hand, and strengthening accountability on the other, is derived through effective monitoring and improvement processes, research and statistics and data management as described below:

- Monitoring and Evaluation: All M&E processes must incorporate the disability dimension, and disability organisations and persons with disabilities must be part of all citizen-based monitoring programmes;
- Evaluation Feedback and Improvement: Mechanisms for interpreting and extrapolating feedback gathered from evaluations must be in place. These mechanisms should be aimed at making use of the feedback to ensure on-going improvement of policies and programmes. Research: Policy review and design of programmes and services often lack evidence-based research on the exclusion and/or successful inclusion of persons with disabilities, as disability-related research is currently in the main not directed to inform the national disability rights agenda, but is to a large extent still conducted within the medical model approach (impairment-deficit focus), and lack a system of informing government planning. Improved coordination of disability rights-based research that articulates national priorities, and which provides sound evidence for future policy and practice decisions, will ultimately lead to improved outcomes for South Africans with disabilities: and
- Disability Data and Statistics Management: Reliable disability statistics play a
 crucial role in the development of policies and legislation aimed at improving the
 lives of persons with disabilities, as well as in monitoring progress and evaluating
 programmes addressing the needs of persons with disabilities.

Participation in monitoring and evaluation processes, as required by the UNCRPD, must be approached, among others, within the context of the Framework for Strengthening Citizen-Government Partnerships for Monitoring Frontline Service Delivery (2013), which emphasises the active participation of citizenry in order to provide key perspectives on service delivery that is vital to responsiveness of government.

Monitoring and evaluation of the rights of persons with disabilities is done within the broader context of the Government-Wide M&E System (GWMES), which encompasses the Policy Framework on the GWMES; National Treasury's Framework for Managing Programme Performance Information (FMPPI); Statistics South Africa's South African Statistical Quality Assessment Framework (SASQAF); and the 2011 National Evaluation Policy Framework (NEPF) produced by DPME.

Measurement of disability is complex, and varies according to the purpose and application of the data, the conceptualisation of disability, the aspects of disability (impairment, barriers or the interaction between these two aspects) being examined, definitions, question design and data collection methods, among others. A primary goal of collecting population data on persons with disabilities must be to identify strategies to improve their well-being and to track trends in changes over time.

The World Report on Disability acknowledges that "impairment data are not an adequate proxy for disability information", and that "broad 'groupings' of different 'types of disability' have become part of the language of disability'. So, "often, 'types of disability' are defined using only one aspect of disability, such as impairments – sensory, physical, mental, intellectual – and at other times they conflate health conditions with disability".

Whilst South Africa might need information on impairments for purposes of designing specific services, it is important to acknowledge that the usefulness of such data is limited, as the resulting prevalence rates are (i) not indicative of the entire extent of disability and (ii) diverse health, social, rehabilitation and habilitation, education and support responses might be required depending on the age, gender, geographical location, culture etc. of the individuals in question. Persons with similar impairments can experience very different degrees and types of restrictions and barriers to participation depending on the context.

Persons with disabilities are increasingly constructing their self-identity not by their impairments, but rather independent of it, whereby they accept impairment as a reality that they live with without losing a sense of self.

Disaggregation of categories of disability/impairments data further by for example gender, age, income, occupation, is therefore important to uncover patterns, trends, and other information about 'sub-groups' of persons with disabilities. There are three types of disability-related data:

- <u>Impairment data</u> collection of information about the prevalence of physiological or psychological functions.
- <u>Activity limitation data</u> collection of information about the capacity of a population to perform daily activities such as mobility, communication, self-care, and interpersonal relations.
- <u>Participation restriction data</u> collection of information about what members of a population actually are able to do in their lives, and, in particular, what features of their physical, built, interpersonal, or social environment help or hinder them.

Impairment information alone, though obviously relevant to disability statistics, is inadequate for three main reasons:

 Impairment information is only a partial picture of disability - the effects of health conditions on people's lives can differ radically depending on the kinds of impairments, the effect of these impairments on a person's capacity to act, and most importantly, personal factors particular to the individual and the overall environmental context including social expectations about 'normality';

- Impairment data are inadequate proxies for disability At the population level, though a few severe impairments can serve as proxies for a fairly large proportion of the overall prevalence of disability, without information about how these impairments play out in people's lives, policy makers would have no idea about the relative seriousness, or cost, of the disability associated with these impairments; and
- Impairments are not predictors of the lived experience of disability Persons with similar impairments experience different kinds and degrees of incapacity and vastly different restrictions on what actually happens in their lives. Disability is the complete lived experience of non-fatal health outcomes, not merely body level decrements in functioning.

Measuring child disability is inherently much more difficult than measuring disability in adults. While adults have relatively stable characteristics, children go through a natural development process as they grow, learning how to talk, walk, read and write. Their evolving characteristics complicate the task of assessing function and distinguishing significant limitations from variations in normal developmental processes.

DPOs must be an integral part of statistical and data analysis and all disabilityrelated data and statistics must be fully accessible to persons with disabilities.

The set of disability questions developed by the Washington Group (WG), currently utilised by Statistics South Africa for purposes of surveys and census, is generally regarded as a new and improved approach of measuring disability-based on activity limitations and restrictions in social participation. This data collection method is aimed at producing prevalence measures that are internationally comparable even though it is, still inadequate to measure impairment and participation across the entire spectrum.

The World Health Organization's (WHO) International Classification of Functioning (ICF), Disability, and Health is both a classification system and a model of the complete experience of disability. As a classification system, the ICF provides a common language, which guarantees the comparability of disability data between sectors within a country, and between countries. As a model of disability, the ICF offers a conceptual framework for structuring disability data.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Standardise disability data and statistics

All public and private institutions must review their data and statistics management systems with the view of incorporating disability disaggregation where relevant. The disability dimension must be included

in all national census, household, labour and other socio-economic surveys. All research focusing on the general population within the focus areas covered in this WPRPD, must be disability disaggregated.

Develop and implement a national research agenda

A national disability research agenda for purposes of policy and programme development and tracking the reduction of inequality, must be developed at five year intervals to coincide with the MTSF.

Strengthen reporting systems to include disability related reports

Systems must be strengthened to ensure that all periodic reporting on ratified international treaties of the United Nations, African Union and SADC include with the disability-related obligations and dimensions of the UNCRPD.

Disaggregate disability data to reflect gender statistics

All disability-disaggregated data and statistics must be disaggregated according to gender; and all gender-related data and statistics must be disaggregated according to disability.

6.7.1.3 Public Procurement and Regulation

The public procurement system is an important transformation tool, and must include a minimum requirement that all goods and services procured through the public purse, comply with the principles of universal design and disability equity.

The regulatory environment for licensing mining rights, telecommunications, etc. must furthermore ensure that persons with disabilities benefit equally from the social investment requirements attached to such licenses.

INTERVENTIONS

DESCRIPTION

All public procurement and tender documents and processes must comply with the concept of universal design Public procurement policies must include dispositions requiring that when public agents purchase products and services with public funds, the agent must purchase the product that best meets accessibility requirements as defined by international standards.

Persons with disabilities must benefit equitably from the social investment requirements attached to the licensing regulatory Licensing regulations must ensure that social investment requirements prioritise the provisions for persons with disabilities and develop means to ensure persons with disabilities attain sustainable benefits.

environment

a disability dimension

State enterprises to include All service level agreements with state owned enterprises must include a disability dimension that contributes towards equitable outcomes for persons with disabilities.

6.7.1.4 Capacity Building and Training

The UNCRPD places a high premium on the investment that should be made in building the capacity of the state machinery to implement the obligations of the UNCRPD.

Equitable service delivery requires well-run and effectively coordinated state institutions with skilled and accountable public servants, as well as functional institutional mechanisms to facilitate effective and efficient cooperative governance. Public institutions therefore need to ensure that they develop in-house capacity to mainstream disability considerations effectively across all programmes and services. This requires that they develop strategies to ensure that the institutions have an indepth understanding, knowledge and experience of, among others:

- mainstreaming of disability considerations, including infusing universal design principles across the planning-implementation-monitoring value chain of all programmes, and putting in place reasonable accommodation measures aimed at removing barriers to participation of persons with disabilities;
- obligations contained in the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and other international and regional rights instruments; and
- working with organs of civil society.

The above must be achieved through a coordinated programme for accredited and non-accredited training across all levels and components of the state machinery. Disability rights mainstreaming must be integrated into all aspects of pre-graduate training, orientation and training offered to personnel of the state machinery, accreditation of disability rights mainstreaming courses must be strengthened, a and persons with disabilities must be empowered to participate as trainers.

Whilst employers are responsible for ensuring that they capacitate employees to deliver disability equitable services, it is also the responsibility of every employee to ensure that they equip themselves with the required knowledge and skills to serve all customers equitably.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Train personnel on providing services to persons with

All public and private institutions must ensure that personnel responsible for frontline service delivery, design and planning, budgeting, service delivery, administration of

disabilities

justice and M&E undergo on-going training on strategies and measures to ensure equality of outcome for persons with disabilities in their programmes. Additionally, disability equity and service delivery improvement training must be included in the annual continuous development programmes of all professional staff that render services to persons with disabilities.

Include modules on disability in all education materials and courses

All education materials across the learning spectrum must include modules on inclusion and disability equity.

All disability equity training courses must include persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents) as part of the trainer component.

6.7.1.5 Strengthening Accountability

The onus of ensuring that disability-equitable planning, budgeting, service delivery and M&E becomes the norm in South Africa, rests with the state, and not rights-holders. Duty-bearers must therefore be regarded as having intentionally discriminated on the basis of disability if they cannot illustrate that they:

- Have acknowledged that persons with disabilities experience marginalisation and exclusion (attitude);
- Have identified the barriers/sources of exclusion and marginalisation (baseline);
- Have identified the enablers to remove the barriers (intent);
- Have budgeted to remove the barriers (commitment);
- · Can report on results/impact of implementation (accountability); and
- Can demonstrate by taking actions that they are improving (responsibility).

Enforcing compliance with the obligations contained in the UNCRPD as well as Constitution of the Republic of South Africa by both the public and private sector, requires strengthening of disability rights mainstreaming in existing legislation, as well as the development of new disability-specific legislation, with particular attention paid to enforcement mechanisms that are accessible to rights-holders.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Include disability outcomes in performance contracts of senior managers across the state machinery

All performance contracts of state machinery senior managers must articulate appropriate disability equity requirements.

Develop and implement new disability specific

New disability specific legislation to strengthen implementation of the WPRPD must be developed

CONTINUES ON PAGE 130 - PART 2



Government Gazette Staatskoerant

REPUBLIC OF SOUTH AFRICA REPUBLIEK VAN SUID AFRIKA

Vol. 609

9 March Maart 2016

No. 39792

Part 2 of 2

N.B. The Government Printing Works will not be held responsible for the quality of "Hard Copies" or "Electronic Files" submitted for publication purposes ISSN 1682-5843





AIDS HELPLINE: 0800-0123-22 Prevention is the cure

legislation following finalisation of a gap analysis.

Review existing legislation

Existing legislation must be reviewed to ensure

compliance with UNCRPD obligations.

6.8 Pillar 8 – Promoting International Co-operation

South Africa has acceded to, or ratified, most of the African regional and international human rights instruments in the area of economic, social, cultural, civil and political rights.

The African Union's adoption of the Declaration of the African Decade for Persons with Disabilities in 2000 places responsibilities on African states to implement Decade programme activities. South Africa supports and participates in the African Decade for Persons with Disabilities (2010-2019).

RELEVANT UNCRDP ARTICLES

Article 32: International Cooperation

States Parties, in recognition of the importance of international cooperation and its promotion, and in support of national efforts for the realisation of the purpose and objectives of the present Convention, will undertake appropriate and effective measures to promote international cooperation.

Article 40: Conference of States Parties

States Parties to participate in the annual Conference of States Parties to the UNCRPD to share good practice and monitor implementation of the UNCRPD at country level.

South Africa is a member of, among others the WHO, the ILO, WIPO and continues to share technical expertise through these channels.

Most national organisations of and for persons with disabilities participate actively in the leadership and programmes of their international and regional counterparts.

South Africa is obliged through a number of ratified treaties to ensure that the rights of asylum-seekers, refugees and displaced persons with disabilities are protected whilst they are in South Africa, and during repatriation processes.

DIRECTIVES

DESCRIPTION

Include disability in all international engagements and agreements

All multi-lateral, bilateral and national engagements, agreements and other bilateral-multi-lateral funding instruments must include a disability dimension and implement their disability inclusive policies in South Africa.

Persons with disabilities from South Africa trained and

recruited to play a significant role in international diplomacy, government-to-government relations and in social/economic bodies.

Disability mainstreamed in South Africa's international development cooperation, trade and other agreements.

Support disability mainstreaming and strengthening participation in the Pan African Parliament, AU, SADC and other such organisations

SA must support disability rights mainstreaming and strengthening participation in the Pan African Parliament, the African Union and its organs, the Southern African Development Commission (SADC) and other international/intergovernmental bodies based in and outside South Africa.

South African policies harmonised with international policy instruments.

South Africa is to play a role globally and through the civil society sector in revitalising the civil society sector by exchanging information through international organisations.

South Africa is to exchange information bilaterally through partnership agreements with countries on the African Continent.

Develop and implement a national disability agenda on international cooperation

A national disability agenda for purposes of international cooperation and knowledge exchange must be determined at five year intervals to enhance MTSF planning and implementation.

6.9 Pillar 9 – Monitoring and Evaluation

The monitoring process involves collecting, analysing, and reporting data on inputs, activities, outputs, outcomes and impacts as well as external factors, in a way that supports effective management of implementation of the WPRPD.

Evaluations will assess relevance, efficiency, effectiveness, impact and sustainability, and thereby provide credible and useful information to answer specific questions to guide decision making by staff, managers and policy makers on accelerating the implementation of the WPRPD.

Impact evaluations will examine whether underlying theories and assumptions were valid, what worked, what did not and why.

Government performance information will triangulate with the tracking of statistical and financial information and citizen's voices.

6.9.1 Data terrains and the Disability Inequality Index

6.9.1.1 Data terrains

Monitoring implementation of this WPRPD will draw from three (3) data terrains as explained in the table below.

Tracking	This involves the tracking of trends (current and evolving
Statistical Trends	features and issues over time) in relation to the rights of
	persons with disabilities. This data stream shall comprise
	statistical data on the status of persons with disabilities and
	their related rights issues. Data will be obtained primarily
	from the existing data sets; data produced by other
	government departments and parastatals such as StatsSA,
	CSIR and the HSRC; and data gleaned from academic
	research institutes e.g. The National Income Dynamic Study
	1
Due sussessed is	(NIDS) conducted by University of Cape Town.
Programmatic	Performance focuses on the interventions that ensure that
Performance	outcomes are being met in an effective and efficient
	manner. This data stream will ensure there is evidence that
	persons with disabilities are considered and integrated into
	government programmes and policies. This stream will
	encompass a largely quantitative evidence base. The data
	for this stream will be primarily sourced from government's
	existing performance monitoring frameworks.
Stakeholder	This participatory data stream and approach is important for
Feedback	the qualitative monitoring and evaluation of human rights,
	and empowerment of marginalised people, whose voices
	are often not included in high level documents. It will
	facilitate the incorporation of qualitative data and evaluation
	ensuring that stakeholder groups are involved in the
	system.
	ayatoni.

6.9.1.2 Disability Inequality Index (DII)

In order to realise the outcomes of the National Development Plan Vision 2030 and beyond, it is important that inequalities between persons with disabilities and persons without disabilities be reduced. Policy improvement cannot bear fruit without systematic and consistent measurement of the inequality gap.

The DII is an index for measurement of inequality between persons with disabilities and persons without disabilities with a gender dimension. The index provides a high level quick scan of the level of inequality with the explicit purpose of managing

government performance more inclusively. This index will be calculated and reviewed annually.

The DII is not a substitute for the disability rights monitoring and evaluation framework that will be embedded in the government-wide monitoring and evaluation system.

Although the DII is new, it operates within the context of the Human Development Index, the Gender Inequality Index and the Development Indicators. The domains include access and participation; the labour market and empowerment.

6.9.2 Key Principles

M & E of disability rights will be underpinned by the following key principles:

- Disability-disaggregation of all monitoring and evaluation information where it can be used to inform responsive planning, budgeting, implementation and reporting. The aim is to report on meaningful inclusion of persons with disabilities in all government policies and programmes;
- Involvement of rights-holders ensuring the full participation of persons with in the conceptualisation, planning, development, implementation and monitoring of all government policies and programmes that directly or indirectly impact on their lives; and
- Comparability requires comparisons to be made between levels of implementation over time. Such comparisons can be made only if monitoring is carried out on an on-going basis. In order to achieve this longitudinal comparison it is necessary to establish baseline measurements of the current situation. Effective monitoring of equality will require comparisons to be drawn between the service delivery to persons with disabilities and persons without disabilities. This is to ensure that persons with disabilities are able to enjoy their human rights on an equal basis with others. Such comparative information can best be obtained through the use of mainstream or generic data collection directed at the general population (i.e. where persons with disabilities are identified by relevant variables in the survey design).

As a point of departure, it is important to reflect on mainstreaming the Medium Term Strategic Framework (MTSF) outcomes in line with the disability-disaggregated National Development Plan.

The existing indicators that are already in the M&E system must be disaggregated to build a baseline for disability-disaggregation data, for example, where data is being collected on children and women.

6.9.3 Stakeholder coordination

M & E requires a significant measure of independent and impartial views, and is therefore best managed and conducted by a multi-disciplinary and multi-stakeholder team of people that account and report to the national disability rights coordinating mechanism on the processes engaged in, and the findings of the process. However, the national disability rights coordinating mechanism remains responsible for leading and ensuring that monitoring and evaluation is implemented.

Collaboration and co-operative M & E by all three spheres of government, the private sector and disabled peoples organisations will be facilitated by the national disability rights coordinating mechanism. The provincial and local spheres of government will be supported to set up M & E systems that are aligned and feed into the national system.

The national disability rights coordinating mechanism will establish the necessary coordination structures, mechanisms, processes and systems to fulfill its M&E responsibility.

The national disability rights coordinating mechanism and the Department of Planning, Monitoring and Evaluation will ensure alignment between their M&E systems, and that all information gathered through monitoring the implementation of the WPRPD informs government-wide planning and service delivery.

6.9.4 Reporting

The designated national disability rights coordinating mechanism will publish an annual report on progress being made in the implementation of the WPRPD, against the targets set in the Implementation Matrix.

South Africa is obliged, as a signatory to international human rights treaties, to submit periodic reports to the UN and AU respectively. Article 35 of the UNCRPD requires States Parties to submit reports at four yearly intervals.

A participatory impact assessment on implementation of the WPRPD will be conducted at four year intervals to inform national MTSF planning and international treaty reporting.

6.9.5 Enforcement mechanisms

Persons with disabilities whose rights have been violated currently have access to recourse through a number of existing mechanisms, including:

 The SAHRC, which can, among others, investigate, report and secure appropriate redress where human rights have been violated;

- The Public Protector, which can, among others, investigate complaints on the conduct of a government official which interferes with the enjoyment of economic and social rights;
- The Public Service Commission, which can, among others, investigate complaints against public administration practices;
- The Courts, which play a very important role in the interpretation and enforcement of economic and social rights; and
- Other mechanisms such as the National Consumer Commission.

South Africa also ratified the Optional Protocol to the UNCRPD without reservation in 2007. This provides persons with disabilities with direct access to the UN Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities if persons with disabilities believe that persons with disabilities are victims of a violation of the provisions of the UNCRPD, and where persons with disabilities have exhausted all available domestic remedies such as the Constitutional, Labour and/or Equality Courts.

6.9.6 Outcomes and Long term indicators

The outcome indicators contained in the WPRPD represent high level measurement of the impact of each of the 8 WPRPD pillars on the lives of persons with disabilities. The maintenance of the output, input and process indicator matrix, aligned to the UNCRPD obligations, and which feeds into these high level indicators will be coordinated by the national disability rights coordinating mechanism in government in partnership with all relevant role-players.

The following outcome statements correlate with the focus of pillars in order to streamline the disability rights monitoring and evaluation framework.

The following table reflects some of the high level broad measures that will be used to track outcome improvements for persons with disabilities.

Outcomes	High Level Indicators
Persons with disabilities are accorded and enjoy their full political, human, social and economic rights on par with all other people in South Africa.	 Compliance with international treaty obligations. Percentage of public and private facilities with institutionalised social cohesion and disability sensitivity programmes. Percentage of post school education and training courses which have a mandatory module on universal design. Percentage of public and private transport systems complying with universal design principles. Percentage of newly constructed public and private sector building fully compliant with built environment

Outcomes	High Level Indicators
	 accessibility legislation. Percentage of existing public and private sector building retrofitted to in compliance to the built-environment accessibility norms and standards. Percentage of websites of public and private sector which complies with universal design principles. Percentage of television programmes which provide closed captioning and sign language interpretation.
All persons with disabilities; irrespective of their age, gender, type of disability, race and economic status; are participating fully and equally in mainstream social and economic life	 Compliance with international treaty obligations. Percentage of emergency services with accessible call centres for persons with hearing disabilities in particular. Percentage of provincial and disaster management centres with operational plans for evacuation of persons with disabilities requiring assistance during such procedures. Number of persons with disabilities denied their right to equality before the law. Number of cases lodged by persons with disabilities and their families to access recourse following violation of their rights. Percentage of police stations and courts with the full reasonable accommodation support spectrum available when required. Percentage of victim empowerment services and facilities with the full reasonable accommodation support spectrum available when required. Number of persons with disabilities subjected to arbitrary detention and wrongful criminal convictions due to lack of reasonable accommodation support available at any point in the justice value chain. Number of persons with disabilities subjected to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, exploitation, violence and abuse.
The rights of all persons with disabilities to live and work in safe and accessible environments, free from discrimination,	 Compliance with international treaty obligations. Percentage of persons with disabilities having timeous access to assistive devices and technology and personal assistance. Number of persons on waiting lists for assistive devices and technology and personal assistance.

Outcomes	High Level Indicators
harassment and persecution is upheld and they have access to recourse and redress in instances where these are violated	 Percentage of families with disabled members accessing support services. Percentage of suburbs, towns, villages and informal settlements where persons with disabilities can move about freely without hindrance.
Persons with disabilities have equitable access to lifelong learning, training and capacity building and all other services and interventions	 Compliance with international treaty obligations. Percentage of registered ECD facilities and programmes with access and participation measures in place to welcome children with disabilities. Percentage of public and private education facilities with the full reasonable accommodation support spectrum available when required. Increased enrolment and completion of students with disabilities in compulsory school and post-school education and training programmes. Increased number of rehabilitation facilities offering full spectrum integrated rehabilitation and habilitation services. Percentage of public and private healthcare facilities with the full reasonable accommodation support spectrum available when required. Number of persons with intellectual, neurological and psychosocial disabilities accessing support in
South Africa providing	exercising of legal capacity.Compliance with international treaty obligations.
persons with disabilities with services and interventions that ensure economic security, decent jobs and general economic empowerment for persons with disabilities and their families.	 Unemployment and employment rates of persons with disabilities disaggregated by age and gender, viz a vis persons without disabilities. Improvement in turnover of and number of enterprises owned by persons with disabilities. Number of persons with disabilities participating in skills development programmes that are relevant to the job/employment market. Number of persons with disabilities accessing employment support programmes. Percentage of persons with disabilities migrating from social assistance to permanent employment/self-employment.

Outcomes	High Level Indicators
	Number of taxpayers claiming disability-related tax rebates.
Persons with disabilities represent themselves on issues affecting their lives, make decisions thereon, have control over their lives and are able to exercise choice.	 Compliance with international treaty obligations. Percentage of public institutions with functional representative disability consultative forums. Percentage of public participation programmes with the full reasonable accommodation support spectrum provided. Percentage of disability representation (gender disaggregated) on party election lists and in legislatures at all levels of government. Level of participation by representative organisations of persons with disabilities in monitoring processes of public institutions.
An efficient, effective and development oriented state machinery that delivers services in an equitable manner, reports on the equitable outcome of public expenditure and delivery, and which complies to international and national human rights obligations.	 Compliance with international treaty obligations. Percentage of strategic and annual plans of public institutions that have mainstreamed disability obligations. Number of frontline public servants trained to provide services for persons with disabilities. Accurate and reliable data on the provision of mainstreamed services to persons with disabilities.
South Africa providing leadership, sharing experiences and learning from the international community on accelerating the promotion and protection of the rights of persons with disabilities as equal citizens.	 Compliance with international treaty obligations. Compliance with international treaty reporting and participation obligations. Percentage of bilateral, multilateral international agreements containing a disability dimension.

PART 7: ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

7.1 Overview of Roles and Responsibilities

The impact of the White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities relies on the extent to which the different role-players understand and take responsibility for the respective roles they play in implementing the WPRPD.

Key stakeholders which need to cooperate in ensuring that the WPRPD is implemented in a coordinated and accountable manner, include Executive Authorities, accounting Officers, disability rights coordinating mechanisms, intergovernmental and cooperative governance mechanisms, legislatures, institutions promoting democracy and organisations of and for persons with disabilities.

7.2 Roles and Functions of Executive Authorities (across state machinery)

Executive Authorities must act as champions for the promotion and protection of the rights of persons with disabilities within the institutions in which they serve, and as such are responsible for:

- Providing political leadership for the mainstreaming of disability across the value chain of all programmes of the institutions they lead;
- Ensuring that the policy Directives of the WPRPD are translated into costed programmes within the institutions they lead;
- Ensuring that Accounting Officers are held accountable for disability rights mainstreaming across all programmes of the institution they lead; and
- Ensuring that platforms for consultation with representative organisations of persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents organisations), are formalised within the institutions they lead.

7.3 Roles and Functions of Accounting Officers (across state machinery)

Accounting officers are responsible for ensuring that administrative systems are put in place to ensure effective implementation of the WPRPD and reporting on the impact of implementation. Such systems must include, among others:

- Disability equitable planning, budgeting, implementation and reporting;
- Establishment of an intra-institutional disability rights coordinating mechanism;
- Institutionalisation of consultative platforms with representative organisations of persons with disabilities that report from these platforms; Institutionalisation of reasonable accommodation support measures to ensure that persons with disabilities have equitable access to all institutional information and services rendered to the general public;
- Disability rights mainstreaming orientation and training of all personnel;

- Ensuring the provision of financial, human and material resources to disabilityrelated programmes; and
- Ensuring that in-depth and verified disability disaggregated information is integrated into institutional knowledge management systems to ensure compliance with international treaties, MTSF and WPRPD reporting requirements.

The National Treasury and Auditor General, within their mandates, shall ensure that departments comply with disability inclusive budgeting and reporting.

7.4 Disability Rights Coordination

Article 33 (National implementation and monitoring) of the UNCRPD requires that one or more focal points within government be designated to accelerate implementation of the UNCRPD, and a coordination mechanism must be established within government to facilitate related action in different sectors and at different levels.

Government machineries must be strengthened at:

- Institutional level, responsible for providing strategic direction and technical support in the delivery of equality and elimination of discrimination against persons with disabilities;
- Inter-departmental level (national and provincial), providing strategic direction and technical support in the delivery of equality and elimination of discrimination against persons with disabilities;
- *Inter-provincial level*, responsible for the oversight, management, co-ordination of the implementation of programmes for persons with disabilities in all provinces in order to ensure standards are maintained across provinces;
- *District level*, responsible for coordination of action and sharing of experiences between local municipalities in a district;
- Local level, providing support to ward committees to drive local action aimed at promoting and protecting the rights of persons with disabilities; and
- Government-Civil Society Interface Provision should be made for full
 participation of civil society structures at national, provincial and local level,
 particularly in issue-based working groups.

7.1.1 National Coordination

The President, upon taking office, decides on the macro-organisation of the state, including designation of the national disability rights coordinating mechanism.

Placement must be in accordance with the general system of organisation of functions. The role and functions of the national disability rights coordinating mechanism include:

- Coordination of and technical support for the implementation of the WPRPD;
- Development and coordination of the five year national disability rights programme of action, aligned with the MTSF;
- Monitoring of and reporting on compliance with the UNCRPD and other international disability-related treaties;
- Coordination and management of government-wide disability rights cooperative governance forums at national level;

The existence of the national and provincial disability rights coordinating mechanisms does not remove responsibility for functional coordination from institutions which have a coordinating function for purposes of government-wide planning, M&E, budgeting and financial oversight, building a capable public administration, regulating the labour market, etc..

The National Disability Rights Machinery shall be constituted by:

- Accounting officers and/or designated disability rights coordinators of the Departments of Planning, M&E, Public Service and Administration, National Treasury, Women, International Relations and Cooperation, Statistics South Africa, and will be chaired by the department in which the national disability rights coordinating mechanism is placed;
- Accounting officers and/or designated disability rights coordinators of the departments chairing each of the FOSAD clusters. A disability rights forum must be established for each FOSAD cluster to facilitate mainstreaming of disability into all issues presented to the cluster;
- Accounting officers of national disability organisations; and
- Additional technical expertise will be sourced from research institutions, independent consultancies, institutions of higher education, organised business and labour sectors, as well as international development and human rights agencies.

7.1.2 Provincial Co-ordination

Premiers, upon taking office, decide on the macro-organisation of provincial administrations, including designation of the provincial disability rights coordinating mechanisms. Placement must be in accordance with the general system of organisation of functions. The role and functions of provincial disability rights coordinating mechanisms include:

 Development and coordination of the five year provincial disability rights programmes of action;

- Monitoring of compliance with the UNCRPD and implementation of the WPRPD at provincial, district and local level;
- Management of disability rights cooperative governance forums at provincial level:
- Coordination of international treaties and national disability rights reporting at provincial level.

Provincial Disability Rights Machineries will report to the Provincial Executive Councils and Premiers' Coordinating Forums, and will be constituted by:

- · Provincial disability rights coordinating mechanisms;
- Disability Rights managers from each provincial government departments and public entities;
- · Regional offices of national government departments;
- South African Local Government Association;
- District municipalities and metropolitan councils;
- · Local municipalities;
- · Provincial disability rights organisations; and
- Provincial offices of institutions promoting democracy;

Additional expertise can be sourced from research institutions, institutions of higher education, organised business and labour sectors based in the respective provinces.

7.1.3 Intra-Institutional Coordination

It is the responsibility of every public institution to put in place structural arrangements to ensure the institution is able to fulfil its obligations as contained in the WPRPD, in accordance with the system of organisation of functions within the each institution. This might take the form of designation, appointment of disability rights coordinators/units as well as disability rights intra-departmental committees, which will be responsible for, among others:

- Coordinating an institutional analysis and alignment of all legislation, policies, plans, programmes and services of government institutions to ensure effective mainstreaming of disability and implementation of the WPRPD;
- Coordinating consultative platforms with civil society;
- Conducting quality assurance audits and documenting good practice in disability rights mainstreaming; and
- Advising the executive team on progress made and measures that should be taken to accelerate disability rights mainstreaming across all programmes of the institution.

Local municipalities and metropolitan councils must establish disability rights consultative forums, with representation by, among others:

- All disability organisations operating within the municipal boundaries;
- The disability representatives of every ward committee;

- Senior management of all municipal departments; and
- Secretariat services must be provided by the designated disability rights coordination mechanism within the municipality.

The roles and functions of the municipal disability rights consultative forums include:

- Providing a clearing house for disability priorities for inclusion in municipal integrated development plans and budgets;
- Monitoring implementation of the WPRPD at municipal level; and
- Providing advice to local Councils and IDP Steering Committees on the promotion and protection of the rights of persons with disabilities.

7.5 Roles and Functions of Legislatures and the Houses of Traditional Leaders

The National Assembly, the National Council of Provinces, provincial legislatures, municipal councils as well as the national and provincial Houses of Traditional Leaders, through their committee systems, constituency programmes and by involving rights-holders, have important oversight responsibilities in ensuring that every public institution integrates the WPRPD policy Directives into institutional plans, budgets and reports.

The hosting of annual sectoral legislatures (referred to as Disability Rights Parliaments or Councils), is another important mechanism to strengthen accountability by duty-bearers to rights-holders. Rights-holders are to strengthen the importance of this function through empowering of their representatives within these Parliaments/Councils.

Traditional leaders, as custodians of traditional customs, play a central role in championing the rights of persons with disabilities in traditional communities, including upholding their rights in proceedings of traditional courts.

7.6 Roles and Functions of Institutions promoting Democracy

The following State Institutions strengthen constitutional democracy in South Africa, and therefore also play important roles in ensuring that the rights of persons with disabilities are protected and promoted:

- The SAHRC;
- The Commission for the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Cultural, Religious and Linguistic Communities;
- The Commission for Gender Equality;
- · The Auditor-General; and
- The Electoral Commission

Article 33 (National Implementation and Monitoring) of the UNCRPD requires states parties to establish, among others, an independent monitoring framework to strengthen monitoring of the rights of women, men and children with disabilities at national level by either establishing a new independent monitoring mechanism to conduct the monitoring work, or by strengthening and designating an existing mechanism to enable it to provide the monitoring function required by the UNCRPD. The UNCRPD furthermore anticipates that the independent monitoring mechanism will ensure that civil society, persons with disabilities and their representative organisations participate fully in all aspects of the monitoring processes just as they should be involved in the development and implementation of policies, programmes and legislation to implement the UNCRPD.

Section 13(1)(b) of the South African Human Rights Commission Act, 2013 empowers the SAHRC to "monitor the implementation of, and compliance with, international and regional conventions and treaties, international and regional covenants and international and regional charters relating to the objects of the Commission", and requires of the SAHRC to prepare and submit reports to the National Assembly pertaining to any of these human rights instruments.

The independent monitoring mechanism is responsible for, among others:

- Reporting on human rights matters as it affects persons with disabilities, including submission of reports to the National Assembly;
- Contributing to periodic reporting to United Nations treaty bodies and committees, as well as the Africa Commission on Human and People's Rights and its relevant committees;
- Making recommendations to Government with regards the harmonisation of national legislation, regulations and practices with international human rights standards:
- Participating in national advocacy campaigns promoting the rights of persons with disabilities: and
- Considering and processing complaints about human rights violations and discrimination perpetrated against persons with disabilities.

A Civil Society Disability Rights Monitoring Fund must be established to support the monitoring responsibilities of representative organisations of persons with disabilities.

The Commission for the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Cultural, Religious and Linguistic Communities play a central role in promoting and advancing the cultural rights of persons with disabilities in general, and in particular of the Deaf community.

7.7 Roles and Functions of Disability Organisations

Organisations of and for persons with disabilities play a central role in advancing the implementation, as well as monitoring of the WPRPD Their functions include:

- Supporting the empowerment of their members and constituencies through human rights education campaigns;
- Supporting the implementation of the WPRPD; and
- · Monitoring implementation of the WPRPD.

7.8 Roles and Functions of Research and Academic Institutions

Research and academic institutions must ensure that they advance the rights of persons with disabilities in general, and implementation of the WPRPD by mainstreaming disability throughout their research work and academic courses.

7.9 Roles and Functions of the Media and Advertising Industry

The media and advertising industry plays a central role in shaping the minds and behaviour of the community.

The vast majority of information about disability in the mass media is extremely negative, with disabling stereotypes which medicalise, patronise, criminalise and dehumanise persons with disabilities. These form the bed-rock on which the attitudes towards, assumptions about and expectations of persons with disabilities are based. They are fundamental to the discrimination and exploitation which disabled people encounter daily, and contribute significantly to their systematic exclusion from mainstream community life.

Media and advertising agencies must therefore transform the industry to provide the kind of information and imagery which acknowledges and explores the complexity of the experience of disability and a disabled identity as well as facilitates the meaningful integration of all persons with disabilities into the mainstream economic and social life of the community.

7.10 Roles and Functions of the Religious Sector

Persons with disabilities often experience rejection within faith communities as disabilities are either seen as a sign of God's punishment and a curse, or as proof of His love and an "opportunity for special growth".

Faith based organisations and institutions must firstly embrace persons with disabilities as ordinary members of the congregation, and secondly make available

reasonable accommodation measures to ensure that leaders as well as congregants with disabilities are able to participate equally in all aspects of the organisation's activities.

7.11 Policy Directives: Institutional Arrangements

- Disability rights coordinating mechanisms must be designated and/or appointed in all public institutions;
- Institutional capacity to contribute to the national disability rights agenda across
 the spectrum of development, statistical and innovation agencies must be
 strengthened through the development of designated disability-focused
 programmes and mechanisms;
- Statistics South Africa, as the national statistical body, must establish a Disability Statistics Advisory Group on disability to guide the research, development, testing, validity and analysis of disability question(s) and responses to provide acceptable disability data for inclusion in the national Census, household, labour and other socio-economic surveys. Membership of the Advisory Group must include, among others, national government departments, the South African Local Government Association, disability organisations, research institutions and institutions of higher education;
- The South African Bureau of Standards must strengthen its universal design capacity in the work of their design institute and standard setting bodies;
- The CSIR must strengthen its capacity to promote universal design in its research, technological innovation as well as industrial and scientific development programmes; and
- The South African Qualifications Authority (SAQA) must strengthen its capacity to promote and coordinate the development of a national universal design qualifications framework.

ANNEXURES

LEGISLATION AND POLICIES (List as of July 2015)

Annexure 2.1 National Legislation and Policies

Some of the laws which provide for the protection and promotion of the rights of persons with disabilities include (Main Source: University of Pretoria. 2013, African Disability Rights Yearbook):

Broad-Based Black Economic Empowerment Act 53 of 2003

This Act deals with economic empowerment of black women and men and persons with disabilities. The Act gives priority to issues such as employment equity and equalising opportunities.

Child Justice Act 75 of 2008

Deals with the crimes mentioned in sections 23 to 26 of the Criminal Law (Sexual Offences and Related Matters) Amendment Act 32 of 2007, listing it as a Schedule 3 offence when dealing with child offenders.

Children's Act 53 of 2003

The Children's Act is there to provide the necessary care and assistance to children, where section 11 deals specifically with matters concerning children with disabilities or chronic illnesses. In section 6(2) (d) and (f) the Act states that all proceedings, actions or decisions in a matter concerning a child must protect the child from unfair discrimination on any ground, including on the grounds of the health status or disability of the child or a family member of the child and recognise a child's disability and create an enabling environment to respond to the special needs that the child has.

Co-operatives Act 14 of 2005

Amongst others one of the objectives of this act is to facilitate the provision of support programmes that target emerging co-operatives, specifically those co-operatives that consist of black persons, women, youth, disabled persons or persons in the rural areas and that promote equity and greater participation by its members.

Criminal Law (Sexual Offences and Related Matters) Amendment Act 32 of 2007

This Act deals with legal aspects of or relating to sexual offences. Specifically, it enacts comprehensive provisions dealing with the creation of certain new, expanded or amended sexual offences against children and persons who have intellectual and/or psychosocial disabilities.

i

Criminal Procedure Act 51 of 1977

The Criminal Procedure Act deals with; inter alia, an accused's competency to stand trial. Section 194 provides that no person appearing or proved to be afflicted with mental illness or to be labouring under any imbecility of mind due to intoxication or drugs or the like, and who is thereby deprived of the proper use of his reason, shall be competent to give evidence while so afflicted or disabled.

Domestic Violence Act 116 of 1998

This Act prohibits any forms of violence within domestic relationships. Domestic relationships include between family members or caregivers and persons with disabilities.

Electoral Act 73 of 1998

This Act provides that voters with disabilities should be assisted by a person of their choice where necessary, and persons with disabilities can be registered as special voters. This allows them to vote on a predetermined day before election day either at the voting station or at their residence (See sections 33 and 39 of the Act).

Electronic Communications Act 36 of 2005

Section 2(s) (iii) determines that the primary object of this Act is to provide for the regulation of electronic communications in the Republic in the public interest and for that purpose according to section 2(s) ensure that broadcasting services, viewed collectively (iii) cater for a broad range of services and specifically for the programming needs of children, women, the youth and persons with disabilities.

• Electronic Communications and Transactions Act 25 of 2002

Section 1(I) states the objects of this Act are to enable and facilitate electronic communications and transactions in the public interest, and for that purpose to ensure that, in relation to the provision of electronic transactions services, the special needs of particular communities, areas and the disabled are duly taken into account.

Employment Equity Act 55 of 1998

This Act seeks to promote and achieve equity in the workplace. This Act specifically prohibits the unfair discrimination of employees on the ground of disability. Furthermore chapter 3 deals with the employer's duties regarding affirmative action, ensuring that persons from designated groups have equal job opportunities. People with disabilities form one of these designated groups.

Labour Relations Act 66 of 1995

This Act regulates the right to fair labour practices entrenched in section 27 of the Constitution. No person may be unfairly discriminated against on an arbitrary ground such as disability.

Mental Health Care Act 17 of 2002

This Act aims at regulating and providing mental health care, treatment and rehabilitation services available for everyone and specifically regulates the manner in which the property of persons with mental illness and persons with severe or profound intellectual disability may be dealt with by a court of law (see section 3 of the Act for the objectives).

National Building Regulations and Building Standards Act 103 of 1977

This Act is currently under review, proposed amendments (in 2008) have undergone radical changes with respect to the section on providing facilities for people with disabilities. The requirements which should be met include: People with disabilities should be able to safely enter the building and be able to safely use all the facilities within it, specifically toilets. Furthermore lifts in buildings must be able to serve the needs of persons with disabilities. This means that there must be no obstacles/barriers that will prevent people with disabilities from accessing facilities within the building such as the lifts. The regulations refer specifically to people with impaired vision, but also relate to wheelchair users, or people who have trouble walking without assistance. Buildings that incorporate halls or auditoriums for public use are obliged to ensure that a reasonable percentage of space is available for wheelchair users or other 'assistive devices'.

For any building used by the public to meet the standards and measurements contained in the 'SANS 10400-S document'. The application of the National Building Regulations Part S: Facilities for persons with disabilities.

National Education Policy Act 27 of 1996

This Act's aim, amongst others, is to ensure that no person is denied the opportunity to receive an education, to the maximum of his or her ability as a result of physical disability.

National Health Act 61 of 2003 and the Sterilisation Act 44 of 1998

These Acts prohibits forced sterilisation of persons with disabilities. The National Health Act stipulates that all persons, including persons with disabilities, have a right to reproductive health services including family planning.

National Land and Transport Act 5 of 2009

The Minister may make regulations for the requirements and time-frames for vehicles and facilities to be made accessible to persons with disabilities, including principles for accommodating such persons in the public transport system (Section 8 of the Act).

National Road Traffic Act 93 of 1996

This Act, amongst others, states which disabilities or illnesses disqualify a person from obtaining or holding a learner's or driver's licence.

Postal Services Act 124 of 1998

Section 2(h) of this Act specifically states that one of the objects of the Act is to ensure that the needs of persons with disabilities are taken into account in the provision of postal services.

Preferential Procurement Policy Framework Act 5 of 2000

This Act seeks to provide a framework for preferential treatment of women of all races, black people and persons with disabilities in procurement transactions, as a means of addressing historical imbalances, to accelerate de facto equality.

Promotion of Equality and Prevention of Unfair Discrimination Act

This Act promotes the prevention of unfair discrimination and protection of human dignity as contemplated in sections 9 and 10 of the Constitution. This specifically includes discrimination against people with disabilities.

Skills Development Act 97 of 1998 and Skills Development Levies Act 9 of 1999

These Acts set out a framework for managing skills development. The implementation of the Employment Equity Act requires synergy with that of the Skills Development Framework. Furthermore, the Skills Development Strategy sets out skills development targets for women of all races (54 per cent); black people, including women, and persons with disabilities.

Social Assistance Act 13 of 2004

This Act regulates the eligibility of social assistance (section 5 of the Act) and section 9 specifically deals with the condition or requirements in respect of disability grants.

South African Library for the Blind Act 91 of 1998

To provide for the South African Library for the Blind; for library and information services to blind and print-handicapped readers; and for matters connected therewith.

· South African Schools Act 84 of 1996

The purpose of this Act is to provide uniform education for 'everyone' without discrimination. The Schools Act further states that The Member of the Executive Council must, where reasonably practicable provide education for learners with special education needs at ordinary public schools and provide relevant educational support services for such learners. The Member of the Executive Council must take all reasonable measures to ensure that the physical facilities at public schools are accessible to disabled persons.

South African Citizenship Act 88 of 1995

This Act provides for the acquisition, loss and resumption of South African citizenship, and for matters incidental thereto. This includes and ensures the rights of persons with disabilities to have equal access to nationality.

DECISIONS OF COURTS AND TRIBUNALS

The Constitutional Court determined in 1997 in Prinsloo v Van der Linde that human dignity constitutes a criterion to determine unfair discrimination. The Court endorsed the view that:

At the heart of the prohibition of unfair discrimination lies a recognition that the purpose of our new constitutional and democratic order is the establishment of a society in which all human beings will be accorded equal dignity and respect regardless of their membership of particular groups.

The Promotion of Equality and Prevention of Unfair Discrimination Act provides for the establishment of Equality Courts in all magisterial districts, which in principle should provide easy access to persons who believe they have been discriminated against on, amongst others, the basis of disability.

The importance of human dignity was emphasised in WH Bosch v The Minister of Safety and Security & Minister of Public Works when the Equality Court in Port Elizabeth held that:

There is no price that can be attached to dignity or a threat to that dignity. There is no justification for the violation or potential violation of the disabled person's right to equality and maintenance of his dignity that was tendered or averred by the respondent. The court therefore found the discrimination to have been unfair.

The judgment directed that all South African Police Services (SAPS) stations be made accessible to persons with disabilities.

In another Equality Court case in Germiston, Esthé Muller v Minister of Justice & Minister of Public Works, an out-of-court settlement in 2004 created precedence by directing that all court buildings be made accessible to persons with disabilities. Bosch and Muller resulted in the creation of a dedicated programme within the Department of Public Works to renovate existing public services buildings.

Similarly, the Equality Court ruled in favour of Lettie Oortman against the St Thomas Aquinas private school (Lettie Hazel Oortman v St Thomas Aquinas Private School & Bernard Langton) when the court directed that not only was the school obliged to readmit Chelsea Oortman, but that the school had to take reasonable steps to remove

all obstacles to enable Chelsea to have access to all the classrooms and the toilets allocated to her by using a wheelchair. The SAHRC (see question 8) had assisted Oortman and addressed the issues relating to the rights of persons with disabilities in Mpumalanga's Equality Court. The court found that the school had not taken all the reasonable steps to accommodate Oortman and the school had to remove all obstacles for the learner in order to enable her to have access to the classroom, washbasin and toilet allocated to the learner by using her wheelchair.

In the Standard Bank of South Africa v Commission for Conciliation, Mediation and Arbitration & Others, an employee was dismissed after being injured in a car accident. The Bank failed to accommodate the employee, which rendered the dismissal 'automatically unfair' in terms of labour practice. The Bank had not complied with the Code of Good Practice on Dismissal. The Court noted that the underlying constitutional rights are the right to equality, the right to human dignity, the right to choose an occupation, and the right to fair labour practice. Judge Pillay noted that marginalisation of persons with disabilities in a workplace is not because of their ability to work, but because the disability is seen as an abnormality or flaw; that integration and inclusion in mainstream society aims not only to achieve equality, but also to restore the dignity of persons with disabilities.

Furthermore, the Kyle Springate judgement (2009) directed the Department of Basic Education to include South African Sign Language in the curriculum. This resulted in the introduction of the SASL curriculum in all schools for Deaf learners in 2015.

POLICIES AND PROGRAMMES

White Paper on an Integrated National Disability Strategy

The White Paper on an Integrated National Disability Strategy of 199752 facilitates the promotion and protection of the rights of people with disabilities. It provides guidance for disability considerations in policy and legislative reform. The policy aims at integration of disability issues in all government development strategies, planning and programmes.

Accessibility

- Accessibility in schools the Minimum Uniform Norms and Standards for Public School Infrastructure (2013) include specifications for universal design and access with regard to new and existing school buildings.
- National Accessibility Programme: The National Accessibility Programme is a large, multi-year research and innovation project that addresses the marginalisation of persons with disabilities from mainstream society and the economy, ensuring their participation and inclusion at all levels of society through the use of Information and Communication Technology (ICT).

- Broadcasting Digital Migration Policy and Broadband Policy: Digital broadcasting must contribute significantly to accelerating the building of social cohesion and achieving national identity in South Africa through the dissemination of appropriate content that adequately reflects the country's cultures. Digital broadcasting provides services for persons with disabilities with closed captioning embedded in the television signal, which becomes visible when a special decoder is used. The South African decoder will, as a matter of policy, enable viewers to see captions, which assist them to read what is being said in that particular programme.55 The Independent Communications Authority of South Africa, the regulatory body, developed a Code on Persons with Disabilities as required by section 70 of the Electronic Communications Act 36 of 2005, as well as section 2(h) of the Postal Services Act.56
- A disability portal, the National Accessibility Programme, was launched in 2008 as a partnership project between government, the African Advanced Institute for Information and Communication Technology and the disability sector, and is positioned as an integrated service provider to the disability community and industry offering accessible technology services, communication services, data synthesis services and other commercial services.
- Policy on the Provision of Reasonable Accommodation and Assistive Devices in the Public Service (2012): This policy seeks to assist government departments in planning for and implementing reasonable accommodation measures for employees with disabilities.

Accessible transport

- Standard design guidelines (Universal accessibility standards) to address accessibility in the passenger rail environment commenced in 2005, and culminated in the adoption of such universal guidelines in March 2008 by the Passenger Rail Agency of South Africa (PRASA) and the Department of Transport. PRASA is currently updating the guidelines and policy in consultation with organisations of persons with disabilities to strengthen universal access on its trains and stations as an integral component of its programme, which will upgrade 134 core stations by 2014.
- The Airport Companies of South Africa (ACSA) has worked with the disability sector to improve services on passenger assistance units (PAUs) by increasing the number of units available at ACSA airports, as well as training PAU personnel. DPOs periodically report on isolated instances where people with physical disabilities are discriminated against in terms of boarding flights. These are usually resolved through intervention by, amongst others, the Civil Aviation Authority, the Department of Transport, as well as the Department of Women, Children and Persons with disabilities (DWCPD).

- The Department of Transport is furthermore finalising norms and standards for accessible scholar transport and specifications for accessible school buses have been developed.
- The Integrated Transport System, which provides universal accessibility on municipal bus services, is currently rolled out in metropolitan and larger local municipalities.

Education

- Policy on Screening, Identification, Assessment and Support (SIAS) of 2014. The aim of introducing the SIAS Policy in the education system is to overhaul the process of identifying, assessing and providing programmes for all learners requiring additional support to enhance participation and inclusion. One of the key objectives of the Policy is to provide clear guidelines on enrolling learners in special schools and settings.
- Education White Paper 6 on Special Needs Education: This policy supports inclusive education. The Education White Paper outlines six strategies to be implemented to achieve the goal of inclusive education by 2021.
- Guidelines to Ensure Quality Education and Support in Special Schools and Special School Resource Centres of 2013: The aim of these guidelines is to ensure that special schools function well and offer appropriate, quality education to learners.
- Guidelines for Full-Service or Inclusive Schools of 2010: These guidelines form part of the Schooling 2025 Plan of the Department of Basic Education to strengthen the implementation of Inclusive Education, and to ensure greater access for all learners. The guidelines provide criteria or minimum standards that a school or institution must comply with to be considered an inclusive or a full service school or institution.
- The National Curriculum Statement, Gr R to 12 (2011) which has inclusivity as a core principle.
- Guidelines for Responding to Learner Diversity in the Classroom through the National Curriculum Statement of 2011. These guidelines are intended to provide teachers, principals, subject advisors, administrators, school governors and other personnel, parameters and strategies on how to respond to learner diversity in the classroom through the curriculum. One of the most significant barriers to learning is the school curriculum. Barriers to learning arise from the different aspects of the curriculum such as the content, the language, classroom organisation, teaching methodologies, pace of teaching and time available to complete the curriculum, teaching and learning support materials and assessment. In responding to the diversity of learner needs in the classroom, it is imperative to ensure differentiation in curriculum delivery to enable access to learning for all learners. All schools are required to offer

the same curriculum to learners while simultaneously ensuring variations in mode of delivery and assessment processes to accommodate all learners. Respecting diversity implies a belief that all learners have the potential to learn.

- National Protocol on Assessment of 2011: The National Protocol for Assessment Grades R-12 standardises the recording and reporting processes for Grades R-12 within the framework of the National Curriculum Statement Grades R-12. Chapter 9 of the Protocol outlines special measures that must be available for learners with disabilities to ensure that they may be fairly assessed at a range of levels and have access to concessions and accommodations in line with the prescripts set out in the Education White Paper 6 on Special Needs Education.
- National Policy Pertaining To The Conduct, Administration And Management
 Of Examinations And Assessment For The National Senior Certificate (2013),
 Annexure C1: Assessment For Learners Who Experience Barriers To
 Learning And Assessment which aligns how concessions and
 accommodations will be made available to learners to accommodate their
 individual needs.
- The Minimum Requirements for Teacher Education Qualifications (as revised in 2014) outlines that all teachers need to have pedagogical and situational learning to implement inclusive education and meet the diverse needs of learners
- The National Policy Framework for Teacher Education and Development (2006): The overriding aim of the policy is to equip teachers to undertake their essential and demanding tasks, to enable them to continually enhance their professional competence and performance, and to raise the esteem in which they are held by the people of South Africa. This includes addressing inclusive education and being able to comply with the policies on disabilities.

Liberty and security of a person with a disability

- The Department of Correctional Services separates offenders with disabilities who are housed in a secure detention unit to ensure that they are not exposed to any danger, in particular within the context of the current over-crowding in the majority of correctional facilities.
- Monitoring and evaluation is done by means of Statistical tool G388-form, which has been reviewed and mainstreamed to accommodate offenders with disabilities.
- The White Paper 8 on Corrections in South Africa: Correctional institutions should be designed to cater for the needs of offenders with disabilities and should be consistent with the national policy framework on persons with disabilities. The policy should reflect both the equality of rights of disabled offenders and the particular needs that offenders with disabilities have. The

provision of appropriate facilities must not be limited to the physical accommodation needs, but must include the provision of appropriate facilities for the enhancement of rehabilitation amongst these offenders. The White Paper further states that 'the courts need to make a greater commitment to consider the individual circumstances of each offender, and in this instance, the courts should consider imposing non-custodial sentences for offenders with disabilities'.

Living independently and being included in the community

The Department of Social Development has developed policy guidelines on residential facilities and minimum norms and standards for residential facilities, which have given effect to providing guidelines, minimum norms and standards to the transformation and improvement of the quality of life for persons with disabilities in residential facilities. Supported/assisted living and independent living programmes constitute a move towards units/homes that are more open and smaller and within the community to facilitate deinstitutionalisation. These are suitable for people who do not require 24 hour care and have some degree of independence.

Personal mobility/health/habilitation and rehabilitation

The National Rehabilitation Policy of 2006's objectives includes facilitating human resource development, which takes into account the needs of both the service providers and the consumers as well as the appropriate allocation of funding, such as funding for assistive devices. The policy aims at securing the rights of all persons to have equal access to healthcare, which includes mental health and rehabilitation services. This Policy further aims to assist people with disabilities to attain maximum independence and full inclusion in all aspects of life.

Participation in cultural life, recreation, leisure and sport

- Sport and Recreation South Africa (SRSA) must, in accordance with its funding policy in terms of section 10(1) (d) of the National Sports and Recreational Act 18 of 2007, increase the profile and financial assistance to volunteers, women, senior citizens, neglected rural areas and persons with disabilities, in sport and recreation. The SRSA Funding Policy of 2008 states that preference will be given to those clients (National Federations) whose activities clearly impact on government priorities and one of them is the 'advancement of women and persons with a disability'.
- The Performing Art Policy ensures that 5 per cent of performers contracted for celebration and/or commemoration of national days constitute performers with disabilities.

Access to Justice

 The Proximity of Courts Programme: This service provides periodic courts to rural and remote communities that would otherwise not have access to courts.
 Furthermore Legal Aid provides legal assistance at the expense of the state.

Work Opportunities

- The Expanded Public Works Programme (EPWP): This programme is aimed at providing poverty and income relief through temporary work for the unemployed to carry out socially useful activities.
- The Community Work Programme (CWP) (2009): This programme provides an employment safety net by giving participants a minimum number of regular days off work.

INTERNATIONAL AND REGIONAL INSTRUMENTS

Instrument	Signature	Ratification	Accession
International Bill of Hu	ıman Rights	<u> </u>	I
International Covenant on Economic, Social	1004	2014	
and Cultural Rights	1994	2014	
International Covenant on Civil and Political	1994	1009	
Rights	1994	1998	
Optional Protocol to the International Covenant			2002
on Civil and Political Rights			2002
Universal Declaration of Human Rights		1949	
Prevention of Discrimination on the Basis	of Race, Re	eligion, or Be	elief; and
Protection of Mir	norities		
International Convention on the Elimination of	1994	1998	
All Forms of Racial Discrimination	1334	1330	
Women's Human	Rights		
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of	1993	1995	
Discrimination against Women	1000	1000	
Optional Protocol to the Convention on the		2005	
Elimination of Discrimination against Women			
Protection from Torture, III-Treatn	nent and Dis	sappearance	
Convention against Torture and Other Cruel,			
Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or	1993	1998	
Punishment			
Rights of the C	Child		
Convention on the Rights of the Child	1989	1995	
Optional Protocol to the Convention on the			
Rights of the Child on the involvement of	2002		
children in armed conflicts			
African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of			
the Child	1997	2000	
Freedom of Asso	ciation		
Freedom of Association and Protection of the		1996	
Right to Organise Convention		1930	
Employment and For	ced Labour		
Equal Remuneration Convention		2000	
Discrimination (Employment and Occupation)		1997	
Convention		1997	

Instrument	Signature	Ratification	Accession
Education			
Convention against Discrimination in Education		2000	
Refugees and A	sylum	1	1
Convention relating to the Status of Refugees			1996
Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees			1996
African Regional Co	nventions		
African [Banjul] Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights	1986	1996	
Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa		2004	
African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child	1997	2000	
SADC Protocol on Gender and Development	2008		

Other international and regional instruments which has informed the development of the White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, but which do not have treaty status, include:

- · Beijing Declaration and Platform of Action;
- · Universal Periodic Review (UPR);
- United Nations Millennium Declaration (2000).
- · African Peer Review Mechanism (APRM);
- · SADC Charter of Fundamental Social Rights;
- · Declaration on Employment and Poverty Alleviation in Africa
- AU Charter on Democracy, Elections and Governance
- African Union Continental Plan of Action for the Decade of Persons with Disabilities
- United Nations Standard Rules for the Equalisation of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities



WHITE PAPER ON THE RIGHTS OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

IMPLEMENTATION MATRIX 2015 - 2030

(Approved by Cabinet on 9 December 2015)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	REMOVING BARRIERS TO ACCESS AND PARTICIPATION	1
1.1	Changing attitudes and behaviour	1
1.2	Access to the built environment	1
	Access to transport	
	Access to information and communication	
	Universal access and design	
1.6	Reasonable accommodation measures	5
2.	PROTECTING PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES AT RISK OF COMPOUND	DED
	MARGINALISATION	6
2.1	The Right to Life	6
2.2	Equal Recognition before the Law	6
	Access to Justice	7
2.4	Freedom from torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, exploitation, violence and abuse	8
•		
3 .	SUPPORTING SUSTAINABLE INTEGRATED COMMUNITY LIFE	
	Building socially cohesive communities and Neighbourhoods	
	Building and supporting families	
	Accessible human settlements/neighbourhoods	
	Access to community-based services supporting independent living	
ა.၁	Protection during situations of risk and disaster	11
4.	PROMOTING AND SUPPORTING THE EMPOWERMENT OF PERSONS	
	WITH DISABILITIES	
	Early Childhood Development	
	Lifelong Education and Training	
	Social Integration Support	
	Access to Healthy Lifestyle Support	
4.5	Supported Decision-Making	10
5.	REDUCING ECONOMIC VULNERABILITY AND RELEASING HUMAN	
	CAPITAL	
	Disability, Poverty, Development and Human Rights	
	Access to decent work and employment opportunities	
	Persons with disabilities as owners of the economy	
5.4	Reducing the cost of disability for persons with disabilities and their families	18
6.	STRENGTHENING THE REPRESENTATIVE VOICE OF PERSONS WITI DISABILITIES	
6.1		
	Recognition of representative organisations of persons with disabilities (including parents	10
	organisations)ganisations of persons with alleasing persons	20
63	Strengthening the diversity and canacity of DPOs and self advocacy programmes	

6.4	Public Participation and Consultation Programmes	20
6.5	Self-representation in Public Life	21
7.	BUILDING A DISABILITY EQUITABLE STATE MACHINERY	21
7.1	Disability Equitable Planning, Budgeting and Service Delivery	21
	Disability Equitable Evidence informing Policy and Programme Development (Monitoring,	
	Evaluation, Reporting, Research, Data and Statistics)	22
7.3	Public Procurement and Regulation	
7.4	Capacity Building and Training	24
7.5	Strengthening Accountability	24
8.	PROMOTING INTERNATIONAL COOPERATION	25
9.	INSTITUTIONAL ARRANGEMENTS	25
AN	NEXURES	
AB	BREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS	ii
LIS	T OF NATIONAL DISABILITY ORGANISATIONS (July 2015)	iv

"Washing one's hands of the conflict between the powerful and the powerless means to side with the powerful, not to be neutral."

"To affirm that men and women are persons and as persons should be free, and yet to do nothing tangible to make this affirmation a reality, is a farce."

Paulo Freire

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 - 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
1.	REMOVING BARRIERS TO ACCESS AND PARTICIPATION				
1.1	Changing attitudes and behaviour				
1.1.1	Develop and implement a Disability Rights Awareness Plan The Plan must be centred on an on-going campaign across all sectors of society. It must be implemented by all social partners, and multi-dimensional while ensuring integration. Campaigns must be branded and targeted with themes that address the negative attitudes and beliefs about disability that influences people's behaviour in a way that is harmful to persons with disabilities and associates unfounded stigmas with disability. It must also broaden society's understanding and knowledge of perceived or actual impairments, how environmental aspects disable persons with impairments, and how attitudes influence behaviour and vice versa. Public awareness campaigns must also address harmful traditional beliefs associated with disabilities.	41	Plan finalised MOAs signed with at least 50 strategic partners Minimum of 1 community dialogue per district per annum	Plan reviewed MOAs signed with at least 100 partners Minimum of 1 community dialogue per local municipality per annum	DSD (NDRCM) DSD (NDRCM) DMs LMs
1.1.2	Develop and implement new human rights based disability related terminology The development and implementation of new disability related terminology based on human rights must be managed at a national level. The new terminology must be introduced and included in all the official languages of South Africa, as well as South African Sign Language. All government policies and legislation that get amended or revised and any new policies and legislation must incorporate and utilise the new terminology.	41	Plan finalised Work streams for all official languages plus SASL established Integrated Disability Rights Information Portal launched	Disability rights dictionary published & language integrated into relevant primary, secondary and postschool education and training curricula.	DAC in partnership with DSD (NDRCM)
1.1.3	Integrate disability rights awareness discourse into the curriculum of educational programmes Disability rights awareness training programmes must be integrated into the curricula of all education and training programmes. This must include training in all forms of alternate communication. For example the teaching of South African Sign Language and the availability of Braille at schools, post school education and training institutions and at work places.	01; 05 12; 14	Standards for disability rights awareness modules finalised and piloted 10% of educational and training programmes incorporate disability rights awareness module	100% of educational and training programmes incorporate disability rights awareness module	DHET DBE NSG
1.2	Access to the built environment				
1.2.1	Conduct universal design audits of all existing infrastructure to establish the degree	All	100% of public sector	1	DPW

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
	of compliance with the SABS minimum norms and standards for the use of people with disabilities.		owned and leased buildings audited with quantified and		Legislatures
	The universal design audit of the built environment must include all public and private sector institutions and shared spaces. Quantified and costed plans must be developed to address the outcomes of the audits and the budget must be provided for implementation of the plan.		costed implementation plans for retrofitting completed		
1.2.2	Develop a financing strategy to retrofit existing infrastructure The strategy must focus on raising the finances required to retrofit all public and privately owned buildings rendering services to the public. The retrofitting must comply with the SABS minimum norms and standards.	12	Strategy and plan approved Financing mechanisms finalised	100% expenditure/uptake of financing mechanisms	뇐
1.2.3	Appoint and train infrastructure accessibility liaison officers (ALOs) Infrastructure accessibility liaison officers must be provided with appropriate accredited training. These officers must be deployed and/or appointed as part of all infrastructure development project management teams. The trained officers must also advise on, and if necessary, develop built environment regulations and/or amendments to existing legislation to ensure that the concepts of universal design and barrier-free access are adhered to in terms of all built environment infrastructure.	005	Accredited modules and courses approved and registered with DHET Minimum of 2 persons with disabilities per municipality accredited as accessibility liaison officers	Minimum of 10 persons with disabilities per municipality accredited as accessibility liaison officers.	DPW
1.2.4	Provide incentives for universally designed barrier-free infrastructure and built- environments State and private sector provided incentives and reward systems must be initiated and developed towards promoting universally designed and accessible built-environments that meet regulated norms and standards. These incentives must be aimed at transforming the attitude of built-environment professionals towards designing barrier-free spaces and facilities.	12	National incentive/reward scheme to promote universal design in the built environment finalised	Implementation of incentive/reward scheme	DPW DCOG DSD (NDRCM)
1.2.5	Operationalize regulatory framework for accessibility to the built-environment The regulatory framework for accessibility to the built-environment must be extended and integrated into land use management and town planning schemes and the overall design of landscapes, public open spaces and streets.	00 09	Regulatory framework in place & baseline established	20% improvement on baseline	DHS
1.3	Access to transport				
1.3.1	Incorporate the concept of universal design and access in all transport licenses and	01; 02;	100% of all licenses and	50% implementation	NDoT

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 - 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
	permits All transport-related licences and permits for all modes of transport must include universal access and design requirements.	04; 06; 07; 08	permits issued across the transport value chain include universal access and design requirements	compliance	
1.3.2	Conduct transport access audits All public and private transport operators must conduct operational, staff and managerial audits of existing infrastructure, fleet and programmes against legislated minimum norms and standards. A costed plan must be developed to implement the outcomes of the audit. Implementation of the plan must be budgeted for.	01; 02; 04; 06; 07; 08	Minimum norms and standards for transport industry regulated	Access Audits across 100% of transport value chain completed and implementation plans costed	NDoT
1.4	Access to information and communication				
1.4.1	Promote access for persons with disabilities to new information and communications technologies and systems All public and private institutions must promote access to new information and communications technologies and systems, including the Internet. This can be done through the design, development, production and distribution of accessible information and communications technologies and systems at an early stage, so that these technologies and systems become available at minimum cost.	₹	Minimum norms and standards for website accessibility regulated 10% websites of public institutions comply to minimum norms and standards	100% websites of public and private institutions comply to minimum norms and standards	DTPS
1.4.2	Provide captioning on all television programmes This must be done by all public and private television channels.	14	100% of all news content of local television stations have captioning	25% of all locally produced television programming have captioning	ICASA
1.4.3	Ensure equal access to information and communication platforms All electronic media, broadcasting and print media platforms of all public and private media institutions and agencies must incorporate universal design principles, meet minimum norms and standards regulatory requirements, and government agencies regulating them must publish annual compliance reports.	14	Baseline established by 2016 10% improvement across all platforms by 2019	25% improvement across all platforms	DTPS DoC ICASA
1.4.4	Promote South African Sign Language (SASL) and train SASL Interpreters A costed plan must be developed for promoting SASL through a number of interventions. The strategy and plan must include the training of SASL interpreters. Adequate budget must be provided for implementation of the plan.	05	Costed plan approved 25% of the plan implemented	100% of the plan implemented	DAC PANSALB

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
1.4.5	Develop and regulate braille standards A costed plan must be developed for the continuous development, production and regulation of braille standards. Adequate budget must be provided for implementation of the plan.	05 14	Costed plan approved 25% of the plan implemented	100% of the plan implemented	DAC SABS
1.4.6	Provide access to print mediums for persons with print disabilities All steps must be taken to ensure access to print for persons with print disabilities. One of the steps must be ratification of the Marrakesh Treaty to Facilitate Access to Published Works for Persons Who Are Blind, Visually Impaired, or Otherwise Print Disabled.	05 11 14	Report on possible ratification of Marrakesh Treaty submitted to Parliament	Technology development	DAC Thedti
1.4.7	Provide accessible emergency and disaster management information All emergency and disaster management and occupational health and safety procedures must include a protocol to ensure that persons with disabilities have access to an equitable degree of information and safety as persons without disabilities using the same service.	03 09 10	100% of emergency and disaster management plans, and 100% of occupational health and safety procedures include accessibility measures for persons with disabilities	50% compliance rate at implementation level	DCOG Dol.
1.5	Universal access and design				
1.5.1	Develop universal design standards for the country The South African Bureau of Standards must accelerate development of universal design access standards for the country across all standards setting that impact on the lives of persons with disabilities. The standards must reflect the key principles of the concept of universal design.	12	Universal design access standards reviewed and finalised for ICT transportation, assistive devices and technology, the built environment	Universal design principles integrated and applied across all standard setting bodies	SABS
1.5.2	Develop and implement universal design access strategies, minimum standards and guidelines This must be done by all public and private sector institutions. The institutions must also monitor implementation of the strategy, compliance with the minimum standards and utilisation of the guidelines. The standards and guidelines must include all facilities and services open or provided to the public, including those rendered by operators/contractors.	05	Universal design and access guidelines and minimum norms and standards approved	Minimum norms and standards for universal design and access regulated	DST DPW DTPS NDoT Thedti
1.5.3	Provide education and training (i) provide tertiary level education on universal design - All pre-graduate as well as post-graduate training must have compulsory modules on universal design access and disability	05	Universal design and access modules for pre-and post-graduate training	25% of pre-and post-graduate training courses include compulsory universal access	DHET DPSA (NSG)

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
	equity. Pre-graduate and post-graduate training that directly impacts on universal design access and disability equity must design further courses in this regard. (ii) train decision-makers and implementers on universal design and access - All public and private institutions must provide training for decision-makers and employees on universal design access, including the removal of barriers experienced by persons with disabilities and reasonable accommodation support measures. (iii) develop Accredited Universal Design and Access Training Courses - These courses must be SAQA accredited. They must allow for differentiated accreditation for access advocates, professional categories. Where Continuing Professional Development (CPD) is required as part of professional training, professionals must be required to undertake at least one universal design access or disability equity course annually.		approved and registered	and design modules 50% of SMS members in the public service have completed universal design and access entry level modules Universal design and access compulsory module in all CPD requirements	
1.5.4	Ensure service licences require universal design access, in particular for persons with disabilities All service licenses issued must require that service providers provide a service which incorporates universal design access principles and is fully accessible to persons with disabilities.	12	Regulatory framework incorporates requirement for universal design 25% compliance	100% compliance Annual reports published by all regulatory bodies	All regulatory institutions
1.6	Reasonable accommodation measures				
1.6.1	Develop minimum norms and standards for reasonable accommodation National minimum norms and standards for reasonable accommodation support measures aimed at providing equal access and participation must be developed and promulgated.	14	National minimum norms and standards for reasonable accommodation support measures promulgated	50% of public institutions comply with the minimum norms and standards for reasonable accommodation support measures	DSD (NDRCM) DoJCD
1.6.2	All public and private institutions must ensure equitable access to and participation in programmes and services In programmes and services This includes the development and publication of reasonable accommodation measures in service charters and standards across the full spectrum of services.	09 12 14	All service charters and standards reviewed and incorporate the full spectrum of reasonable accommodation support services Baseline established	80% improvement across the service spectrum for all persons with disabilities	DPSA DCOG All regulatory institutions

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 - 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
2.	PROTECTING PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES AT RISK OF COMPOUNDED MARGINALISATION	MARGINALI	SATION		
2.1	The Right to Life				
2.1.1	Strengthen mechanisms to protect the lives of persons with disabilities All legislation, policies and programmes aimed at protecting life must be reviewed to include specific measures, including putting in place reasonable accommodation measures which will provide equitable protection against loss of life.	02 03 06 10 13	Legislative, policy and programmatic audit completed with directives issued Protocols in place to protect against loss of life	Impact evaluation on effectiveness of measures conducted	DoJCD; DSD (NDRCM); DoH; DSD; NDoT; DCOG; SAPS;
2.1.2	Monitor loss of life of persons with disabilities due to insufficient measures having been taken	12	Integrated Monitoring system developed	Annual reports produced	DSD (NDRCM)
	A monitoring system to track loss of life due to insufficient measures taken to protect the lives of persons with disabilities must be developed.				
2.2	Equal Recognition before the Law				
2.2.1	Review all relevant legislation to ensure equal recognition before the law for access to persons with disabilities	02; 03 12; 13	Legislative audit completed with directives for legislative	100% of affected legislation amended	DoJCD; DoH; DHA;
	All legislation detracting from the right to equal recognition before the law for persons with psychosocial and/or intellectual disabilities must be reviewed to prevent indiscriminatory and indefinite denial of legal capacity. This should also include focus on informing and empowering persons with disabilities about their rights and how to access recourse should these be infringed upon. The review must focus on aligning all legislation impacting on equality before the law principles with the UNCRPD in order to guarantee the right of persons with psychosocial, propredicted and or intellectual dischalition with pounds to the law	· 41	reviews issued 25% of all affected legislation amended		DSD; DSD (NDRCM)
	₹				
2.2.2	Develop supported decision-making legislation The development of supported decision-making legislation, in particular for persons with intellectual, psychosocial and neurological disabilities, must coincide with the review of	12 14	Supported decision-making legislation in place	-	DoJCD; DSD

9

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 - 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
	substitute decision-making regimes.				
2.3	Access to Justice				
2.3.2	 Strengthen recourse mechanisms Recourse mechanisms include: strengthening enforcement of existing legislation; improving access to courts; improving equitable access to service delivery and consumer complaint mechanisms and institutions; strengthening the capacity of Chapter 9 institutions such as the SAHRC, CGE, Commission for Promotion and Protection of Rights of Cultural, Religious and Linguistic Commission for Protector to respond to disability related issues and complaints; strengthening the capacity of NGOs, CBOs and FBOs, and in particular DPOs, to support persons with disabilities in accessing justice. This must include making available the full spectrum of reasonable accommodation support measures, access to the built environment, as well as procedural and age-appropriate accommodations within the police services, legal aid services and court procedures. Strengthen monitoring systems to track access to the justice system for people with disabilities 	12 03 03	Reasonable accommodation support available across all services providing consumer and human rights protection 50% of all police stations, courts and consumer and human rights institution offices comply fully with built environment norms and standards.	All persons with disabilities have full access to the justice system across the justice value chain 100% of all police stations, courts and consumer and human rights institution offices comply fully with built environment norms and standards Annual reports published on access to instice for all	SAPS; DCS; DPW DoJCD;
	A system to ensure barrier free access to justice must be put in place. Specific attention is required to other barriers faced by persons with intellectual and psychosocial disabilities and their resulting discrimination due to decision-making or legal capacity, lack of assessments and other relevant issues.	2		persons with disabilities	SAFS, DCS, DSD (NDRCM)
2.3.3	Develop a national action plan to inform and empower persons with disabilities and their families of their rights This should include what their rights are, as well as how to access recourse should these be infringed upon.	41	Costed plan approved Campaign implemented in at least 50% of districts Information available in all official languages as well as SASL, and in different accessible formats	Plan implemented in 100% of municipalities	DoJCD

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 – 2030 Target	Lead Agency
2.4	Freedom from torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, exploitation, violence and abuse	ion, violence a	nd abuse		
2.4.1	Develop and implement quality assurance programmes and strengthen monitoring systems for all types of institutions and facilities for persons with disabilities. These programmes must be benchmarked against international best practice.	01 02 03 13	Quality assurance plans and monitoring systems reviewed against international best practice and approved	75% compliance with plans Annual reports published	DBE; DoH; DSD; DCS
2.4.2	Develop measures to protect the mental health of persons with disabilities The measures must include pro-active steps to promote, protect and ensure that persons with disabilities are not exposed to inhumane, degrading and cruel treatment by people, services and systems due to the persistent attitudinal, physical and communication barriers existing in society.	02 12 13	Minimum norms and standards approved Measures costed, institutional plans developed and budgeted for	75% compliance with plans across all institutions	DoH; DSD
2.4.3	Strengthen human rights monitoring mechanisms for older persons Measures must be put in place to strengthen human rights monitoring mechanisms for older persons with disabilities who have been institutionalised/reside in group residential care facilities.	01 02 13	Participatory monitoring systems reviewed against international best practice and approved	75% compliance with plans Annual reports published	DoH; DSD
2.4.4	Develop integrated multi-focus area strategies and plans for other categories at risk. The strategy and plan must protect displaced persons with disabilities, homeless persons with disabilities and prisoners with disabilities from inhumane, degrading and cruel treatment and have access to disability-related services and benefits. This means reasonable accommodation measures must be put in place to ensure that these groups have equal access and participation to all programmes offered to the general population.	03 13	Strategies and costed plans reviewed, developed and approved for protection of each of the identified categories 50% compliance with plans	100% compliance with plans	DSD; DHA; DCS
3.	SUPPORTING SUSTAINABLE INTEGRATED COMMUNITY LIFE				
3.1	Building socially cohesive communities and Neighbourhoods				
3.1.1	Include the rights of persons with disabilities in all social cohesion and human rights promotion programmes and messages The rights of persons with disabilities must be integrated into all programmes and messages focusing on, among others, reducing inequality, building a united South Africa, moral regeneration, social cohesion and universal access to services.	14	50% of all social cohesion and human rights promotion programmes and messages highlights the rights of persons with disabilities	100% of all social cohesion and human rights promotion programmes and messages highlights the rights of persons with disabilities	All

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
3.1.2	Ensure that all community development programmes and community facilities are accessible to persons with disabilities This includes all social, economic, religious, cultural, sport and leisure facilities and programmes.	14	25% of existing facilities retrofited to comply with minimum norms and standards 50% of existing programmes comply with accessibility standards	75% of existing facilities retrofitted to comply with minimum norms and standards 100% of existing programmes comply with accessibility standards	I
3.1.3	Ensure access to residential facilities, day care and other programmes to older persons with disabilities Residential facilities, day care and other programmes targeting older persons in general, must be made accessible to older persons with disabilities.	13	25% of existing facilities retrofited to comply with minimum norms and standards 50% of existing programmes comply with accessibility standards	75% of existing facilities retrofitted to comply with minimum norms and standards 100% of existing programmes comply with accessibility standards	DRSI
3.1.4	Provide subsidies for sport and leisure development for persons with disabilities Subsidies and sponsorships for all sport and leisure development must include a disability mainstreaming requirement.	14	50% of all subsidies and sponsorships include a disability mainstreaming component	100% of all subsidies and sponsorships include a disability mainstreaming component	SRSA Companies
3.1.5	Address violence against women/girls/boys and the LGBTI community with disabilities Appropriate measures must be taken to ensure that women, girls and boys with disabilities are and feel safe living in their communities.	03	50% of municipalities must have a costed approved plan with multi-sectoral participation and responsibilities	100% of municipalities must have a costed approved plan with multi-sectoral participation and responsibilities	DSD Municipalities
3.2	Building and supporting families				
3.2.1	Develop a plan for mitigating family responsibilities in terms of caring for persons with disabilities The plan must be integrated and multi-sectoral. The Plan must contain both economic and non-economic support measures at household and community level. These services must be standardised, expanded and fully subsidised if provided by NGOs and CBOs.	13	Integrated, costed plan with minimum norms and standards for all services approved At least 10% of families who care for persons with disabilities accessing the	At least 75% of families who care for persons with disabilities accessing the full range of services	DSD; SARS; RAF

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
			full range of services		
3.2.2	Provide information on available services to all parents and care-givers of children with disabilities Parents and/or care-givers of children with disabilities must have access to integrated disability information, including information on parental counselling and peer-support services, respite care services, therapeutic, educational and economic programmes, as well as the establishment of a disability services and information portal that provides access to the information.	12	Disability Information Portal in place and information updated annually Information available in print format in at least 25% of official languages in all hospitals, clinics, doctors' rooms, social work offices as well as municipalities	Disability Information App launched for access through mobile phones Information available in print format in at least 75% of official languages in all hospitals, clinics, doctors' rooms, social work offices as well as municipalities	DSD; GCIS; DBE; DoH; Municipalities
3.3	Accessible human settlements/neighbourhoods				
3.3.1	Include supported community living plans in all Integrated Developments Plans (IDPs) The Plans and budgets must make provision for coordinated and integrated community living support plans, focusing in particular on access to the built environment, integration of transport nodes and human settlement spatial design.	60	75% of metro municipal IDPs 50% of medium-size municipalities IDPs 15% of rural low functioning IDPs	100% of metro municipal IDPs 75% of medium-size municipalities IDPs 25% of rural low functioning IDPs	DCOG; DHS; NDoT; Municipalities
3.3.2	Ensure all modes of transport are accessible to persons with disabilities Public and private transport systems must be designed and retrofitted to enable persons with disabilities to utilise the entire transport value chain without barriers.	90	15% of existing systems retrofitted and compliant with accessibility norms and standards across the transport value chain	75% of existing systems retrofitted and compliant with accessibility norms and standards across the transport value chain	NDoT; Provinces
3.3.3	Provide access to subsidised housing support Persons with disabilities and single mothers of children with disabilities must have equitable access to the full range of subsidised housing support provided by the state.	90	The National Needs Register has been reprioritised to give immediate access to applicants with disabilities and single mothers of children with disabilities	Waiting period for applicants with disabilities and single mothers of children with disabilities reduced to maximum 12 months for new stock and 6 months for existing stock	DHS; Provinces; Municipalities

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
3.3.4	Incorporate the concept of universal design in infrastructure grants and tax rebate programmes All infrastructure and neighbourhood development grants and tax rebate programmes must incorporate a universal design requirement.	12	100% of infrastructure and neighbourhood development grants and tax rebate programmes have a universal design criteria	100% of infrastructure and neighbourhood development grants and tax rebate programmes have a universal design criteria	LN.
3.4	Access to community-based services supporting independent living				
3.4.1	Develop a sustainable community-based system for personal assistance to support independent living within the community for persons with disabilities. The system must be: • person-centred and self-directed, • maximise opportunities for independence and participation in the economic, social and cultural life of the community, • be responsive to the particular needs and circumstances of persons with complex and high needs for support, • provide persons with disabilities requiring personal assistance with choice of where they live and with whom they live, and • provide access to relevant integrated community and home-based support services for persons requiring independent living. The system must be subsidised.	٤.	Framework for integrated community-based personal assistance services supporting independent living in the community with minimum norms and standards and costed implementation plan approved	Implementation plan rolled out in at least 50% of municipalities	DSD Provinces
3.5	Protection during situations of risk and disaster				
3.5.1	Review all government disaster management plans to ensure provisions for persons with disabilities in emergencies The disaster plans of provincial, district and local municipalities must be reviewed. The plans must incorporate provisions to map homes and/or institutions in which persons who might require special assistance during emergencies are living, training of disaster management personnel, and to prevent injury during evacuations which might result in primary or secondary impairments. A specific Universal Design Access Plan for such situations must be developed.	10	100% of disaster management plans reviewed and universal design access plans developed and implemented	50% compliance with universal design access plans	DCOG; Provinces; Municipalities
3.5.2	Provide accessible disaster relief services National and provincial disaster management centres must ensure that psychosocial support service personnel that have the capacity to assist persons with disabilities, are available for	60	100% of national and provincial disaster management centres have	100% of national and provincial disaster management centres have	DCOG; Provinces

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency	
	deployment during disasters and that evacuation centres are accessible.		formalised arrangements for availability of psychosocial support service personnel with required skills for deployment during disasters	formalised arrangements for availability of psychosocial support service personnel with required skills for deployment during disasters		
3.5.3	Provide accessible emergency services Municipal emergency services must put in place reasonable accommodation support systems and trained emergency personnel to ensure equitable and immediate access to these services for persons with disabilities.	009	100% of emergency personnel have been trained Reasonable accommodation measures in place in 100% of municipal emergency services, including for Deaf and hearing impaired persons	100% of emergency personnel have been trained Reasonable accommodation measures in place in 100% of municipal emergency services, including for Deaf and hearing impaired persons	Municipalities; PDoHs	
4.	PROMOTING AND SUPPORTING THE EMPOWERMENT OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES	H DISABILIT	IES			
4.1	Early Childhood Development					
4.1.1	Children with disabilities must have equitable access to all ECD Programmes and Facilities Facilities This requires that mainstream ECD programmes and facilities are made accessible for children with disabilities, i.e. that infrastructure; attitudes, equipment and activities do not hinder the participation of children with disabilities. Thus building plans, playgrounds, equipment, toys and ECD practitioner training comply with universal design norms and standards.	13	Minimum norms and standards for inclusive ECD programmes and facilities developed, costed and approved and baseline established	50% improvement to access and participation across the ECD value chain	DSD; DBE; PEDs	
4.1.2	Develop disability specific intervention and support services The services must focus on individual developmental programmes, language and communication development, assistive devices and technology and therapy to improve independence and social integration, as well as parent empowerment and support programmes.	01 02 13	Protocols developed, costed and approved for full spectrum of services Baseline for access established	50% improvement to baseline for access	DoH; PHDs; DSD; DBE; PEDs	
4.1.3	Develop a national integrated referral and tracking system	01	National integrated referral	30% compliance to individual	DSD;	

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
	 The seamless system must: Identify children at high risk of, or with developmental delays and/or disabilities through Road-to-Health health screening programmes and refer them to relevant accessible services; Register all children between the ages of 0-18 years on a centralised database; Ensure that children with disabilities on the database are assessed and have access to an individualised developmental support and treatment programme and social assistance benefits; Ensure that children with disabilities remain on this programme until the age of 18 years; Ensure that all children with disabilities are enrolled in appropriate ECD and compulsory education programmes; and Ensure that parents receive timeous, appropriate and accessible information to enable them to take decisions in the best interest of their children. 	02 13	and tracking system for children with disabilities 0-18 years developed All children with disabilities 0-18 years captured, assessed and issued with individual developmental programmes	developmental programmes	DoH; PHDS; DBE; PEDS DHA; SASSA
4.2	Lifelong Education and Training				
4.2.1	Provide accessible education facilities This applies to all existing and future developed public and private education institutions and campuses.	01 05 06	Minimum norms and standards approved Baseline for access established Improvement plans costed and budgeted for over 10 year period	50% improvement in access across education facility spectrum	DBE; PEDs; DHET
4.2.2	Provide educational support and reasonable accommodation at all institutions of learning This involves the timeous availability of adequate support and reasonable accommodation measures across the value chain at all public and private education and training facilities and programmes to persons with disabilities. It includes provide students with disabilities group sport, recreation and peer support opportunities within the education institutions where they are enrolled.	05	Minimum norms and standards approved Baseline for reasonable accommodation support established Improvement plans costed and budgeted for	75% improvement in access across education facility spectrum	DBE; PEDs; DHET
4.2.3	Enforce enrolment of children with disabilities of compulsory school-going age This includes the abolishment of all waiting lists at schools and immediate reporting of all children with disabilities who have been refused access to schools to the SAHRC. It also	01	System to identify children with disabilities of compulsory school-going	100% compliance rate	DBE; PEDs

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
	includes access to schooling and to education and stimulation programmes for children with severe to profound intellectual disability.		age out of school, established 80% compliance rate		
4.2.4	Integrate disability awareness into the curriculum of educational programmes Disability rights awareness training programmes must be integrated into the curricula of all education and training programmes. Representative organisations of persons with disabilities must be contracted as a central component of trainers.	01	Disability awareness modules accredited with SAQA and DBE 50% compliance	100% compliance	DHET; DBE
4.3	Social Integration Support				
4.3.1	Establish integrated, multi-sectoral provincial rehabilitation and habilitation centres. These must provide and prioritise multi-sectoral screening, early identification and assessment services to determine individualised support programmes and social assistance requirements; a range of specialised independent living and social integration services to all persons with disabilities, irrespective of impairment, an assistive device and technology service, as well as coordination service for community-based personal assistance, peer and parentifamily counselling, psychosocial and vocational rehabilitation habilitation and rehabilitation habilitation services.	01 02 05 13	Model for integrated, multi- sectoral provincial rehabilitation and habilitation centres approved, costed and budgeted for	All nine provinces have at least 1 integrated, multi-sectoral provincial rehabilitation and habilitation centre with the full spectrum of services available	DSD; DoH; PHDs; DBE; PEDs; DoL
4.3.2	Subsidise peer and parent empowerment support programmes Peer support empowerment programs for children, youth and adults with disabilities, as well as parents of children with disabilities, must be subsidised and available at community level to strengthen their right to self-representation and individual advocacy. These programmes must preferably be managed by parents' organisations and representative organisations of persons with disabilities.	05 13	Model for peer and parent empowerment support programmes approved, costed and budgeted for	Parents and persons with disabilities in at least 50% of municipalities have access to subsidised peer support programmes	DSD
4.3.3	Subsidise disability-specific services Subsidisation of any disability-specific services rendered on behalf of government must be congruent with the actual cost of services.	01; 02 03; 04 13	Minimum norms and standards for disability specific services approved and services costed 50% of service level agreements covered by subsidy congruent with actual cost of service	All service level agreements covered by subsidy congruent with actual cost of service	DSD DoH; PHDs; DBE; PEDs DoL; DSBD

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 - 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead
4.4	Access to Healthy Lifestyle Support				
1.4.1	Provide access to affordable healthcare services Integrated and holistic basket of accessible and affordable healthcare services at a district and community level, as well as access to higher levels of care, must be provided to all persons with disabilities.	02	Basket of accessible and affordable disability-related health care services at community level defined, costed and approved	50% of health care facilities offer the defined basket of services	DoH; PHDs
4.4.2	Provide access to victim empowerment and recourse programmes All persons with disabilities, and in particular women and girls with disabilities as well as older persons with disabilities, who are victims and/or survivors of disability-related and genderbased violence and crime, must have access to affordable victim empowerment and recourse programmes.	03	Protocols for full access to victim empowerment and recourse programmes for persons with disabilities developed, costed and approved 25% compliance rate	100% compliance rate	DSD; SAPS; DoJCD; DoH; PHDs
4.4.3	Ensure all HIV and AIDS prevention and treatment programmes are accessible to persons with disabilities This must include family planning, sexuality/sex education programmes. If it is not possible to remove all access and participation barriers, then disability-specific accessible services must be provided.	13	Protocols for full access to HIV and AIDS prevention and treatment programmes for persons with disabilities developed, costed and approved 25% compliance rate	100% compliance rate	DoH; PHDs; DSD; SANAC
4.4.4	Develop and Implement a National Disability Services Quality Framework with a National Quality Assurance system, as well as legislation. These must determine and provide determined minimum norms and standards for disability services.	01; 02 03; 04 12;13	National Disability Services Quality Framework developed, costed and approved	National Quality Assurance system in place	DSD; DoH; DBE; DoL
4.5	Supported Decision-Making				
4.5.1	Develop supported decision-making services The development of supported decision-making support services, in particular for persons with intellectual, psychosocial and neurological disabilities, must coincide with the review of substitute decision-making regimes. This must include the development of mechanisms to	12 13	Policy framework and costed plan for supported decision-making services approved	Supported decision-making services with skilled personnel available on demand in all nine provinces	DSD

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
	protect persons with disabilities from undue influence, coercion, exploitation and/or neglect in situations where their decisions, choices and preferences are substituted with those of others.				
5.	REDUCING ECONOMIC VULNERABILITY AND RELEASING HUMAN CAPITAL	AL			
5.1	Disability, Poverty, Development and Human Rights				
5.1.1	Align social assistance with cost of disability Social assistance must be aligned with the actual cost of disability, and must be structured in a way that encourages social assistance beneficiaries with disabilities to transition to sustainable livelihoods and decent work.	13	Review of social assistance benefits to persons with disabilities reviewed against the actual cost of disability- related expenses, loss of opportunity and cost of opportunity	Social assistance benefits to persons with disabilities adjusted	DSD; NT
5.1.2	Review all insurance benefits to include equitable access to persons with disabilities Insurance benefits must be reviewed to remove all discriminatory practices on the basis of disability, and to expand benefits for persons with disabilities and their families.	13	Extensive review of equitable access for persons with disabilities and their families to insurance benefits completed	Improved access to health insurance; life insurance; disability insurance	DSD; Financial Services Board
5.1.3	Develop and/or strengthen and broaden the geographic reach of programmes and projects designed to reduce poverty amongst persons with disabilities The programmes and projects must focus on the following 7 areas: Access to education; Support for caregivers of children with disabilities and those for adults with severe disabilities; Accessible and affordable transport; Increasing household income through employment and work opportunities; Provision of accessible transport to health care facilities; Affordable assistive devices and support, including accessibility of information and communication technology; and The inclusion of persons with disabilities in the design of key developmental areas such as housing and transport.	00 00 07 13	Baseline for access to range of programmes in rural municipalities established 25% improvement in access by rural communities to all programmes	75% improvement in access by rural communities to all programmes	DBE; PEDS; DOH; PHDS; DSD; NDOT; DOL; DCOG; DTPS

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 – 2030 Target	Lead Agency
5.2	Access to decent work and employment opportunities				
5.2.1	Determine disability related economic affirmative action targets that are cognisant of disability population demographics The targets must take into consideration disability population demographics as well as redress requirements to facilitate equality of outcome by 2030.	04	Employment equity and work opportunity targets for persons with disabilities increased to at least 7%	75% of designated employers and work opportunity programmes reach their employment equity targets	DoL DPW; DCOG
5.2.2	Provide affordable vocational rehabilitation and related programmes Employees with disabilities must have access to affordable vocational rehabilitation, skills development, job retention and retum-to-work programmes after onset of disability.	04 05	50% of employees acquiring disability enrolled in return-to-work programmes	100% of employees acquiring disability enrolled in return-towork programmes	DoL
5.2.3	disabilities on the national employment services database These programmes include social assistance, rehabilitation and habilitation, skills development, entrepreneurial and employment support programmes (e.g. job coaching and placement support). The aim is utilise the national employment support services database for job-seekers to link persons with disabilities to job opportunities.	02 04 05 13	50% of graduates with disabilities on ESSA database placed in employment 50% of persons with disabilities registered on ESSA accessing skills development, entrepreneurial and/or employment support	100% of graduates with disabilities on ESSA database placed in employment 100% of persons with disabilities registered on ESSA accessing skills development, entrepreneurial and/or employment support	DoL
5.3	Persons with disabilities as owners of the economy				
5.3.1	Adopt and implement a target of 7% procurement and economic opportunities for emerging SMEs owned by persons with disabilities. Steps must be taken to ensure that at least 7% of all public and private procurement for bids under R30 000 are allocated to business entities owned by persons with disabilities. At least 7% of all opportunities in the various economic sectors must be are allocated to business entities owned by persons with disabilities. This should include interventions that farmers with disabilities access, own and cultivate land.	04	Minimum of 3% of all procurement for bids under R30,000 and opportunities in various economic sectors allocated to SMEs owned by persons with disabilities Monitoring system to track compliance by all public institutions in place	Minimum of 7% of all procurement for bids under R30,000 allocated to SMEs owned by persons with disabilities Annual reporting on compliance published	NT; DPME NT; DPME

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
5.3.2	Strengthen access to, and participation in, SME support programmes This must include strengthening all support programmes for entry level SMEs owned by persons with disabilities by implementing affirmative action targets and ensuring that reasonable accommodation support is available across the SME support services value chain.	04	50% increase in participation by emerging SMEs owned by persons with disabilities in SME support programmes	100% increase in participation by emerging SMEs owned by persons with disabilities in SME support programmes	DSBD
5.3.3	Ensure that BBBEE benefits persons with disabilities BBBEE creates access and equal opportunities for the economic empowerment of persons with disabilities by eliminating discrimination of all forms. As an example it facilitates for access to the labour market by mandating and rewarding organisations to hire and upskill persons with disabilities. Persons with disabilities must be included in all the BBBEE legislation and related regulatory framework mandates. Specific directives include the following: Persons with disabilities to have representation in all Sector Charters Amendments of BBBEE codes to allocate specific targets for all elements of the codes to benefit persons with disabilities, in negotiation with the disability sector.	04	The disability sector is represented in all sector charters All BBBEE codes have been reviewed to include disability targets Baseline established across all charters	Impact study conducted to assess impact 7% of BBBEE benefits extend to persons with disabilities and their families	Thedti
5.3.4	 Set affirmative action targets for women with disabilities Proposed targets are: 50% of all affirmative action opportunities targeting persons with disabilities 7% of affirmative action opportunities targeting women empowerment 	14	50% of all affirmative action opportunities for persons with disabilities are accessed by women with disabilities 7% of all affirmative action opportunities targeting women are accessed by women with disabilities	50% of all affirmative action opportunities for persons with disabilities are accessed by women with disabilities 7% of all affirmative action opportunities targeting women are accessed by women with disabilities	Dow
5.4	Reducing the cost of disability for persons with disabilities and their families				
5.4.1	Review disability related tax benefits Disability-related tax benefits must be reviewed to ensure equity in the recovery of disability-related costs.	13	Current disability-related tax rebate system reviewed to ensure equity in the		NT; SARS

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 - 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
			recovery of disability-related costs Baseline for access to disability-related tax rebates established	25% improvement in uptake of disability-related tax rebates	
5.4.2	Measures must be put in place to mediate the disability-related costs to SMMEs owned by persons with disabilities Adjudication of bids must exclude the disability-related costs associated with reasonable accommodation measures required to run the business to ensure equitable adjudication on price. SMEs must be able to claim tax rebates for all disability-related costs.	14	Supply chain management units in all public institutions trained on adjudication of bids where reasonable accommodation support is included SMEs owned by persons with disabilities able to claim tax rebates for disability-related costs	,	٦
9.	STRENGTHENING THE REPRESENTATIVE VOICE OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES	ABILITIES			
6.1	Strengthening Access and Participation through Self-Representation				
6.1.1	Include persons with disabilities in all design, planning, implementation and monitoring of policies and programmes Government institutions at all levels and contexts of governance must consult relevant representative organisations of persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents organisations) in the design, budgeting, implementation and monitoring of legislation, programmes and services to the public in general, as well as services and programmes designed specifically for persons with disabilities.	12	All public institutions have institutionalised consultative platforms with representative organisations of persons with disabilities	All public institutions have functional consultative platforms with representative organisations of persons with disabilities	DSD (NDRCM)
6.1.2	Ensure private entities provide accessible services Private entities providing services to the public must be encouraged to involve representative organisations of persons with disabilities in developing and assessing the accessibility of their services	12	Guidelines developed and published	Legislation developed and approved	DSD (NDRCM)

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 - 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
6.2	Recognition of representative organisations of persons with disabilities (including parents organisations)	ts organisation	ls)		
6.2.1	Develop minimum norms and standards for consultation of persons with disabilities Minimum norms and standards for consultation with representative organisations of persons with disabilities at all levels of governance must be developed and regulated.	12 14	Minimum norms and standards developed and approved 25% compliance	100% compliance with minimum norms and standards	DSD (NDRCM); DPSA
6.2.2	DPOs must register with their respective co-ordinating bodies at national, provincial and local level Representative organisations of persons with disabilities must register with the designated national, provincial, district and local disability rights coordinating mechanisms for purposes of participation in policy development, implementation support and monitor and evaluation processes.	12	100% of designated national, provincial, district and local disability rights coordinating mechanisms have a register in place	100% of designated national, provincial, district and local disability rights coordinating mechanisms have a register in place	DSD (NDRCM) PDRCM; MDRCM
6.3	Strengthening the diversity and capacity of DPOs and self-advocacy programmes				
6.3.1	Provide funding to DPOs and self-advocacy groups for rights- based advocacy and research programmes DPOs and self-advocacy groups must be empowered through legislation and financial support to: • Do rights-based advocacy and research for the promotion of the rights of persons with disabilities at national, provincial and local level, • Participate in the monitoring of the implementation of the White Paper on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, sector policies and programmes as well as the domestication of international treaties; and • Monitor the rights of persons with disabilities through the independent monitoring mechanism.	14	Costed strategy and plan for DPO advocacy, research and monitoring support approved	Legislation in place	DSD (NDRCM)
6.3.2	Provide accessible consultative platforms and support for self-representation Persons with disabilities who experience barriers in representing themselves or organising themselves into representative organisations, must be provided with consultative platforms and support to represent themselves.	14	Strategy and Plan for self- representation for under- represented groups approved	At least one dedicated NDRM consultation with every underrepresented group per annum convened	DSD (NDRCM)
6.4	Public Participation and Consultation Programmes				
6.4.1	All public participation programmes must be fully accessible to persons with	12	Minimum norms and	100% compliance across all	DSD

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 - 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
	disabilities This will include making use only of venues that are fully accessible, and ensuring that reasonable accommodation measures to ensure access to information and communication, are available.	14	standards for access and participation in public participation programmes by persons with disabilities approved 50% compliance across all three spheres of government	three spheres of government	(NDRCM)
6.4.2	All public consultation structures must have representation by the disability sector All public institutions must put mechanisms in place to ensure that the disability sector has effective representation on their consultation structures.	12	Minimum norms and standards for disability sector representation on all public consultation structures approved	100% compliance across all three spheres of government	DSD (NDRCM)
6.5	Self-representation in Public Life				
6.5.1	Legislate the rights of persons to be represented on legislative bodies Legislation must be developed to secure the right of persons with disabilities to represent themselves in legislative bodies as well as governance structures of public institutions. Persons with disabilities must be represented on all legislative bodies as well as governing bodies of national, provincial, district and community institutions impacting on the lives of persons with disabilities through nomination by relevant representative organisations of persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents organisations). This will require review of legislation and policies governing the composition of governing structures and eligibility of political party lists for elections.	12 14	Legislative audit completed Draft legislation developed Persons with disabilities constitute at least 2% of all political party elected public representatives	Legislation approved Persons with disabilities directly represented on at least 80% of all relevant governing bodies across all 3 spheres of government Persons with disabilities constitute at least 7% of all political party elected public representatives	DoJCD; DSD (NDRCM) DHA
7.	BUILDING A DISABILITY EQUITABLE STATE MACHINERY				
7.1	Disability Equitable Planning, Budgeting and Service Delivery				
7.1.1	Develop disability rights and equity commitment statements All public institutions must include a commitment statement on disability equity, highlighting the relevant UNCRPD obligations to the respective institution in their strategic plans.	12	100% compliance	100% compliance	All Legislatures

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
7.1.2	Implement a disability equitable budgeting model A disability equitable budgeting model must be developed to ensure that state budgets and expenditure take equality of outcome as it pertains to persons with disabilities into account.	12 14	Disability equitable budgeting model approved	100% compliance	NT; DSD (NDRCM)
7.1.3	Develop and implement funded Universal Design Access Plans All public institutions must include a funded Universal Design Access Plan as an integral component of their annual performance plans and/or Integrated Development Plans. This requires that public institutions are able to illustrate how universal design principles are transforming planning and designing, and what reasonable accommodation support measures are funded.	14	Guidelines for Universal Design Access Plans approved 25% compliance with guidelines	100% compliance with guidelines	DSD (NDRCM); Legislatures
7.1.4	Incorporate universal design principles in procurement of goods, services and construction of infrastructure All state grant funding must incorporate a minimum requirement that universal design principles are included in the procurement of goods and services and construction of infrastructure. All service level agreements with state owned enterprises must include a disability dimension that contributes towards equitable outcomes for persons with disabilities.	12	100% compliance	100% compliance	NT; DSD (NDRCM)
7.1.5	Review all programmes targeting children for access to children with disabilities The review must be conducted on all public and private sector programmes. It must include all child-centred services and must focus on the elements of equal access and participation.	01; 02 03; 13 14	Review conducted and report with recommendations tabled to Cabinet	100% compliance with Cabinet decisions	DSD
7.1.6	Provide top-up budgets for service delivery in deep rural and isolated communities. Subsidies for services delivered in deep rural communities must take into account the additional cost of delivering qualitative services in these communities. There must be specific programmes and micro-scale projects, prioritised for portions of rural areas where persons with disabilities reside, aimed at providing immediate basic services, infrastructure and enabling environments.	12	Costed framework for subsidisation of services targeting persons with disabilities in deep rural communities approved	100% compliance with targets set in implementation plan	DRDLR; NT
7.2	Disability Equitable Evidence informing Policy and Programme Development (Monitoring, Evaluation, Reporting, Research, Data and Statistics)	Evaluation, Rep	orting, Research, Data and Sta	tistics)	
7.2.1	Standardise disability data and statistics All public and private institutions must review their data and statistics management systems with the view of incorporating disability disaggregation where relevant. The disability	12	National disability data and statistics strategy, centralised data system and	100% compliance with strategy and implementation plan	StatsSA; DPME

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 - 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
	dimension must be included in all national census, household, labour and other socio- economic surveys. All research focusing on the general population within the focus areas covered in this WPRPD, must be disability disaggregated.		costed implementation plan approved All MTSF reports and population surveys contain relevant disability disaggregated data		
7.2.2	Develop and implement a national research agenda A national disability research agenda for purposes of policy and programme development and tracking the reduction of inequality, must be developed at five year intervals to coincide with the MTSF.	12	Costed national disability research agenda for 2020-2030 approved	100% implementation of the agenda	DSD (NDRCM)
7.2.3	Strengthen reporting systems to include disability related reports Systems must be strengthened to ensure that all periodic reporting on ratified international treaties of the United Nations, African Union and SADC include with the disability-related obligations and dimensions of the UNCRPD.	11	Centralised knowledge management system for all disability-related information for international treaty reporting developed	100% of international treaty reports include relevant disability data	DoJCD; DIRCO; DSD (NDRCM)
7.2.4	Disaggregate disability data to reflect gender statistics All disability-disaggregated data and statistics must be disaggregated according to gender; and all gender-related data and statistics must be disaggregated according to disability.	12	All disability-related reports contain a gender dimension All gender-related reports contain a disability dimension	All disability-related reports contain a gender dimension All gender-related reports contain a disability dimension	StatsSA Dow DSD (NDRCM)
7.3	Public Procurement and Regulation				
7.3.1	All public procurement and tender documents and processes must comply with the concept of universal design Public procurement policies must include dispositions requiring that when public agents purchase products and services with public funds, the agent must purchase the product that best meets accessibility requirements as defined by international standards.	12	Guidelines approved and issued 75% compliance	Regulatory framework approved 100% compliance	LN .
7.3.2	Persons with disabilities must benefit equitably from the social investment requirements attached to the licensing regulatory environment	12 14	Persons with disabilities and their families have equitable access to, and	Persons with disabilities and their families have equitable access to, and participation in	Regulatory agencies

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
	Licensing regulations must ensure that social investment requirements prioritise the provisions for persons with disabilities and develop means to ensure persons with disabilities attain sustainable benefits.		participation in social investments flowing from licencing requirements	social investments flowing from licencing requirements	
7.3.3	State enterprises to include a disability dimension All service level agreements with state owned enterprises must include a disability dimension that contributes towards equitable outcomes for persons with disabilities.	12	100% compliance	100% compliance	All
7.4	Capacity Building and Training				
7.4.1	Train personnel on providing services to persons with disabilities All public and private institutions must ensure that personnel responsible for frontline service delivery, design and planning, budgeting, service delivery, administration of justice and M&E. undergo on-going training on strategies and measures to ensure equality of outcome for persons with disabilities in their programmes. Additionally, disability and service delivery improvement training must be included in the annual continuous development programmes of all professional staff that render services to persons with disabilities.	05	50% of personnel completed at least one module on disability equitable service delivery	100% of personnel completed at least one module on disability equitable services delivery	DPSA; Professional bodies
7.4.2	Include modules on disability in all education materials and courses All education materials across the learning spectrum must include modules on inclusion and disability equity. All disability equity training courses must include persons with disabilities (inclusive of parents) as part of the trainer component.	05	Disability equity and inclusion modules developed for inclusion across the learning spectrum	100% compliance	DHET; DBE; SAQA
7.5	Strengthening Accountability				
7.5.1	Include disability outcomes in performance contracts of senior managers across the state machinery All performance contracts of state machinery senior managers must articulate appropriate disability equity requirements.	12	Guidelines for disability equity dimension approved 100% compliance	100% compliance	DPSA; DCOG; Legislatures
7.5.2	Develop and implement new disability specific legislation New disability specific legislation to strengthen implementation of the WPRPD must be developed following finalisation of a gap analysis.	12	Legislative audit and regulatory impact assessment finalised Draft legislation developed	Legislation promulgated	DoJCD; DSD (NDRCM)

#	Policy Directive	MTSF Outcome	2015 – 2019 Target	2020 – 2030 Target	Lead Agency
7.5.3	Review existing legislation Existing legislation must be reviewed to ensure compliance with UNCRPD obligations.	12	All existing laws reviewed against the UNCRPD obligations	All laws requiring amendment has new amendment legislation promulgated	All Legislatures
8.	PROMOTING INTERNATIONAL COOPERATION				
8.1	Include disability in all international engagements and agreements All multi-lateral, bilateral and national engagements, agreements and other bilateral-multi- lateral funding instruments must include a disability dimension and implement their disability inclusive policies in South Africa.	11	Review of existing agreements finalised and updated	100% compliance	DIRCO
	Persons with disabilities from South Africa trained and recruited to play a significant role in international diplomacy, government-to-government relations and in social/economic bodies. Disability mainstreamed in South Africa's international development cooperation, trade and other agreements.		Strategy and implementation plan approved 100% compliance	100% compliance with implementation plan 100% compliance	
8.2	Support disability mainstreaming and strengthening participation in the Pan African Parliament, AU, SADC and other such organisations SA must support disability rights mainstreaming and strengthening participation in the Pan African Parliament, the African Union and its organs, the Southern African Development Commission (SADC) and other international/ intergovernmental bodies based in and outside South Africa.	11	National strategy and costed implementation plan approved	100% compliance with targets set in implementation plan	DIRCO; Parliament
8.3	Develop and implement a national disability agenda on international cooperation A national disability agenda for purposes of international cooperation and knowledge exchange must be determined at five year intervals to enhance MTSF planning and implementation.	11	National Disability Agenda for International Cooperation developed, costed and approved	100% compliance with targets set Reviewed and updated at five year intervals	DIRCO; DSD (NDRCM)
6	INSTITUTIONAL ARRANGEMENTS				
9.1	Disability rights coordinating mechanisms must be designated and/or appointed in all public institutions.	12	National guidelines issued	100% compliance	DPSA
9.2	Institutional capacity to contribute to the national disability rights agenda across the spectrum of development, statistical and innovation agencies must be strengthened through the development of designated disability-focused programmes and mechanisms.	12	Strategies and costed implementation plans approved for accelerating	100% compliance with targets set	Development, statistical and innovation

Policy Directive MTSF Outcome	MTSF Outcome		2015 – 2019 Target	2020 - 2030 Target	Lead Agency
			implementation of the WPRPD		agencies
Statistics South Africa, as the national statistical body, must establish a Disability Statistics Advisory Group on Disability to guide the research, development, testing, validity and analysis of disability question(s) and responses to provide acceptability data for inclusion in the national Census, household, labour and other socio-economic surveys. Membership of the Advisory Group must include, among others, national government departments, the South African Local Government Association, disability organisations, research institutions and institutions of higher education.	12		Disability Statistics Advisory Group on Disability established through regulation Minimum of two meetings per annum	Disability Statistics Advisory Group on Disability meets at least once per annum	StatsSA
The South African Bureau of Standards must strengthen its universal design capacity in the work of their design institute and standard setting bodies.	12		Strategy and costed implementation plan developed in consultation with the disability sector, approved and implemented	100% compliance with targets set	SABS
The CSIR must strengthen its capacity to promote universal design in its research, technological innovation as well as industrial and scientific development programmes.	12	37.2 3 7 13	Strategy and costed implementation plan developed in consultation with the disability sector, approved and implemented	100% compliance with targets set	CSIR
The South African Qualifications Authority (SAQA) must strengthen its capacity to promote and coordinate the development of a national universal design qualifications framework.	05		Strategy and costed implementation plan developed, approved and implemented	100% compliance with targets set	SAQA

ANNEXURES

ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

CGE Commission on Gender Equality

CRCRLC Commission for Promotion and Protection of Rights of Cultural, Religious

and Linguistic Communities

DAC Department of Arts & Culture

DAFF Department of Agriculture, Forestry & Fisheries

DBE Department of Basic Education

DCOG Department of Cooperative Governance

DCS Department of Correctional Services

DEA Department of Environmental Affairs

DHA Department of Home Affairs

DHET Department of Higher Education & Training

DHS Department of Human Settlements

DIRCO Department of International Relations & Cooperation

DM District Municipality

DMR Department of Mineral Resources

DMV Department of Military Veterans

DOC Department of Communications

DoD Department of Defence
DoE Department of Energy
DoH Department of Health

DoJCD Department of Justice & Constitutional Development

DoL Department of Labour
DoT Department of Tourism
DoW Department of Women

DPE Department of Public Enterprises

DPME Department of Planning, Monitoring and Evaluation
DPSA Department of Public Service & Administration

DPW Department of Public Works

DRDLR Department of Rural Development & Land Reform

DSBD Department of Small Business Development

DSD Department of Social Development
DST Department of Science & Technology
DTA Department of Traditional Affairs

DTPS Department of Telecommunications and Postal Services

DWS Department of Water and Sanitation

EDD Department of Economic Development

GCIS Government Communications and Information Service

IMC Inter-Ministerial Committee

LM Local Municipality

MDRCM Municipal Disability Rights Coordinating Mechanism

NA National Assembly

NCC National Consumer Commission
NCOP National Council of Provinces
NDoT Department of Transport

DSD (NDRCM) National Disability Rights Coordinating Mechanism (currently

placed within DSD)

NDRM National Disability Rights Machinery
NSG National School of Government

NT National Treasury

PDRCM Provincial Disability Rights Coordinating Mechanism

PEDs Provincial Education Departments
PHDs Provincial Health Departments

PO The Presidency
PP Public Protector

PSC Public Service Commission

RAF Road Accident Fund

SAHRC South African Human Rights Commission
SALGA South African Local Government Association

SAPS South African Police Services

SARS SA Revenue Service

SRSA Sport & Recreation South Africa

SSA State Security Agency StatsSA Statistics South Africa

Thedti Department of Trade & Industry

LIST OF NATIONAL DISABILITY ORGANISATIONS (July 2015)

Association for Hearing Loss Accessibility and Development (AHLAD) Autism SA (ASA) Albinism Society of SA (ASSA)	 Disabled People Organisation www.ahlad.org Email: admin@ahlad.org Cell: 082 7817715 Disability Service Organisation www.autismsouthafrica.org Email: director@autismsouthafrica.org Tel: 011 484 9909 Disabled People Organisation www.albinismsouthafrica.co.za Email: nomasonto@albinism.org.za info@albinism.org.za Tel: 011 838 6529 	ASSA ALBINISM SOCIETY OF SOUTH AFRICA
Blind SA	Disabled People Organisation www.blindsa.org Email: president@blindsa.org.za Tel: 011 839 1793 1852	BLIND SA
Cheshire Homes South Africa	 Disability Service Organisation www.cheshirehomesa.org.za Email: nationaldirector@cheshirehomesa.org.za Tel: 011 492 0154 	Leonard Cheshire Disability
Disability Association of South African National Military Veterans (DASANMVE)	 Disabled People Organisation Email: dmrwata@yahoo.com Tel: 0719848255 	DASANMVE
Deafblind SA (DBSA)	 Disabled People Organisation www.deafblindsa.co.za Email: n.d.a@deafblindsa.co.za Tel: 0824489455 (SMS only) 	DEAFBLIND SOUTH AFRICA NATIONAL SOUTH AFRICA
Deaf Federation of SA (DeafSA)	 Disabled People Organisation www.deafsa.co.za Email: <u>brunodruchen@deafsa.co.za</u> Tel: 011 482 1610 	DedSA
Dementia South Africa	 Disability Service Organisation www.dementiasa.org Email: director@dementiasa.org Tel: 0860 636 679 	DEMENTIASA managing alzheimer's and dementia care
Disabled Children Action Group (DICAG)	 Parents Organisation www.dicag.co.za Email: info@dicag.co.za Tel: 0217975977 	ALGALES CHILDREN

Disabled People	Disabled People Organisation	
South Africa	www.dpsa.org.za	
(DPSA)	Email: ceo@dpsa.org.za	PSA
	Tel: 021 422-0357/0105901183	BLED PEOPLE SOUTH AFRICA
Down Syndrome	Parents Organisation	
SA	 www.downsyndrome.org.za 	
(DSSA)	Email: dssa.ned@icon.co.za	Dela
	• Tel: 0861 369 672	8
Epilepsy SA	- Disability Carries Organization	2MOKOW.
Epilepsy 3A	Disability Service Organisation	
	www.epilepsy.org.za Tracily national director no @epilepsy.org.za	
	Email: nationaldirector.no@epilepsy.org.za Tel: 021 556 3753	□ PILEPSY™
		AT RION
Muscular	Disability Service Organisation	at Dve.
Dystrophy Foundation of SA	www.mdsa.org.za Tarailla rana Missa l @radas ara ra	a de la companya de l
(MDSA)	Email: gmnational@mdsa.org.za Tel: 011 4729703	TOUR STATE OF THE PARTY OF THE
(WIDO/T)	• 1ei. 011 4729703	"Yatton
National	Disability Service Organisation	
Association for	www.napcp.org.za	
People with	Email: elizma.woods@napcp.org.za	
Cerebral Palsy	• Tel: 011 609 3252	
(NAPCP)	150.500.500	
National Council	Disability Service Organisation	
for People with Physical	www.ncppdsa.org.za	
Disabilities in SA	Email: nationaloffice@ncppdsa.org.za	
(NCPPDSA)	• Tel: 011 452 2774	THE NATIONAL COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WITH
QuadPara	Disabled People Organisation	THE COMMENTS OF SOME STATE
Association of SA	www.qasa.co.za	1.0 10
(QASA)	Email: info@gasa.co.za	(S) QuadPara
(QAOA)	• Tel: 031 767 0352	Association of South Africa (QASA)
South African	Alliance of 13 disability organisations	
Disability Alliance	, ,	SADA
_		AN DISABILITY ALLIANCE
(SADA)	Email: secretary@sadisability-alliance.co.za	THE DIOCULLITY ALLIANCE
SA Federation for	Disability Service Organisation	
Mental Health	• <u>www.safmh.org</u>	
(SAFMH	Email: info@safmh.org	
	• Tel: 0117811852	SA Federation for Mental Health
SA National	Disabled People Organisation	
Association of the	Shumani Cynthia Siphuma	
Blind and Partially	• Cell: 0729656993	
Sighted Persons (SANABP)	E-mail: shumani.siphuma@yahoo.com	
SA National	Disabled People Organisation	
Council for the	www.sancb.org.za	South African
Blind	Email: admin@sancb.org.za	NAITUNAL Council for the
(SANCB)	• Tel: 012 452 3811	DIIIIU

SA National Deaf Association (SANDA)	 Disabled People Organisation www.sanda.org.za Email: info@sanda.org.za Tel: 012 343 0661 	SANS
Ubuntu Centre SA (SA Users and Survivors of Psychiatry Group)	 Disabled People Organisation www.ubuntucetre.wordress.com Email: theubuntucentre@gmail.com Tel: 072 044 1024 	9

NATIONAL <u>SECTORAL</u> ORGANISATIONS (July 2015)

Development Education	South African Disability Development Trust (SADDT) Parents for Children with Special Education Needs (PACSEN)	Trust established by disability organisations to alleviate poverty and promote economic empowerment http://www.saddt.org.za/ Email: office@saddt.org.za Tel: +2711 326-3282 Parents Organisation www.pacsen.co.za Email: pacsengauteng@absamail.co.za Tel: 012 333 0149 Pacsen Fauerts for Craft for works, specific of Library works, specific of L
Entrepreneur ship	Disability Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI)	Mzwandile Sibiya Ka-Mfitshi Email: <u>sibiyamz@gmail.com</u> <u>disabilitychamber@gmail.com</u>
Entrepreneur ship	Entrepreneurs with Disability Forum	Joshua Mabena Email: mabenaj@impelamehlo.biz
Marginalised Groups	DSSA Self Advocate Movement South Africa	Self-Advocate Programme of Down Syndrome SA for adults with intellectual disabilities Contact: Ancella Ramjas Tel: 011 615-2990 Email address: dssa.ned@icon.co.za
Marginalised Groups	Epilepsy SA Self Advocate Programme	Contact: Karen Robinson Email: socdev.no@epilepsy.org.za
Marginalised Groups	South African Mental Health Advocacy Movement (SAMHAM)	 Self-Advocate Support Group Contact: Charlene Sunkel Tel: 0117811852 Email: charlene@safmh.org
Transport	Transport Users Group of People with Disabilities in SA (TUGSA)	 Disabled People Organisation http://tugsa63.org/ Email: Tugsa63@gmail.com Tel: 011 493 8207
Women	Disabled Women South	Women's Movement of Disabled People South Africa

	Africa	Email: mocumipoppy@gmail.com Contact: Poppy Mocumi Cell: 082 927 0594	
Women	Deaf Women South Africa	Women's movement of DeafSAChairperson: Joyce PhiriEmail: tshisimando@gmail.com	
Women	South African Deaf Women Association (SADWA)	Email: info.sadwa@gmail.com Chairperson: Olga Blose Tel: +27 12 343 0661 Cell: +27 79 898 0364	SADWA SATAWA SATAWA SATAWA
Women	South African Blind Women in Action (SABWIA)	Women's movement of the South African National Council for the Blind Chairperson: Sandra Dreyer Email: sandra@ctsb.org.za Cell: 082 787 1350	
Women	Women's Achievement Network for Disability (WAND)	 Women Empowerment http://www.wand.org.za/ Email: profdisability@gmail.com Tel: +27 829907961 	
Youth	Disabled Youth South Africa (DYSA)	 Youth Movement of Disabled People South Africa Email: <u>w.qaji@webmail.co.za</u> Contact: Wonderboy Qaji Cell: 078 179 3241 	
Youth	Deaf Youth South Africa	Youth movement of DeafSAChairperson: Ivy BellEmail: ivybell95@yahoo.com	
Youth	Epilepsy SA Youth Ambassadors	Nicole Laxton: danical@laxtongroup.com Kai Fitchen: kaifitchen@gmail.com Justin Dekker: assessor@trustnet.co.za	
Youth	South African Deaf Youth Development Project (SADYDP)	Email: sadydp.president@gmail.com Cell: 079 078 2311 SMS only or WhatsApp Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/groups/sadeafyouthdevelopment/	
Youth	South African Blind Youth Organisation (SABYO)	Youth wing of the South African National Council for the Blind Chairperson: Lester Mathebula Email: lesterm@webmail.co.za Cell: 079 299 5178	

All enquiries with regards clarity on the Implementation Matrix should be directed to:

Rights of Persons with Disabilities Branch

Department of Social Development E-mail: <u>DisabilityRights@dsd.gov.za</u>

Fax: 086263765

Printed by and obtainable from the Government Printer, Bosman Street, Private Bag X85, Pretoria, 0001 Contact Centre Tel: 012-748 6200. eMail: info.egazette@gpw.gov.za Publications: Tel: (012) 748 6053, 748 6061, 748 6065